

TERTIARY STUDENTS' AWARENESS OF CLIMATE CHANGE: A CASE STUDY OF A SELECTED UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

by

VUYOLWETHU DYANI

Thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements of the degree

MTech: Business Administration

In the Faculty of Business and Management Science

At the Cape Peninsula University of Technology

Supervisor: Dr AC de la Harpe Cape Town Campus

CPUT copyright information

The thesis may not be published either in part (in scholarly, scientific, or technical journals), or as a whole (as a monograph), unless permission has been obtained from the University

DECLARATION

I, Vuyolwethu Dyani, declare that the contents of this thesis represent my own unaided work and that the thesis has not previously been submitted for academic examination towards any qualification. Furthermore, it represents my own opinions and not necessarily those of the Cape Peninsula University of Technology.



5 July 2021

Signed _____

Date_____

ABSTRACT

Introduction: Climate change (CC) is harming the planet. All of society should be involved in managing climate changes or it will become uncontrollable. Students should not be left out as they are regarded as important to the society and in a good position to deal with the changes because they will become tomorrow's decision makers and influencers.

Problem statement: It is unclear whether students at tertiary institutions are aware of climate change.

Aim of study: The aim of the research was to explore the level of climate change awareness of tertiary students.

Research methodology: The research adopted the objectivist ontology. A positivist approach was followed and the research approach was deductive. The intent of the study was to generalise what tertiary students think and know about climate change, therefore, the survey strategy was appropriate. Questionnaires were used to collect data from 603 students who participated in the study. The data were analysed using MS Excel and SPSS available at the university. A factors analysis was also performed. In total, 42 findings were identified.

Ethics: Participants were informed of the purpose of the study and their rights to privacy. No cultural or any other sensitive questions were asked, and participants had the option to participate in the study and withdraw at any time.

Finding: Students are aware of climate change, but more needs to be done to empower students to become advocates of climate change.

Keywords: Climate change, tertiary students, awareness

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my gratitude to the Almighty God for being with me during the duration of the research. This study would not have been completed if it were not for God's intervention.

My research supervisor, Prof AC de la Harpe, the man from God, should be commended for his tireless efforts, as he provided the requisite encouragement and guidance for this thesis to be completed.

I would also like to thank my family, particularly my father, Stellenbosch Dyani, for instilling the value of education in me and my mother, Nolisini Dyani, for sleepless nights praying for us. To my siblings, thank you for your unwavering support. I also thank my friends, Vuyiseka Sityotshwana and Bongani Bango, for their support and motivation throughout my academic life. To everyone else who supported and encouraged me throughout my academic life, thank you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLA	RATIONII
ABSTR	ACTIII
ACKNO	WLEDGEMENTSIV
TABLE	OF CONTENTSV
LIST OF	F FIGURESXI
LIST OF	F TABLESXIII
CHAPT	ER ONE: INTRODUCTION1
1.1	Introduction2
1.2	Problem statement
1.3	Research aim and objectives4
1.4	Research questions4
1.5	Research methodology5
1.5.1	Research philosophy5
1.5.1.1	Ontology5
1.5.1.2	Epistemology5
1.5.2	Research approach5
1.5.3	Research design6
1.5.4	Research strategy6
1.5.5	Research methodology/processes
1.6	Data collection
1.6.1	Data collection/fieldwork6
1.7	Data analysis7
1.8	Ethical considerations7
1.9	Demarcation7
1.10	Limitations of the research7
1.11	Main findings7
1.12	Conclusion
1.13	Contribution of study
1.14	Chapter summary
1.15	Outline of thesis structure9
СНАРТ	ER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW10
2.1	Introduction11
2.2	Definitions

2.2.1	Climate change	11
2.2.2	Global warming	11
2.2.3	Global climate change	12
2.2.4	Extreme weather events	12
2.2.5	Vulnerable countries	12
2.2.6	Anthropogenic processes	12
2.2.7	Greenhouse emissions	13
2.3	History of climate change	13
2.4	Understanding the climate change concept	14
2.5	Impact of climate change on the world	15
2.6	Impact of climate change in Africa	16
2.7	The impact of climate change in sub-Saharan Africa	17
2.8	The impact of climate change in South Africa	18
2.9	Relationship between weather, natural disasters and climate change	18
2.9.1	Weather	18
2.9.2	Disasters	19
2.9.3	Heat waves	20
2.9.4	Rainfall	20
2.9.5	Drought	21
2.9.6	Sea-level rise	21
2.9.7	Desertification	22
2.9.8	Coastal erosion	22
2.10	Climate Change Risk Perception Model	22
2.11	Climate change responsibility	23
2.12	The role of humans in climate change	24
2.13	Human Behaviour Theory	25
2.14	Climate change and students	25
2.15	Climate change education	27
2.16	Climate change and the general population	28
2.17	Sources of information on climate change	28
2.18	Chapter summary	29
СНАРТ	ER THREE: RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY	30
3.1	Introduction	31
3.2	Research philosophy	31
3.2.1	Ontology	31
3.2.1.1	Subjectivism	32
3.2.1.2	Objectivism	32

3.2.2	Epistemology	. 32
3.2.2.1	Interpretivism	. 32
3.2.2.2	Positivism	. 32
3.3	Research approach	. 33
3.3.1	Inductive approach	. 33
3.3.2	Deductive approach	. 33
3.4	Research strategy	. 33
3.4.1	Quantitative approach	. 33
3.4.2	Survey	. 34
3.4.3	Questionnaire	. 34
3.4.4	Unit of analysis	. 35
3.4.5	Sampling	. 35
3.5	Data collection	. 36
3.6	Data analysis	. 36
3.6.1	Exploratory factor analysis (EFA)	. 37
3.6.2	Hypotheses	. 37
3.7	Ethical considerations	. 38
3.8	Chapter summary	. 39
СНАРТ	ER FOUR: RESULTS AND FINDINGS	. 40
4.1	Introduction	. 41
4.2	Questionnaire – Section A	. 41
4.2.1	Faculties	. 41
4.2.2	Student year of study	. 42
4.3	Questionnaire – Section B: Climate change related questions	. 42
4.3.1	Primary Research Question	. 42
4.3.1.1	SRQ1: What are the students' perceptions of climate change?	. 43
4.3.1.2	SRQ2: What are the differences in the levels of awareness of students on climate	e
	change?	. 46
4.3.1.3	SRQ3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of	
	students?	. 48
4.3.1.4	SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to	
	improve their awareness of climate change?	. 50
4.3.2	Summary of the findings	. 54
4.4	Research hypotheses	. 55
4.4.1	H1: Students who are aware of climate change are more likely to study in some	

4.4.2	H2: The number of students who believe in climate change is likely to increase a	S
	they progress through university	57
4.4.3	H_3 : The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change increases in some	Э
	faculties more than others	58
4.4.4	H ₄ : Students are not concerned about climate change	60
4.4.5	H_5 : Students are more concerned about certain effects climate change has on th	е
	world than others	61
4.4.6	H6: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for clima	ate
	change than others	62
4.5	Cross tabulation of variables	63
4.5.1	Faculty, year of study and student awareness	63
4.6	Where have you heard about climate change?	67
4.7	Students of different faculties' views of variables on climate change	67
4.7.1	Faculties and the role of TV in students' climate change awareness	67
4.7.2	Faculties and the role of radio in students climate change awareness	69
4.7.3	Faculties and the role of newspapers in students' climate change awareness	70
4.7.4	Faculties and the role of the Internet in students' climate change awareness	71
4.7.5	Faculties and the role of Facebook in students' climate change awareness	72
4.7.6	Faculties and the role of Twitter in students' climate change awareness	73
4.7.7	Faculties and the role of government in students' climate change awareness	74
4.7.8	Faculties and the role of school and university in students' climate change	
	awareness	75
4.7.9	Faculties and the role of family and friends in students' climate change awarenes	s77
4.7.10	Faculties and the role of organisations in students' climate change awareness	78
4.8	Year of study of students and the climate change variables	79
4.8.1	Year of study and the role of TV in students' climate change awareness	79
4.8.2	Year of study and the role of radio in students' climate change awareness	80
4.8.3	Year of study and the role of newspapers in students' climate change awareness	s. 81
4.8.4	Year of study and role of the Internet in students' climate change awareness	82
4.8.5	Year of study and the role of Facebook in students' climate change awareness	83
4.8.6	Year of study and the role of Twitter in students' climate change awareness	84
4.8.7	Year of study and the role of government in students' climate change awareness	. 85
4.8.8	Year of study and the role of school and university in students' climate change	
	awareness	86
4.8.9	Year of study and the role of family and friends in students' climate change	
	awareness	87
4.8.10	Year of study and role of organisations in students' climate change awareness	88
4.8.11	Findings on the hypotheses, faculties and year of study	89

4.9	Exploratory factor analysis	. 91
4.10	Chapter summary	. 92

СНАРТ	ER FIVE: DISCUSSION	94
5.1	Introduction	95
5.2	Problem statement, research questions and aim of the study	95
5.3	The level of climate change awareness	96
5.4	Students' perceptions of climate change	96
5.5	Factors that affect the climate change awareness levels of students	97
5.6	Channels of communication students perceive as important to improve their	
	awareness of climate change	98
5.7	H_1 : Students who are aware of climate change are more likely to study in some	
	faculties rather than others	99
5.8	$H_2\!\!:$ The number of students who believe in climate change is likely to increase as	
	they progress through university1	00
5.9	$H_{3}\!\!:$ The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change increases in some	
	faculties more than others1	00
5.10	H_4 : Students are not concerned about climate change1	00
5.11	$H_{5}\!\!:$ Students are more concerned about certain effects climate change has on the	
	world than others1	01
5.12	H_6 : Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate	;
	change than others1	01
5.13	H_7 : The faculty, year of study of students and climate change variables1	01
5.14	Exploratory factor analysis1	02
5.15	Chapter summary1	02

СНАРТИ	ER SIX: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	103
6.1	Introduction	103
6.2	Research objectives	103
6.2.1	Objective 1	103
6.2.2	Objective 2	103
6.2.3	Objective 3	104
6.2.4	Objective 4	104
6.3	Answering the research questions	104
6.3.1	SRQ1: What are students' perceptions of climate change?	104
6.3.2	SRQ2: What are the differences in the climate change awareness levels of	
	students?	104

6.3.3	SRQ3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of	
	students?	104
6.3.4	SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to	
	improve their awareness of climate change?	105
6.4	Hypotheses	105
6.4.1	H1: Students who are aware of climate change are more likely to study in some	;
	faculties rather than others	105
6.4.2	H2: The number of students who believe in climate change is likely to increase	as
	they progress through university	105
6.4.3	H_3 : The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change increases in sor	ne
	faculties more than others	105
6.4.4	H4: Students are not concerned about climate change	105
6.4.5	H_5 : Students are more concerned about certain effects climate change has on t	he
	world than others	105
6.4.6	H6: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for clin	nate
	change than others	105
6.5	Recommendations	106
6.6	Fulfilling the aim of the study	106
6.7	Future studies	107
6.8	Reflection	107
6.9	Conclusion	107
REFE	RENCES	108
APPEI	NDIX A: CONSENT FORM	137
APPE	NDIX B: ETHICS CERTIFICATE	138
APPE	NDIX C: QUESTIONNAIRE	139
APPE	NDIX D: SPREADSHEET	142
APPE	NDIX E: EXPLORATORY FACTOR ANALYSIS (EFA)	143
APPE	NDIX F: TURNITIN	144
APPE	NDIX G: EDITING CERTIFICATE	145

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Chapter One layout	1
Figure 2.1: Chapter Two layout	. 10
Figure 2.2: Scopus distribution of articles on CC	. 14
Figure 2.3: Industrial carbon producers	. 23
Figure 3.1: Chapter Three layout	. 30
Figure 4.1: Chapter Four layout	. 40
Figure 4.2: Number of students per faculty	. 42
Figure 4.3: Number of students per year of study	. 42
Figure 4.4: Number of students responding to the existence of CC	. 43
Figure 4.5: Students acknowledge that CC is the world's biggest problem	. 44
Figure 4.6: Role players contributing to CC as indicated by students	. 45
Figure 4.7: Students' answers on the effects of CC on the planet	. 46
Figure 4.8: Students' perceived level of CC awareness	. 47
Figure 4.9: Role of the level of education in CC awareness	. 48
Figure 4.10: Personal background influence on CC awareness	. 49
Figure 4.11: Lack of CC education as major contributor to students' CC awareness	. 49
Figure 4.12: Students' view on human behaviour affecting CC	. 50
Figure 4.13: Sources where the students heard of CC	. 52
Figure 4.14: One-sample Chi-Square test summary for H1	. 56
Figure 4.15: One-sample Chi-Square test summary for H ₂	. 58
Figure 4.16: Chi-Square test summary for H_3	. 59
Figure 4.17: Students' perception of CC as the world's biggest problem	. 60
Figure 4.18: Chi-Square test summary for H₅	. 61
Figure 4.19: Students' believe that CC is not caused by any one particular sector of the	
public (H ₆)	. 62
Figure 4.20: Results with category ALL removed from the test where students believe CC	is
not caused by any one particular sector of the public (H_6)	. 63
Figure 4.21: Personal awareness against year of study = high	. 65
Figure 4.22: Personal awareness against year of study = low	. 66
Figure 4.23: Personal awareness against year of study = neutral	. 66
Figure 4.24: Number of students per faculty and the role of TV in CC awareness	. 68
Figure 4.25: Number of students per faculty and the role of radio in CC awareness	. 70
Figure 4.26: Number of students per faculty and the role of newspapers in CC awareness .	. 70
Figure 4.27: Number of students per faculty and the role of the Internet in CC awareness	. 72
Figure 4.28: Number of students per faculty and the role of Facebook in CC awareness	. 73
Figure 4.29: Number of students per faculty and the role of Twitter in CC awareness	. 74

Figure 4.30: The number of students per faculty and the role of government in CC
awareness
Figure 4.31: Number of students per faculty and the role of school and university in CC
awareness
Figure 4.32: Number of students per faculty and role of family and friends in CC awareness77
Figure 4.33: Number of students per faculty and the role of organisations in CC awareness 78
Figure 4.34: Number of students per year of study and the role of TV in CC awareness 80
Figure 4.35: Number of students per year of study and the role of radio in CC awareness 81
Figure 4.36: Number of students per year of study and the role of newspapers in CC
awareness
Figure 4.37: Number of students per year of study and the role of the Internet in CC
awareness
Figure 4.38: Number of students per year of study and the role of Facebook in CC
awareness
Figure 4.39: Number of students per year of study and the role of Twitter in CC awareness 85
Figure 4.40: Number of students per year of study and the role of government in CC
awareness
Figure 4.41: Number of students per year of study and the role of school and university in
CC awareness
Figure 4.42: Number of students per year of study and the role of family and friends in CC
awareness
Figure 4.43: Number of students per year of study and the role of organisations in CC
awareness
Figure 5.1: Chapter Five layout
Figure 6.1: Chapter Six layout

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1: Research problem, research question, research sub-questions, methods, and	
objectives	4
Table 3.1: Number of students per study year level	36
Table 4.1: Number of students per faculty who completed the survey	41
Table 4.2: Number of students per year of study	42
Table 4.3: Number of students responding to the existence of CC	43
Table 4.4: Students' view on CC as the world's biggest problem	44
Table 4.5: Role players contributing to CC as indicated by students	44
Table 4.6: Students' answers on the effects of CC on the planet	46
Table 4.7: Students' perceived level of CC awareness	47
Table 4.8: Role of the level of education in CC awareness	. 47
Table 4.9: Personal background influence on CC awareness	48
Table 4.10: Lack of CC education as major contributor to students' CC awareness	. 49
Table 4.11: Students' view on human behaviour affecting CC	. 50
Table 4.12: Sources where the students heard of CC	. 51
Table 4.13: Communication models preferred to create CC awareness	. 53
Table 4.14: Summary of findings from the questionnaire data – Section B: CC-related	
questions	54
Table 4.15: One-sample Chi-Square test summary for H1	. 56
Table 4.16: One-sample Chi-Square test summary H2	. 57
Table 4.17: Student awareness in different faculties by comparing CC existence and	
faculties (H ₃ ; Chi-Square test)	59
Table 4.18: Chi-Square test summary for H ₄	60
Table 4.19: Students are more concerned about certain effects of CC on the world than	
others (H ₅ ; Chi-Square test)	61
Table 4.20: Students believe that CC is not caused by any one particular sector of the	
public (H ₆ ;Chi-Square test)	. 62
Table 4.21: Cross tabulation: Case processing summary	64
Table 4.22: Faculty * Year * Pers_awareness cross tabulation	64
Table 4.23: Chi-Square test for Faculty * Year * Pers_awareness cross tabulation	64
Table 4.24: Students preference of communication models for CC in relation to faculties	
and year of study	. 67
Table 4.25: Students preference of communication models for CC in relation to faculties	
and year of study	. 67
Table 4.26: Number of students per faculty and the role of TV in CC awareness	67

Table 4.27: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of TV in CC	
awareness	38
Table 4.28: Number of students per faculty and the role of radio in CC awareness	39
Table 4.29: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of radio in CC	
awareness	39
Table 4.30: Number of students per faculty and the role of newspapers in CC awareness 7	'0
Table 4.31: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of newspapers	
in CC awareness	'0
Table 4.32: Number of students per faculty and the role of the Internet in CC awareness 7	′1
Table 4.33: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of the Internet	
in CC awareness	'1
Table 4.34: Number of students per faculty and the role of Facebook in CC awareness7	'2
Table 4.35: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of Facebook in	
CC awareness	'2
Table 4.36: Number of students per faculty and the role of Twitter in CC awareness	'3
Table 4.37: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of Twitter in	
CC awareness	'3
Table 4.38: Number of students per faculty and the role of government in CC awareness7	' 4
Table 4.39: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of government	
in CC awareness	' 4
Table 4.40: Number of students per faculty and the role of school and university in CC	
awareness	'6
Table 4.41: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of school and	
university in CC awareness7	'6
Table 4.42: Number of students per faculty and the role of family and friends in CC	
awareness7	7
Table 4.43: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of family and	
friends in CC awareness7	7
Table 4.44: Number of students per faculty and the role of organisations in CC awareness 7	'8
Table 4.45: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of	
organisations in CC awareness7	'8
Table 4.46: Number of students per year of study and the role of TV in CC awareness 7	'9
Table 4.47: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of TV in	
CC awareness	'9
Table 4.48: Number of students per year of study and the role of radio in CC awareness 8	30
Table 4.49: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of radio	
in CC awareness	30

Table 4.50: Number of students per year of study and the role of newspapers in CC	
awareness	
Table 4.51: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of	
newspapers in CC awareness	
Table 4.52: The number of students per year of study and the role of the Internet in CC	
awareness	
Table 4.53: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of the	
Internet in CC awareness	
Table 4.54 Number of students per year of study and the role of Facebook in CC	
awareness	
Table 4.55: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of	
Facebook in CC awareness	
Table 4.56: Number of students per year of study and the role of Twitter in CC awareness. 84	
Table 4.57: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of	
Twitter in CC awareness	
Table 4.58: Number of students per year of study and the role of government in CC	
awareness	ſ
Table 4.59: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of	
government in CC awareness	
Table 4.60: Number of students per year of study and the role of school and university in	
CC awareness	
Table 4.61: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of	
school and university in CC awareness87	,
Table 4.62: Number of students per year of study and the role of family and friends in CC	
awareness	,
Table 4.63: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of family	
and friends in CC awareness	
Table 4.64: Number of students per year of study and the role of organisations in CC	
awareness	
Table 4.65: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of	
organisations in CC awareness	I
Table 4.66: Findings summary	
Table 4.67: Correlation matrix for the variables91	
Table 4.68: Rotated component matrix	
Table 4.69: Cronbach's Alpha measurements results	

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION



Figure 1.1: Chapter One layout

1.1 Introduction

This research focuses on tertiary students' awareness of Climate Change (CC). University students' knowledge and awareness of CC is of utmost importance as it equips them with skills to cope with the future impact of CC (Mugambiwa & Dzomonda, 2018). Climate change has become a reality. It affects everyone in society. According to Jamshidi et al. (2018:1369), CC "is one of the most important environmental problems facing the world today". Rother and Godsmark (2018) state that CC now forms a major part of the global debate. The planet faces a major upheaval in the making and it is essential that all role-players become involved in the battle against negative climate change.

Zewdie (2014) suggests that there is no single agreed definition of the term CC because of diverse opinions. CC can be referred to as "a change which is recognised directly or indirectly to human actions that change the structure of the universal atmosphere and which are in addition to natural climate changeability witnessed over comparable time phases" (United Nations, 1992:3). Bakaç (2018:240) argues that CC is commonly "dependent on natural causes and human activities". CC can also be defined as major environmental change, which may include rain, temperature, heat, wind, and other weather conditions (Lubos & Lubos, 2019). The United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC, 2009) views CC as natural changes that are linked to human actions directly or indirectly, and happening over a long timeframe. Ogunsola et al. (2018) suggest that CC is a change in the mean state of the environment happening over a long timeframe, even decades or longer, which may be attributed to natural changes.

Currently, there is general agreement in the scientific community and among some students that CC does exist; it is a reality and we are now experiencing it and its impact. The impact of CC awareness differs internationally. It has been a threat to the achievement of sustainable development goals and to humankind (Mugambiwa & Tirivangasi, 2017).

The 2015 Paris Agreement (COP21), which is supported by 187 countries, is regarded as the turning point in the struggle against climate struggle (Rogelj et al., 2016). By 15 December 2015, 187 states had submitted their planned Nationally Determined Contributions (INDCs) briefing their climate activities after 2020 in line with the Paris Agreement. The Paris climate contract intends holding universal warming lower than 2 degrees Celsius (°C) and pushing efforts to restrict it to 1.5 °C (Rogelj et al., 2016).

This assemble set clear targets to limit global temperature increase to below 2 °C and to decrease warming to no more than 1.5 °C above pre-industrial values (World Health Organisation, 2018). This 2 °C warming goal is perceived by all as a commonly accepted target, acknowledged by scholars as a harmless limit that escapes unsafe CC (Knutti et al.,

2015). Failure to achieve the projected Paris Agreement will result in serious risks to human, ecology, agricultural, economic productivity, health, water and other resources (Maúre et al., 2018).

World leaders, decision makers and opinion formers are a critical part of the debate on CC. The youth is becoming more aware of CC, taking a bigger responsibility towards CC and they are better positioned to deal with the legacy of CC (Rousell & Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, 2018). According to Barreda (2018), student and youth awareness on CC must be considered in CC agendas by all nations. Their opinions and ideas are growing in popularity and need to be taken seriously. Therefore, in addressing the question of CC and global warming, combining a persuasive message with individual solutions, students, youth and other generations is deemed a potentially valid and valuable technique (Parant et al., 2016).

CC consciousness is vital to realise sustainability in developing nations (Shahid & Piracha, 2010). There is minimal awareness of CC among emerging nations (IPCC, 1996). Emerging countries have the ability to contribute to the fight against CC through research and technology, but little awareness of CC became a problem (Afrifa et al., 2020). Awareness simple means being mindful, concerned about, and having a well-informed interest in a particular situation, development or consciousness about CC. The research therefore was conducted to explore the level of tertiary students' awareness of CC – a subject that is critical to the survival of the planet. The CC effects began threatening the globe and human nature as a whole, and these effects will carry on increasing. Dealing with challenges related to CC will require a motivated, active and educated citizenry (Zhang, Ye, et al., 2020).

Students have a possibility of living longer and that makes them more vulnerable to the effects of CC. From a threat-declining point of view, students are a critical target audience as they are at an age where permanent habits linked to mitigation and adoption are shaped (Di Giusto et al., 2018). Tertiary students represent the future leaders and managers of their countries. Because the youth have a longer time horizon they are more vulnerable to the longer-term results of CC and as a result, their sentiments on this matter are of considerable interest. As the upcoming generation of citizens and leaders, understanding their awareness and attitudes will aid in predicting future trends (Wachholz et al., 2014). Very few studies have been done to assess the knowledge, awareness and attitudes of tertiary students towards climate change.

1.2 Problem statement

CC has a detrimental effect on the planet. According to Edwards (2020), the planet is in the midst of CC disaster in slow motion. According to Kennedy and Lindsey (2015), the planet

has challenge with CC. CC is the defining health and environmental crisis of the twenty-first century (Gordon, 2020).

Future generations need to be aware of the problem and become involved in the management of CC (O'Brien et al., 2018). Narksompong and Limjirakan (2015) suggest that empowering young people on issues related to CC is essential. Trott (2021) also supports that everyone should become knowledgeable about CC already at childhood. Without the involvement of all the people, and particularly students, the planet will eventually be irrevocably b changed or destroyed (Agboola & Emmanuel, 2016). Unfortunately, there is little information available on the level of awareness of students on CC and more research needs to be done on the awareness levels of students on CC (Barreda, 2018). It is unclear whether students at tertiary institutions are aware of CC.

1.3 Research aim and objectives

The aim of the research is to explore the level of climate change awareness of tertiary students at a selected University of Technology (UoT) in South Africa.

The following are the objectives of the research:

Objective 1: To determine the climate change perceptions of students

- **Objective 2:** To assess the different levels of climate change awareness of students
- **Objective 3:** To examine the factors that affect the climate change awareness levels of students
- **Objective 4:** To identify and recommend a climate change awareness communication model to use for students

The objectives are aligned with the hypothesis postulated in Chapter 3, section 6.3.2

1.4 Research questions

presents the research problem, primary research question, sub-research questions, the research methodology and the objective of each question.

 Table 1.1: Research problem, research question, research sub-questions, methods, and objectives

Research problem	It is unclear whether students at tertiary institutions are aware of climate change.	
Primary Research question (PRQ)	What is the level of climate change awareness of students at a selected University of Technology in South Africa?	
Sub-Research Questions (SRQs)	Research method(s)	Objectives

SRQ1: What are students' perceptions of climate change?	Survey	To determine the climate change perceptions of students
SRQ2: What are the differences in the climate change awareness levels of students?	Survey	To assess the different levels of climate change awareness of students
SRQ3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of students?	Survey	To examine the factors that affect the climate change awareness levels of students
SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to improve their awareness of climate change?	Survey	To identify and recommend a climate change awareness communication model to use for students.

1.5 Research methodology

Wong (2016) regards research methodology as important because it shows the plan on how the research problem will be addresses. It describes the action required to complete the study. It includes the research paradigm or philosophy, research strategy, research design, research methods, data collection and data analysis.

1.5.1 Research philosophy

1.5.1.1 Ontology

Al-Saadi (2014:1, citing Crotty, 1998) defines ontology as "the study of 'being' and is concerned with 'what is', i.e., the nature of existence and structure of reality as such". Objectivism has been selected. Ratner (2012: online) defines objectivism as "a view that an objective reality exists and can be known more through the gathering of more information. It is more practical and focuses more on facts from individually participants". For this reason this research is done from an objectivist perspective.

1.5.1.2 Epistemology

A positivist approach was followed. Positivism is regarded as a philosophical approach only recognising that which is verified scientifically. It posits that a scientific approach is the only way to establish truth (Kawulich, 2012).

1.5.2 Research approach

Saunders et al. (2009) define an inductive approach as the researcher gathering and analysing data and then, from the analysis, formulating a theory. According to Creswell and Plano Clark (2007:23), deductive researchers "work from the top down, from a theory to hypotheses to evidence to support or refute the theory". According to Saunders et al. (2009), a deductive approach is more focused on testing a hypothesis and is therefore better suited to dealing with quantitative data. For this study a deductive approach was followed. The results cannot be generalised; it can only be applied to the University of Technology (UoT) studied.

1.5.3 Research design

According to Creswell (2014:113), research design is "an outline that has been formed to find answers to the research questions". It includes processes used for the collection and analysis of data. Quantitative research was adopted for this study. It emphasises collecting numerical data to explain a specific phenomenon. Quantitative methods focus on objective measurements using statistical and numerical analyses of collected data through surveys and questionnaires (Creswell, 2014).

1.5.4 Research strategy

The research strategy followed was that of a survey. Kendall (2011:31) argues that "a research survey is a tool in which the investigator gathers facts or attempts to determine the connection among facts". A survey is commonly used method, making it possible to study things that are not seen, such as the beliefs or attitudes of people. The unit of analysis was the students of a selected UoT in South Africa. The survey was structured to gained insight into the answers of the students on the research question and sub-research questions posed to them.

1.5.5 Research methodology/processes

The population is defined as the students of the District 6, Mowbrey, Athlone, and Bellville campuses of the selected UoT. The unit of analysis (UoA) was randomly selected (all students has an equal chance to be selected) (Saunders et al., 2019). Selected students on the campuses were approached to complete the questionnaire. Furthermore 1st, 2nd, 3rd and 4th year students were sampled. In total, 603 students participated in the study; 127 were 1st year, 157 were 2nd year, 152 were 3rd year, and 168 were 4th year students. The data collection and analysis were done under the supervision of the research supervisor.

1.6 Data collection

The survey questionnaire was used as a tool to collect data (Appendix C). The questionnaire was given to two experienced researchers, and after the inputs of the researchers have been incorporated, the questionnaire was piloted with students in the different sample clusters.

1.6.1 Data collection/fieldwork

In order to obtain the required number of questionnaires, fieldworkers were recruited. A workshop was held to train the field workers. They worked on voluntary basis and no one was remunerated in any way. After each session of data collection, the field workers were debriefed to maintain the same standard of data collection and on what was needed to improve the clarity of the questionnaire.

1.7 Data analysis

The collected data were captured to an Excel spreadsheet. SPSS and Microsoft Excel were used to analyse data.

1.8 Ethical considerations

Gajjar (2013) suggests that ethical standards stimulate the ideals crucial to cooperative work, such as accountability, shared respect, trust, and fairness. The researcher is alerted to the need for ethical consideration as it is a requirement enforced by the Cape Peninsula University of Technology Research Ethics Committee. The participants were informed about the purpose of the study and their rights to privacy (Leedy & Ormrod, 2001). The rights and confidentiality of all participants involved in the study were respected. The researcher did not ask culturally sensitive questions, and participants were given the option to decline answering questions. They were also given the right to withdraw from the study if they felt so. No minor was interviewed.

The sources used are acknowledged and recognised as it is a required standard for all professionals. A consent letter was obtained from the UoT to do the research on campus (Appendix A). The UoT's Memorandum of Understanding as well as the Research Ethics Committee documents were signed and adhered to (Appendix B).

1.9 Demarcation

Simon (2011:2) describes delimitations as "those features that control the scope and define the limits of the study". The study focused on tertiary education students. Only one university was selected as a case. Although it is acknowledged that there are many factors affecting CC, only the level of awareness of students at a specific university was studied. Schools and other tertiary institutions such as TVETs were excluded.

1.10 Limitations of the research

The questionnaires used for data collection was prepared in English and this may have been a problem for some students as English is generally a second, or even a fourth language to them (Appendix C). Only students were interviewed. Only one UoT was used.

1.11 Main findings

Based on the analysis of questionnaire responses gathered during the research process, 42 findings were formulated in Chapter Four. Five (5) headline findings emerged from these findings.

Finding 1: The majority of students are aware of climate change

Finding 2: Students acknowledge that climate change is the world's biggest problem

- **Finding 3**: Large countries, governments, large corporates, businesses and individuals are seen as the major causes of climate change
- Finding 4: The rise in the planet's temperature is a major challenge created by climate change
- Finding 5: Most respondents became aware of climate change through TV

1.12 Conclusion

CC is one of the environmental challenges that are currently central to the global debate because of its threat to the lives and livelihoods throughout the world. Students and young people at large should be hands on in managing the impact of CC as they are the ones who have an appointment with the future.

1.13 Contribution of study

The research may make students more aware of climate change through the distributed questionnaires. It may also improve students' understanding and awareness of climate change. It may also influence the people in authority positions and decision makers to have an informed method of handling the climate change challenge.

1.14 Chapter summary

The chapter introduced the research topic, focusing on tertiary students' awareness of CC. It provided a background on CC as an environmental challenge currently facing the globe. The different levels of understanding from different researchers about the topic were given. The chapter also indicated the reasons for the research and the research objectives. The significance and limitations of the study were outlined.

A broader view of the problem statement was provided, namely, "it is unclear if students at tertiary institutions are aware of CC and how they can impact the negative effects of CC". This was followed by the main research question, "What is the level of climate change awareness of students at a selected University of Technology in South Africa?" The research methodology was chosen to respond to the research sub-questions. Quantitative research methodology with the deductive approach was adopted for this research. The data collection was done using a questionnaire, followed by the data analysis using Microsoft Excel and SPSS. Ethical clearance of the study was provided to ensure the credibility of the study. The conclusion, contribution and headline findings of the study were stated.

1.15 Outline of thesis structure

Chapter One outlines the introduction of the research, which includes problem statement, research objectives, research questions, significant of the study, brief methodology and ethical considerations.

Chapter Two covers the literature review, which includes the impact of CC on the world, Africa, sub-Saharan Africa and South Africa. Furthermore, the role of humans with regard to climate change and the human behaviour theory are also covered.

Chapter Three covers the research methodology, research philosophy, research approach, the research strategy, data collection, data analysis and ethical considerations.

Chapter Four outlines the results and findings of the study.

Chapter Five outlines the thesis in relation to the research questions in detail.

Chapter Six covers the study's conclusion and recommendations.

The next chapter is a literature review, discussing the concepts of CC more in-depth.

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW



Figure 2.1: Chapter Two layout

2.1 Introduction

CC affects the everyday life of all the people on the planet. There is a need for a deep understanding of the CC problem and for understanding the human and its relationship with the planet at large. The people of the world need to be involved in the management of CC. In this research, students' levels of CC awareness are explored. To do this, a literature review was done using keywords identified from the title, problem statement, research questions and aim of the study.

Online library databases of the Cape Peninsula University of Technology, including Google Scholar, Scopus and Emerald, were consulted to review the literature. Chapter Two is presented as follows: i) definitions; ii) history of CC; iii) the impact of CC on the world; iv) the impact of CC on Africa and sub-Saharan Africa; v) the impact of CC on South Africa; vi) relationship between weather, natural disasters and CC; vii) CC responsibility; viii) the role of humans with regard to CC; ix) human behaviour theory; x) CC and students; xi) CC education; xii) CC and the general population; xiii) sources of CC information; xiv) and a summary.

2.2 Definitions

2.2.1 Climate change

According to Weber (2010:332), CC has been defined as "systematic changes in average conditions of weather over time". Vijaya et al. (2012) posit that global CC can be characterised as an alteration in long-term weather patterns that describes the different areas of the world. CC is also defined as, "the variability of the atmospheric climate system, the biogeochemical cycles of the planet Earth (carbon cycle, nitrogen cycle and hydrological cycle), the surface of the soil, ice and biotic and abiotic components" (Ahmed, 2020:1).

Lorenzoni et al. (2007) argue that CC is caused mostly by anthropogenic and natural causes and these have an impact on the entire world. Zobeidi et al. (2020) agree as they suggest that CC cases have increased due to the greater effect of greenhouse emissions caused by human activities and lifestyle. The impact of these contributing factors is felt across the globe.

2.2.2 Global warming

Gadea Rivas and Gonzalo (2020:153) define global warming as "an increasing drift in certain features of global temperatures than the average temperature value". In the past few decades, due to the positive irradiative imbalances caused by greenhouse gas emissions from human activities, the earth has entered a new age of rapid and potentially irreversible global warming (Albouy et al., 2020).

According to Shahzad (2015), the planet's continuous rise in temperature is truly upsetting. This is caused by global warming. Global warming begins with sunbeams travelling to Earth. The clouds, dust particles, reflective land surfaces and ocean surface then send out nearly 30% of sunlight into space, while the remainder is absorbed by the sea, soil and air.

2.2.3 Global climate change

A report of the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA Global Climate Change, 2018) suggests that global CC comprises a wide range of global phenomena generated primarily by burning fossil fuels, thereby adding heat-trapping gases to the Earth's atmosphere.

2.2.4 Extreme weather events

With the combination of CC and anthropogenic behaviour, extreme weather events are on the rise (Hassan et al., 2020). CC results include unforeseen, irregular, intense, or unseasonal weather, and weather at the extremes of a historical distribution range (IPCC, 2005). Globally, severe weather events are expected to rise (Powell & Reinhard, 2016). According to Sharma and Veeramani (2011), it should be known that extreme weather events are also of natural or anthropogenic origin, and are common, largely due to their increasing damaging effects. The consistency of surface air, which has become a significant environmental factor, may be highly affected by extreme weather events (Zhang et al., 2017). Painter et al. (2020) suggest that CC is the main influencer of extreme weather events.

2.2.5 Vulnerable countries

Vulnerability to CC will be faced by all nations. According to Scott et al. (2019), Western and Northern Europe, Central Asia, Canada and New Zealand have the lowest vulnerability to CC. Africa, the Middle East, South Asia and the Small Island Developing States are found to be highly vulnerable countries (Schilling et al., 2020). Algeria is most vulnerable to CC, mainly because of the region. CC is likely to intensify the danger, making it even more vulnerable for farmers in Afghanistan, for example (Omerkhil et al., 2020:1).

2.2.6 Anthropogenic processes

Gill and Malamud (2017:247) define anthropogenic processes as "deliberate, non-malicious human activities". Leading scientists around the world are of the opinion that beyond reasonable doubt, anthropogenic processes caused CC (Rousell & Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, 2019). As part of a centennial warming trend, warm-season days have increased in temperature by more or less 1.4 °C since the early 1970s and resulted in the rising of the atmospheric vapour pressure deficit (VPD). These developments are in line with anthropogenic patterns simulated by climate models (Williams et al., 2019; Abatzoglou & Williams, 2016).

2.2.7 Greenhouse emissions

Greenhouse emissions are known as a gas that absorbs and emits radiant energy within the thermal infrared range, resulting in the greenhouse effect (IPCC, 1996). Anthropogenic greenhouse gases (GHGs) are emitted predominantly during the combustion processes of fossil fuels (coal, oil and natural gas) and industrial activity. These are considered major contributors to global CC and one of the most serious problems facing sustainable growth (Liu et al., 2016). "During 1990–2017, G7 countries per capita greenhouse gas emissions have decreased and highly increased in BRICS nations" (Zheng et al., 2019:1113). Increases in anthropogenic greenhouse gas emissions have been caused by major changes in human history, the Industrial Revolution, advances in science and technology, and an increase in the world population (Şahin, Onat & Ayvaz, 2019). Fawzy et al. (2020:2069) argue that CC is characterised as "a shift in climate patterns, mainly due to natural systems and human activities emitting greenhouse gases". Anthropogenic activities have so far caused an approximate 1.0 °C increase in global warming above what was contributed by the pre-industrial era, and if the current emission rates continue, are expected to exceed 1.5 °C between 2030 and 2052.

2.3 History of climate change

The science of CC has a relatively long history (Bhandari, 2018). Hamza et al. (2020) argue that there is sufficient historical proof to back the theory that CC is a natural occurrence. The term 'climate' is derived from the Greek word *Klima*, which means "inclination, the earth's expected slope toward the pole". Black (2013:1) argues that, "when it comes to CC science, the research underlying this perception has accumulated steadily over decades, similar to other major paradigm shifts". The first scientific observation related to this subject can be traced back to the French physicist Joseph Fourier, who discovered the natural greenhouse effect of the Earth in 1824.

Vlassopoulos (2012) argued that the topic of CC was addressed mainly within the scientific community from the beginning of the 19th century until the late 20th century. Meanwhile, Rahman (2013) suggests that without hesitation, CC has been the most illustrious environmental concern since the late 20th century. However, the discourse was neither emerging during this period nor was it problematised in the same way after its inception. Stanhill (2001) found that with an 11-year doubling duration from 1951 to 1997, CC research literature grew approximately exponentially. Figure 2.2 shows the increase in CC documents produced since 1910.

The scientific opinion that carbon emissions would warm the atmosphere by the late 1980s was sufficient to become a major issue. This led to the *1992 United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change*, which was dedicated to stabilising atmospheric greenhouse

gas concentrations against harmful anthropogenic interference with the climate system (Oppenheimer & Anttila-Hughes, 2016).



Seacrest et al. (2000) suggested that CC first appeared on the public agenda in the mid- to late-1980s. CC has been a topic since then, and many scholars have seen it as a reality that affects our everyday lives throughout the global community. Although there seems to be varying opinions on the specific past of CC, experts tend to accept that the issue has been around for many years and will continue to be around for many years (Jorge et al., 2019).

Haunschild et al. (2016:2) state that even "though the history of CC in environmental science can be traced back from 19th century during the times of the 'Ice Age' and the 'Greenhouse Effect' ... the CC subject started to emerge as the new research field around 1980s". As per Sharifi et al. (2020:1079), there have been a vast number of publications in the body of research on the CC topic and the subject has been growing since 1990s until now. According to Das (2018:1), despite the long history of CC, it remains a global environmental phenomenon. CC and its effects continue to be the focus of many on-going research projects even today (Zhou et al., 2020).

2.4 Understanding the climate change concept

Many different schools of thought believe that CC is caused dominantly by anthropogenic and natural events (Jehanzaib et al., 2020). The CC subject remains a complex issue, which is differently defined. According to Hoogendoorn et al. (2020:1577), CC "is a combination of both natural events and human activities". Climate is a forced, dissipative, nonlinear, complicated, and heterogeneous system that is out of thermodynamic balance in the environment. On several scales of motion, in time and space, the system shows natural

variability and is subject to different external forces, both natural and anthropogenic (Ghil & Lucarini, 2020).

2.5 Impact of climate change on the world

There is no doubt that the planet's climate is changing and has been changing for thousands of years (Verichev et al., 2020; Kotir, 2010). According to Adil and Chohan (2020) as well as Dawson and Carson (2018), people worldwide are facing an uncertain future because of environmental issues that present a multitude of challenges, including human diseases, sea levels rising, economic impacts, ocean oxygen depletion and acidification, droughts, extreme weather events, arctic ice melting, and loss in biodiversity. At government level worldwide, CC is one of the most important problems affecting the global economy and the very life on earth (Kurup et al., 2021). CC is expected to have a negative effect on the economic growth of continents (Baarsch et al., 2020). Etwire (2020) indicates that agriculture worldwide has been affected directly by CC, and that CC is the most pressing universal challenge of this century. There is a collective understanding that CC spans across geo-political borders and affects the entire global population (Sharma & Chowhan, 2020).

Many nations are ranked as the most vulnerable countries because of CC (Trigoso, 2008). Hossain (2019:2) states that "universally nearly 600 million people abide in low lying coastal areas and can shortly be victims of an aggressive response of nature because of CC causing sea levels to rise".

Falkland and White (2020) mention that the 2014 Samoa UN Conference reaffirmed the vulnerability of Small Island Developing States due to global CC and extreme weather events. CC is a global phenomenon with negative impacts that are severely felt by poor people in developing countries (Djikeng et al., 2014). Engle et al. (2019) posit that the world's climate is changing, and that uncertainty about the path and human and economic consequences remain an issue. Climate models worldwide anticipate CC to have an undesirable effect on global land and the financial value thereof (Hossain et al., 2020).

According to a World Bank (2014:17) report, carbon dioxide equivalent (CO2e) releases are now 60% higher than the levels in 1990 and mounting to about 2.5% per annum. Without interventions, CO₂ emissions will continue to increase and negatively affect the planet. Hossain et al. (2020) believe that CC is one of the greatest puzzling scientific and political subjects of our time. According to Ibeabuchi et al. (2017), there is scientific consensus that CC has a huge impact on the globe, and Africa is not immune to CC as it is part of the global community. Conversi (2020) agrees that CC is non-geographic, uncontainable, boundless, and affects everyone in the world.

15

2.6 Impact of climate change in Africa

Africa has been identified as one region of the world most vulnerable to the impacts of CC (Edenhofer, 2014). The United Nations Environment Programme (2012) report suggests that numerous issues should be considered when relating the series of impacts and the underlying vulnerability of Africa to CC. Oduniyi (2013) states that the impact of CC on Africa is real and severe because of its high agricultural dependency and limited capacity to adapt. Baarsch et al. (2020) debate that CC is anticipated to have a harmfully effect on the African nations' economic development and that their income inequalities will subsequently continue to be the highest on the globe.

It is understood that Africa is vulnerable to CC, not only because of its exposure to CC, but also because many African communities lack the capacity to adapt or respond to the effects of CC (Pereira, 2017). Africa is considered the most vulnerable region to CC in the world (Awojobi & Tetteh, 2017). CC has been categorised as the largest and most crucial global issue facing humanity today, yet empirically, the debate remains largely feeble in sub-Saharan Africa, where the impact of warming universal temperatures are projected to have the highest impact (Alagidede & Adu, 2014).

The effects of CC on the African continent are so worrying that scholars consider the region to be the most vulnerable on the entire globe (Awojobi & Tetteh, 2017). For example, Africa has been categorised as one of the areas that is most vulnerable to the effects of CC due to its exposure and lower adaptive ability (Niang et al., 2014). Land degradation, high temperatures, strange rainfall patterns and desertification caused by CC are expected to affect African nations (Hummel, 2015). Sidibe et al. (2020) argue that CC is anticipated to threateningly influence the accessibility of water resources in West and Central Africa because of changes in rainfall, evapotranspiration and temperature. The 2007 IPCC report on regional climate projections indicated that by 2050, the average temperatures in Africa are projected to increase by $1.5 \,^{\circ}$ C – $3 \,^{\circ}$ C and the warming of the continent is highly likely to be higher than the rest of the world (Gemeda & Sima, 2015).

The direct effects of CC will differ across the continent, with Eastern Africa anticipated to become wetter, but much of Southern Africa becoming hotter and drier (Collier et al., 2008). According to the Centre for International Governance Innovation (2009) report, there are long and intense droughts in Eastern Africa, unusual floods in Western Africa, the lessening of rain forests in Equatorial Africa and a rise in ocean acidity around the Southern Coast of Africa. Coulibaly et al. (2020) report that CC and natural disasters are regarded a main risk for many activities in Africa, including agricultural production.

2.7 The impact of climate change in sub-Saharan Africa

Zewdie (2014) suggests that sub-Saharan Africa is more vulnerable to the effects of CC than any developing region in world. Southern Africa is a fast-emerging region of great climatic, ecological, and cultural variety (Network of African Science Academies, 2015). In sub-Saharan Africa, the consequences of CC will be felt in many ways throughout human and natural systems.

The climate of the Southern African region is typified by changes in the severity, frequency, and length of weather extremes, causing recurring droughts, floods, and tropical cyclones in southern Africa (Kusangaya et al., 2021). It is influenced largely by tropical, subtropical and mid-latitude changes with most of its rainfall happening during the summer period (Landman et al., 2001). The area could also experience a sea-level rise of one meter by the end of the century (Serdeczny et al., 2016). Engelbrecht et al. (2015) report that temperatures within most of the Southern African countries are predicted to rise between 4 °C and 6 °C by the end of the current century, much higher than projected by the IPCC. Despite this prediction, sub-Saharan Africa has contributed the least of any global region to the world increase of greenhouse gas emissions. However, this region will possibly be more vulnerable to the impacts of CC than any other region (Kula et al., 2013).

Serdeczny et al. (2016) suggest that the consequences of CC will be felt in different ways in sub-Saharan Africa, both naturally and in human systems. According to Pereira (2017), sub-Saharan Southern and Northern Africa have seen temperature rises at a pace twice than that of the rest of the world, with the most extreme warming in Southern Africa, especially over the last two decades. The unchanging upward trend of yearly temperatures have been reported for the Southern African region, with higher increased rates noted in Angola and Namibia for the period of 1979 to 2007 (Morishima & Akasaka, 2010).

Sub-Saharan Africa has been described as the most vulnerable region to the effects of CC (Kotir, 2010) because of its dependence on agriculture, which is more sensitive to weather and climate changes such as precipitation, temperature and low capacity for adaptation. This is despite the fact that agriculture continues to dominate sub-Saharan Africa's GDP and employment opportunities (Alagidede & Adu, 2014). CC has harshly impacted on the sub-Saharan African plants over the past decades. Recent research has shown that minimising the global warming level to below 2 °C above the required pre-industrial level may help reduce the catastrophic effects of anthropogenic CC in the region (Lawal et al., 2019). South Africa, which is among the countries in the region, is also not immune to these challenges.

2.8 The impact of climate change in South Africa

Ziervogel et al. (2014) state that CC is a key concern for South Africa where yearly temperatures over the past five decades raised with 1.5 times the perceived universal average of 0.65 °C. Extreme precipitation events have also risen frequently. The Department of Environmental Affairs (2017/2018) Report on National Environmental Compliance and Enforcement also suggests that South Africa has an observed warming rate of 2 °C per century, more than twice the global rate of temperature increase for the Western and Northern parts (South African Department of Forestry, Fisheries and the Environment. 2017).

The South African rainfall patterns demonstrate high inter-annual changes and decreasing trends, even though CC as the cause is not statistically supported (Dube & Nhamo, 2019). The studies also indicate that the changing climate has forced considerable expenses on wildlife, the environment and the country's national budget. Extreme weather events have disrupted tourism activities in the country. The 2016 drought that affected parts of South Africa is assumed to be the result of recently noticed CC (Masipa, 2017).

There is evidence that extreme weather events in South Africa are growing, with heat wave conditions, dry spell durations and rainfall intensity increasing. According to Leck and Simon (2018), with the multiple CC threats facing several parts of the country, including sea-level rises, flooding and drought especially in the Western Cape, the South African national government developed a roadmap action to deal with climate change. The Western Cape, a province of South Africa, recently experienced one of the most severe droughts in the country's history (Naik & Abiodun, 2019). South Africa's Southern Cape district is extremely vulnerable to CC and is affected by extreme temperatures and tropical atmospheric and oceanic rotation dynamics (Chase et al., 2020).

Potential implications of CC and environmental-related issues will derail South Africa's development of social and economic activities (Long & Ziervoge, 2020). South Africa is confronted with a population growth and CC-related challenges such as high temperatures, drought, and floods (Jude et al., 2019).

2.9 Relationship between weather, natural disasters and climate change

2.9.1 Weather

The United States Environmental Protection Agency (2018:16) report indicates that "weather is a condition that is normal but when its average pattern changes over time it could be an indication of CC". The Climate Council of Australia (2017) report suggests that heavy rain events, flooding, rising sea-levels, heat waves and bushfires are proof that relates weather to CC. While the connection between extreme events, CC beliefs, and risk perceptions may be unanswered in the literature, grasping this connection holds vital practical consequences for

the CC message. CC comprises not only of alterations in average climate but also in most weather extremes (Fischer & Knutti, 2015). For prominent heat waves and heavy rain events, human involvement in their existence has been proven (Davis & Hanna, 2020).

CC investigations confirm anthropogenic environmental change in an increasingly varied array of climatological and hydrological occurrences around the globe (Mann & Gleick, 2015), ranging from extreme temperatures to coastal damage during extreme waves and storms, flooding from intense rainfall events, and severe droughts.

Cheeseman (2016) indicates that universal CC, including rising temperatures, severe droughts and more extreme weather changes, is seriously challenging the development and survival of the globe at large. Weather extremes such as heat waves, drought, rising sea levels and flooding are among the extreme weather events that have been proven since the beginning of CC, and these conditions have impacted both human activities and the environment (Ohba & Sugimoto, 2018). Average land and ocean temperature acceleration, rising sea-levels, regular extreme weather events, and ocean acidification mean that CC is a pressing contemporary problem facing the planet (Mohamed Ali Khan et al., 2020).

2.9.2 Disasters

Several research studies shed more light on the link between CC and disasters (Neumayer & Barthel, 2011). Media and the public recently drew connections between CC and disasters. Among recent global environmental changes, CC is probably the most-widely debated concern, and research studies show that it is linked to natural disasters that affect the social and economic well-being of populations (Kabir et al., 2016). In the past two decades, CC-related natural disasters such as floods, hurricanes, and droughts have illustrated these links (Chen et al., 2020). As a result of CC, the United States of America (USA) is witnessing an increase in the frequency and severity of natural disasters (Benevolenza & DeRigne, 2018). According to Dixon et al. (2018), during 2017, various natural disasters in the USA (hurricanes, wildfires, and blizzards) resulted in severe loss of life and property. Emphasising the role of CC in these events, particularly with sceptical audiences, might offer an effective tool for engagement.

These links or connections seem reasonable, since weather events are mostly the drivers of CC (Collins et al., 2013). There is significant evidence that global CC contributes largely to many types of natural disasters (Visconti & Young, 2019). For example, CC-related natural disasters have recently manifested in Southern Africa through cyclones that have wreaked havoc and displaced a large number of individuals and households, destroying their long-term ambitions and aspirations (Chapungu, 2020). The recent cyclones were Dineo in 2017 and Cyclone Idai in 2019 (Mavhura, 2020).

Kuang et al. (2020) are of the view that many natural disasters occur alongside CC and have serious effects on human lives. As CC consequences are increasingly being recognised, concerns about the intensity and occurrences of natural disasters are also rising (Visconti & Young, 2019). Visser et al. (2014) state that CC might influence weather-linked disasters such as floods, storms, rising of sea-levels, heat waves and droughts. Berlemann and Steinhardt (2017) as well as Visconti and Young (2019) posit that CC influences the likelihood of natural disasters such as floods, storms as floods, storms and droughts.

2.9.3 Heat waves

Environmental analysis and climate experts agree that the regularity, strength, and duration of heat waves will increase as the earth's temperature rises (Raghavendra et al., 2018). Many study experts agree that the rise in temperature in the 20th century is closely related to CC (Loo et al., 2015). Future estimates point to a steady spike in temperature and mean sealevel rise due to CC until the end of the 21st century (Tang, 2019). Many agricultural operations will be affected as a result of continuous rising temperatures related to CC (Praveen & Sharma, 2019).

D'Amato and Akdis (2020) argue that due to increasing anthropogenic greenhouse gases in the atmosphere, especially carbon dioxide (CO_2), the average global temperature of our planet is on the increase. Christidis et al. (2015) agree that there have been extreme global hot weather events in past decade. Throughout the world, both the climate response and the alterations in extreme temperature events have been proven to be related to CC (Mitchell et al., 2016).

Vardoulakis et al. (2014) opine that high and low temperatures are related to a rise in mortality in extreme and subtropical climates. Temperature-connected mortality events are likely to change all through this century because of CC. Otto et al. (2019) predict that CC is expected to rise frequently and rigorously during periods of high heat pressure. Rojo et al. (2021) agree that in some communities, CC has been characterised by rising temperatures.

2.9.4 Rainfall

With the rise in temperature the overall water cycle will become intensified, with the global rainfall predicted to rise with approximately 1% to 3% per °C (Collins et al., 2013). Kent et al. (2015) anticipate changes in global seasonal rainfall due to CC. Ohba and Sugimoto (2018) indicate that heavy rainfall is among the most devastating extreme weather events occurring because of CC. Tietjen et al. (2017) add to the debate, stating that extreme temperatures and heavy rainfall due to CC have a harmful effect on the planet.

2.9.5 Drought

Carlton et al. (2015) posits that the drought of 2012 in the USA is widely known to be a major natural disaster. As a consequence of this drought, the world began to realise the impact of CC. Drought affects people, economies, communities, societies and the environment in all corners of the world (Nam et al., 2015). The impact becomes increasingly evident given the context of CC, characterised by rising temperature. Schlaepfer et al. (2017) explain that most of the existing evaluations of CC highlight its impact on dry land, soil moisture and environmental drought. As an example, Anderegg et al. (2019) argue that drought-induced tree mortality is likely to rise due to CC, which will have multiple environmental and societal effects, including the possibility of deteriorating or reversing the earth's carbon sink.

However, despite the abundance of literature linking CC and drought, several researchers produced conflicting results on how drought is altering as a result of CC (Dai, 2014). This is an issue that deserves serious research attention going forward.

2.9.6 Sea-level rise

Sea-level rise and its effect on coastal zones have become a question of mounting interest in the scientific society and public discourse (Cazenave et al., 2018; Ellison, 2014; Mimura, 2013). Worldwide, the mean sea-level is anticipated to rise a few decimetres to above a meter by the year 2100 (Hallmann et al., 2018). Sea-level rise has severe effects on coastal environments, water supplies, closely occupied coastal areas, and low-lying areas. These are commonly considered as vulnerable global regions in terms of rising sea-levels. Schuerch et al. (2018) maintain that the reaction of coastal wetlands to rising sea-levels throughout the 21st century remains ambiguous. This supports Osland et al.'s (2015) opinion that, for example, coastal wetlands at the edge of the sea are exposed to many CC traits.

Clark et al. (2016) state that policy debates on the activities required to adapt and mitigate anthropogenic CC, have been outlined by observations of the previous 150 years as well as climate and sea-level predictions for the 21st century. Reager et al. (2016) highlight the prominence of climate-driven changes in the environment by acknowledging decadal alterations in sea-level.

Sea-level rise is the most complex index of CC, as it amalgamates the effects of ocean warming and ice mass loss (Legeais et al., 2018). CC-linked sea-level rise is likely to deeply affect coastal zones, thus influencing many species (Varela et al., 2018). As a result, Mukul et al. (2019) explain that the combined effect of CC and sea-level rise will negatively impact on the ecosystems of many animals.
2.9.7 Desertification

D'Odorico et al. (2013:326-344) define desertification as "a change in soil properties, vegetation, environment or climate, which results in stubborn loss of ecology services that are central to sustaining life". Feng et al. (2015) suggest that desertification is the consequence of complex connections between different factors, which include CC and human activities. According to Karavitis et al. (2020), desertification has continually and diachronically displayed itself as one of the most vital environmental issues to be confronted and alleviated by humanity. Huang et al. (2020:1380) state that desertification is "the failure of waterless, semiarid, and some sub-humid ecology". The valuation of universal measure desertification vulnerability to CC and human activity is vital to help decision makers articulate the best policies for land recovery and fight global desertification in sensitive zones. Benjaminsen and Hiernaux (2019) posit that during the past decades, desertification has become a universal environmental issue. The changes in rainfall, wind speed, temperature, and moisture because of CC can cause profound desertification and dust storms, thereby increase the intensity of desertification (Zhang, Gao et al., 2020). Desertification areas across the globe have always suffered times of degradation due to natural fluctuation in climate (Eskandari et al., 2016).

2.9.8 Coastal erosion

According to Zhang et al. (2004), one of the most certain significances of CC and global warming is an increase in sea-levels global. Scientific agreement exists about the major impact of global CC on coastal areas (Buitrago et al., 2020). Local anthropogenic and CC activities such as river rule and urban development are escalating risk levels in coastal zones hotspots (Grases et al., 2020).

2.10 Climate Change Risk Perception Model

According to van der Linden (2015:1), a CC Risk Perception Model (RPM) can be defined by two key aspects, namely personal and social risk assessments, and both these dimensions have different psychological backgrounds. The CC RPM incorporates and integrates: i) socio-demographic characteristics; ii) cognitive dimensions; ii) processes of experiential memory; iii) experiential processing dimensions; and iv) socio-cultural factors (Van Eck et al., 2020; Hornsey et al., 2016; McDonald et al., 2015; Persson et al., 2015), which are described as follows:

- i) Socio-demographic characteristics this dimension includes gender, education, age, income, religion, and political party affiliation (Bradley et al., 2020).
- ii) Cognitive dimension "This dimension includes information about the causes, impacts and responses to CC management. Studies typically show that this factor is an optimistic and important indicator of the expectations of CC risk if 'accurate' information about CC is assessed" (Hornsey et al., 2016:622).

- Experiential processing dimensions this includes effects and individual encounters of severe weather events (McDonald et al., 2015)
- iv) Socio-cultural factors this dimension Includes cultural norms and orientations of value (Persson et al., 2015).

A broad range of cognitive, experiential, socio-cultural and demographic features have been shown to be relevant (Van der Linden, 2017). Research suggests that 19.2% of the variation in risk perception can be clarified by CC variables. Impact and personal experience are regarded the best predictors of CC risk perception, while the worst predictors are socio-cultural variables (value orientations) (Elshirbiny & Abrahamse, 2020). According to Aksit et al. (2017), to attempt lowering risk, student courses with embedded climate-related activities may offer opportunities for potential decision makers to improve both climate science awareness and risk perceptions.

2.11 Climate change responsibility

The debate about who is responsible for CC has taken a central position on most global platforms, including the United Nations Framework Convention on CC. Some groups argue that large and industrialised countries must take full responsibility as they have a history of contributing to the highest proportion of emissions leading to CC (Frumhoff et al., 2015). Figure 2.3 shows the CC contribution of countries.



Figure 2.3: Industrial carbon producers (Source: Frumhoff et al., 2015:159)

Liu et al. (2019) agree that large countries, which include developed and developing countries, are major drivers of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, leading to changes in climate. Trenberth (2018) states that it is commonly understood by many researchers that individual activities are major causes of CC and global warming. Griffin (2017), in the CDP Carbon Majors Report, argues that more or less 100 large companies are responsible for 71% of the world emissions. Based on their emission patterns over the 1991-2015 period, China, the USA, India, Russia, Japan, Germany, South Korea, Iran, Saudi Arabia and Indonesia are the major contributing countries (Dong et al., 2018a; Tavakoli, 2018).

Shue (2017) argues that governments are responsible for carbon emissions, causing CC through their state-owned entities. Mayer and Rajavuori (2017) posit that state-owned companies (SOEs) and dominating industries are critical to carbon emission pollution, particularly in emerging economies. More or less a quarter of existing greenhouse gas emissions can be traced to fossil fuels produced by only 12 SOEs. Ganguly et al. (2018) claim that companies are the 'right' ones to take responsibility for CC, and that enterprises in the oil, transport, agriculture and other manufacturing sectors such as cement, through their carbon-emitting activities, have a collective responsibility for CC. The CC discussion also focuses on the exposure of businesses to global warming, which contributes to a rise in the value of carbon disclosure by companies (Hahn et al., 2015).

2.12 The role of humans in climate change

It is suggested that since the mid-19th century, human activities have largely increased greenhouse gases such as methane, carbon dioxide, and nitrous oxide, which resulted in CC (Rossati, 2017). Many climate ethicists argue that the conscience about climate-related matters requires basic morals and understanding of individually responsibility (Lahikainen, 2018). Banks (2013:114) states that as "we become more conscious of the causes and consequences of these climate changes we are left pondering with questions like: who is responsible?" CC has the potential to harm the world, and it is argued that human beings are at the centre of causing these changes. One explanation why CC remains so common and sometimes contentious is that many people agree CC is primarily attributed to human activity, including industrialisation, fossil fuel burning and deforestation, and that this causes increased concern among people globally (Hamza et al., 2020). Ahima (2020), Williams and Bond (2020), Hornsey and Fielding (2019), Akintunde (2017), Cook et al. (2016) and Galvani et al. (2016) state that there is an overwhelmingly consensus among researchers that humans are the reasons for CC. The position is expressed by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) reports, which posit that mankind has been the central cause of the latest changes since the mid-20th century (Qin et al., 2014).

Natural events are a problem, but are too minor and slow to have an influence on CC in comparison to human influence (Houghton et al., 2001). Volcanoes produce a yearly average of between 130 and 230 million loads of carbon dioxide while human activities cause annual emissions of about to 26 billion tons of carbon dioxide, which is 100 times more than volcanoes (Riebeek, 2005). Urbanc and Martinez (2021) debate that individual culture and history shape local and regional reactions to climate change. Personal background and family influence conscience about climate change. Influential debates with family may one day help build CC concern among incoming generations (Stevenson et al., 2016).

2.13 Human Behaviour Theory

Swim et al. (2011) suggest that the reason for fast changes in global climate is attributed to human behaviour and the manner in which individuals think and reason. The nature of the ecosystem strongly depends on the patterns of human behaviour (Shafiei & Maleksaeidi, 2020). According to Schwarzer and Frensch (2010:6), behavioural theory, also known as behaviourism, is "a theory of knowledge based on the idea that all people's behaviours are acquired based on conditions". Human behaviour is an inherently difficult subject matter, which relates to the manner and motives behind people's actions (Guilbeault, 2019). According to Akintunde (2017), understanding human behaviour can help to find long-lasting solutions to CC problems that are created by the behaviour of humans.

For years, there has been an agreement among the experts that CC is a reality and human behaviour is among the causes (Van Lange et al., 2018). Evans (2019:449) suggests that "environmental changes such as temperature rises, extreme weather events, and increased air pollution are expected to have behavioural consequences as a result of global climate change". The IPCC Fifth Assessment Report highlights human behaviour, lifestyle and changes in culture to have high potential of mitigating CC (Edenhofer et al., 2014).

As per Clayton et al. (2015), human behaviour is not only responding and adapting to climate changes but also causing it. A victory against climate change will require profound paradigm shifts, lifestyle changes, international cooperation and changes in human behaviours at an unprecedented pace (Gowdy, 2008). Extensive evidence from different scholars suggests that human behaviours are the root cause of many environmental problems (refer to section 2.12) (Mohammadi-Mehr et al., 2018). Individuals with a substantial level of CC expertise will change their environmental actions (Wi & Chang, 2018). To combat climate change, a behavioural change model inspired by CC education is needed (Stevenson et al., 2018).

2.14 Climate change and students

Pitpitunge (2013) suggests that students have a poor understanding and knowledge of CC. CC awareness by students is a necessary ingredient for a successful execution of CC laws

(Oruonye, 2011). CC concerns of students and young people seem to be less important (Lawson et al., 2019). Given sufficient education on CC, it may inspire students as adults to be more informed. According to Mercer (2019), institutions such as the International Federation of Medical Students' Associations are already advocating for the universal inclusion of CC into the core curriculum by 2020 to spread CC awareness.

CC is a perplexing marvel and is contended in various ways in the public field (Ng, 2018). For students and youth to comprehend CC and the expected consequences, they need to be educated in CC. Dawson and Carson (2018) state that by improving the capacity of young people to make sound arguments about CC, is a desired outcome of CC education. CC is an extremely prominent issue facing the world and CC-related education is emerging as a reaction (Drewes et al., 2017). However, students proved to be a limited, though non-important gain on mitigating the expected impact of CC. Vinues et al. (2019) show that university students are a segment of the populace that will play a central role in future societies. Therefore, CC-related education must be invested now in them. Aksit et al. (2017) believe that teaching students about CC is vital to guarantee students' capability to making effective climate-friendly decisions both socially and politically in the future.

Senbel et al. (2014) opine that the youth is less represented in most arrangements of joint deliberation on CC, and that is not good. Because students and youth will be extremely affected by upcoming CC events, their underrepresentation in CC dialogues is particularly worrying. Christensen and Knezek (2018) advise that student-centred CC education is presented as the best method to increase long-term awareness of CC.

According to Mugambiwa and Dzomonda (2018) as well as Rosidin and Suyatna (2017), it is alarming to note that students have little knowledge of CC problems. However, Dawson and Carson (2018) suggest that students made vast improvements in strengthening their awareness of CC. Ramkumar et al. (2021) agree that students have increased their awareness and knowledge of CC, especially in terms of health impacts. However, Oğuz et al. (2010) argue that CC knowledge does not always influence students' awareness and their behaviour towards the environment. Rosidin and Suyatna (2017) are of the opinion that the educational levels are an important factor to students' climate and global warming knowledge. Higher level students have more knowledge and experience of CC relative to the lower-level students.

CC and youth engagement are emerging today as critical clarion call across the globe. COVID-19, jobs, and CC are currently some of the biggest social problems facing South African youth. These problems require the active involvement of young people, known locally as "born frees" (Nkrumah, 2021). A crowd of school students and their followers filled the streets of Hobart, the southernmost capital city of Australia, on 20 September 2019, requesting world leaders to take action against CC (Jones & Davison, 2021). Even though students in the world continue to politically mobilise themselves, it is still not clear what the younger generation's awareness is of this complex environmental issue, and it warrants more research (O'Brien et al., 2018).

2.15 Climate change education

The United Nations Environment Scientific, Cultural Organisation (2013) perceives CC education as a largely unused strategic resource for constructing resilience and sustainable communities. It has raised many agreements and declarations from the organisation. Mochizuki and Bryan (2015) agree that CC education is vital and should be part of an international response in dealing with these complex challenges.

According to Mochizuki and Bryan (2015), even though the role of education in addressing the severe challenges of CC is largely recognised, the educational sector continues to be less utilised as a strategic resource to deal with CC issues. Deisenrieder et al. (2020) share the same sentiments, stating that formal education often lacks effective CC education. While CC in present-day cultures has become a natural part of school educational plans in recent years (Sezen-Barrie et al., 2019), the span and nature of this instruction has been conflicting (Monroe et al., 2017). The world agrees that CC is a major threat and poses unprecedented problems to many individuals. Jamieson (2014) suggests that little is known about the ways in which CC curriculum can be structured to prepare students for dealing with CC challenges. Eilam et al. (2020) agrees that little is known about how school curricula discuss the need to understand this crisis. To address and integrate CC as cohesive knowledge, curriculum reforms are required. Becker (2018) believes that it will be very hard and impossible to reach the target of adaptation and mitigation, which is vital for humanity, without largely relying on systematic CC educational measures to shape the attitudes and behaviour of all people. Global warming and CC are currently significant problems facing humanity, and the curriculum needs to concentrate on the inclusion of educated decisions in classroom activities (Kurup et al., 2021).

The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD, 2019), in its report, *"Trends shaping education 2019"*, emphasises the value of CC education and highlights its dual position in equipping students with the skills needed to succeed in a globally changing environment and as a means of fighting CC. The Lima Ministerial Resolution on Education and Sensitisation adopted at their COP 20, calls for CC education to be included in curricula and student growth plans (United Nations Environment Scientific, Cultural Organisation, 2014).

27

Franco et al. (2019) indicate that it is increasingly accepted that educational stakeholders, especially educators and students, are facing enormous challenges in turning climate education into meaningful action. Feinstein and Mach (2019) suggest that correctly formulated education can be a powerful tool for effective CC adaptation.

A number of studies have shown that young people's views of CC are predominantly constrained, inaccurate, and highly influenced by mass media. Other studies confirmed that didactic approaches to CC education have largely failed to influence students' attitudes and behaviours Rousell & Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, 2018). Leal Filho et al. (2018) show that several universities around the world have become involved and established study centres for CC. According to Badau (2016), CC education is the only proposed tool for a sustainable climate. Mochizuki and Bryan (2015) argue that there is an urgent need for government and policymakers to better understand the effects of CC to significantly improve climate responses through education. Becker (2018) agrees that there is now general agreement that global CC can only be controlled and managed through a rapid worldwide transformation that involves politics, civil society and education. People's social attitudes and world views on CC will challenge resilience in conceptualising relationships and education on CC (Lawless, 2018).

Finally, effective CC education experience has continued meaning for students as they attempt to make life decisions in the shadow of a terrifying future (Jones & Davison, 2021). CC is complicated and contentious in nature, but educators and politicians perceive it as a significant subject to be taught by the education sector (Nation & Feldman, 2021). Education on CC is also important for informing people on the destructive impact of their actions on the climate (Mohamed Ali Khan et al., 2020).

2.16 Climate change and the general population

Ajuang et al. (2016) suggest that the general public is conscious of global CC. Knight (2016) indicates that an increase in CC knowledge and perception among the general public could boost an understanding of CC and reduce the challenges of formulating international climate policies that are politically viable and effective. Only with the general public's broad acceptance and involvement, will the optimistic aims of reducing CC be accomplished (Schwirplies, 2018).

2.17 Sources of information on climate change

CC information is a vital driver for people to take personal or collective action to mitigate climate issues (Dong et al., 2018b). It is therefore of the utmost importance to choose the right communication channel when communicating CC issues. For example, Veltri and Atanasova (2015) suggest that an emotional text about CC is more likely to capture the

attention of people than corporate media. Mavrodieva et al. (2019) agree that social networking outlets such as Instagram, Twitter, and Facebook have given the general public the ability to express views and participate in the CC debate as never before.

In a student context, Scott-Parker et al. (2016:1005) argue that students receive knowledge in CC from different sources, including media such as television, radio, and newspapers; the environment (usually through their village, church, and extended family); the university, friends, and international agencies. Mass media does not always succeed in telling people what to do, but they are effective in telling readers what to think (Bakaki & Bernauer, 2016:1). Junsheng et al. (2019:1) Television and mass media are preferred source of information that may help raising awareness of the impact of CC at all levels (La Torre et al., 2020). TV is the key source of information for students.

2.18 Chapter summary

CC is affecting all corners of the world, including Africa, Southern Africa and South Africa. Different weather patterns and natural disasters are seen as examples that display the dangers of CC. There is currently a debate across almost all global platforms about who is responsible for CC, some arguing that large and industrialised countries should bear the responsibility as they carry a burden of huge industrial carbon emissions. It is argued that human activities are at the centre of these changes, and that the behaviour of individuals contributes towards CC. Students also feature in the CC debate as they are perceived as the future and therefore better positioned to deal with the legacy of these changes.

Different opinions are expressed by different authors on the role of education in dealing with CC. Some authors argue that there is no coordinated curriculum on CC since the dawn of this subject. Sources of communication on CC are critical as they carry the credibility of a subject that is debated across the globe.

CHAPTER THREE: RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY



Figure 3.1: Chapter Three layout

3.1 Introduction

This chapter presents the methodology of the research adopted for the study. It commences with outlining the philosophy that underpins the method selected for the research, deliberating on the research ontology and epistemology. Next, the research approach chosen to direct the route of the research is discussed. This is followed by the rationale for selecting the research strategy, outlining the unit of analysis, sampling of the data, and the explaining of the logic of adopting the survey research method. The chapter also discusses the data collection method used in the study, as well as the tools used to analyse the collected data. The chapter closes with a section on the ethical considerations of the study, followed by the summary.

3.2 Research philosophy

Wilson (2010) claims that research is an enquiry and investigation process; it is systematic, methodical and knowledge-enhancing. The choice of research philosophy depends on the essence of the problem of research (Noor, 2008). A research philosophy can be referred to as "a set of principles which are particularly concerned with the nature in which the reality is being investigated" (Bryman, 2012:29). It is also described as "the creation of research assumptions, information and nature". (Žukauskas et al., 2018:123). Saunders et al. (2019:130) refers to "a system of beliefs and assumptions concerning the creation of knowledge" as research philosophy.

According to Saunders el al. (2009:107), research is "bound by specific philosophical assumptions which demonstrate a definite method in which the surrounding is viewed and understood". There are three different forms of research philosophy, namely: i) ontology; ii) epistemology; and the iii) combination of the two (Mkansi & Acheampong, 2012). These concepts are discussed in section 3.2.1.

3.2.1 Ontology

"Ontology is regarded as the study of being" (Crotty, 1998:9-10). According to Bryman (2012), ontology can be best described as a theory of the existence of social entities. Ontology can best be defined as "assumptions about the nature of reality. It determines how one sees the world of business and management", henceforth the choice of what one research for his project (Saunders et al., 2019:133). According to Neuman (2011:107-108), ontology is more concerned with the clarification of the nature of reality. There are two concepts that influence an ontological stance of research namely: objectivism and subjectivism.

3.2.1.1 Subjectivism

Subjectivism is the idea that "language, gender, social status, race, and ethnicity are all viewed through the lenses of experience" (Denzin & Lincoln, 2005:21). It includes the assumptions of the social sciences and humanities disciplines, arguing that the perspectives and consequent actions of social actors create social reality (Saunders et al., 2019). This technique dominates certain ways of subjectivity conceptualisation, and it uses qualitative methods.

3.2.1.2 Objectivism

Ratner (2012:2) defines objectivism as "a view that an objective reality exists and can be known more through the gathering of more information". Objectivism assumes the independence of the topic of the study (Remenyi et al., 1998). Ontologically speaking, this research adopted objectivism as its ontological stance, thereby affirming that social phenomena and their significance have an existence independent of social actors (Bryman, 2012).

3.2.2 Epistemology

Epistemology is concerned with the existence, validity and limitations of the inquiry and focuses on the investigator's worldview of the interpretation, generation, and usage of knowledge considered to be standard and valid (Hughes & Sharrock, 1997; Rosenau, 1992). Two epistemological stances that exist is discussed for this research: i) interpretivism; ii) positivism (Wahyuni, 2012).

3.2.2.1 Interpretivism

Interpretivism argues that natural and social reality (and the laws of science) are distinct and thus involve separate approaches (Gray, 2018). It focuses on ideas of how we can acquire world knowledge, which are partially based on the perception or comprehension of the meanings that people attach to their actions. Interpretivism seeks "culturally derived and historically positioned perceptions of social life-world interpretations" (Crotty, 1998:67).

3.2.2.2 Positivism

The positivist approach was followed as it only recognises what has been proven scientifically in relation to the climate change awareness of tertiary students. Positivism suggest that reality is indeed stable and it can be perceived and defined from an objective viewpoint without meddling with the phenomenon under research (Brewster & O'Hara, 2007). Essential in this overall method to research is the understanding that it is likely to measure social conduct independent of context and that social phenomena can be viewed objectively (Hughes & Sharrock, 1997). However, research based on positivism tends to be based on deductive hypothesising, where a number of proposals are produced for testing, and with

empirical evidence required (Babbie, 2005). The positivist researcher upholds that a distant, detached, neutral and non-interactive stance can be adopted (Morris, 2006).

3.3 Research approach

According to Saunders et al. (2009), the two research approaches guiding the research route are i) inductive and ii) deductive.

3.3.1 Inductive approach

Inductive approach commences with an observation and works its approach towards a theory by scrutinising the related issues (Zikmund et al., 2010). Saunders et al. (2009) state that the inductive approach attempts to develop a theory from the outcomes of the analysed data gained. An inductive approach also focuses on collecting realistic evidence and structuring a theory from the results (Creswell, 2009). Saunders et al. (2009:124) define an inductive approach as involving "the researcher collecting data and formulate a theory through data analysis".

3.3.2 Deductive approach

For this study, a deductive methodology was followed to empower the analyst to set up speculation utilising hypotheses. This methodology is appropriate for an exploration project that is concerned with a similar outcome as a past research (Wiles et al., 2011). A deductive approach is characterised by Saunders et al. (2019:153) as a "variety of information and data that is gathered to help the researcher refute or validate the hypotheses to solve the problem". It can also be categorised by establishing a general theory and then test the knowledge gained from the study against the theory (Kothari, 2004).

Snieder and Larner (2009) posit that a deductive methodology may be chosen for the positivist methodology, as it enables the arrangement of theories and the measurable examination of expected likelihood results. By using a research strategy explicitly developed for the purpose of theory testing, the deductive methodology concentrates on the use of literature to classify hypotheses and proposals (AlKindy et al., 2016).

3.4 Research strategy

The exploration procedure essentially centers on how the specialist completes the investigation (Saunders et al., 2009). Saunders et al. (2009:141) identified that the main research strategies are "interviews, survey, case study and experiments".

3.4.1 Quantitative approach

Quantitative research is defined by Punch (2005:3) as "empirical research where data is used in the form of numbers and numerical data". Creswell (2003:52) clarifies that a researcher primarily uses a quantitative approach for post-positivist statements to develop

knowledge. Maree (2012) recognises quantitative analysis as a methodological and objective way of using statistical data from a population sample to generalise the findings of the population being studied. In the opinion of Kumar (2011), the quantitative approach is highly formalised and more clearly regulated than the qualitative approach, with a spectrum that is more specifically defined and relatively similar to social science. Quantitative research makes use of different tools such as questionnaires, surveys and experiments to gather information, and permits the data to be considered for statistical analysis (McNabb, 2013). The research strategy followed in this study was a survey. This was done because of the attempt to generalise the findings and to asked a representative sample of the students on the different campuses. The aim was to statistically and objectively analysis the data.

3.4.2 Survey

Kendall (2011:31) argues that a research survey is "a tool in which the investigator gathers facts or attempts to determine the connection among facts". A survey is described by Pinsonneault and Kraemer (1993) as a tool for gathering information about the features, behaviour, views or opinions of a large group of people, while it is also described by Mathers et al. (2007) as a versatile form of study used to investigate a broad range of subjects. Surveys are frequently used research methods as they make it easy to research aspects that cannot be seen easily, for example, people's beliefs and attitude. For surveys, questionnaires are used as an instrument for data collection (Mathers et al., 2007). Grace (2001:3) states that questionnaires are "one of the simplest methods of data collection". According to Wiid and Diggines (2013), a questionnaire consists of a written list of questions, where the responses are recorded by research participants.

The study used structured questionnaires (Appendix C) serving as data collection instrument.

3.4.3 Questionnaire

According to Leedy and Ormrod (2001), a questionnaire is an effective method to collect research data. The study used questionnaire to collect data, even though Maree and Pietersen (2007) believe that it has advantages and disadvantages, but for this research a survey was chosen because it is easy to manage, it is accurate, and it is less cost intensive.

A well-structured questionnaire for the target audience of a UoT was created (Appendix C). The questionnaire comprised eleven questions and this produced sufficient data to address the phenomenon at hand. The structure of the questionnaire and type of questions asked is attached as Appendix C. Before using the method, the questionnaire was piloted to eliminate any ambiguous questions or any other issues that may affect the quality of the research findings. Once this was done, the questionnaire was used to collect data.

3.4.4 Unit of analysis

Mitchell (2007) clarifies that the unit of analysis (UoA) is the key entity under examination in a research study. In survey research, the unit of analysis refers to the population, people or respondents of the study (Bhattacherjee, 2012). Monette et al. (2014) emphasise that a significant element in the research method is the choice of the unit of analysis to be studied. The unit of analysis is further described by Monette et al. (2014:85) as "unique objects or elements from which we hope to identify or explain the characteristics of and collect information".

Normally, the whole population does not partake in the research; rather, the outcomes acquired are generalised from a sample to the whole population (Gravetter & Forzano, 2009). The unit of analysis is specified by Bengtsson (2016) as the sample used for the research and what the researcher is attempting to explain with the study. For this particular research, the unit of analysis was students at a selected University of Technology. The survey was structured in way that to directly gain insights into the research question and sub-research questions. The survey allowed for anonymity. The intent of the study was to generalise what the students think and know about CC and therefore the survey strategy was deemed best.

3.4.5 Sampling

Durrheim and Painter (2006:47) define sampling as "participants that are chosen from the population to answer the questions of the study". A sample is the section of the population that is selected for research investigation (Bryman, 2012). In quantitative examination, the size of the example and the strategy chosen can be used to decide the dependability of the results of the investigation. According to Quinlan (2011), the population of the research may be too large to work with and is consequently beyond the scope of the study. According to Scientifically extracting a sub-section from a population is called a sample, and it needs to be representative of the population. The sample for this study comprised students from a selected UoT (Sadler et al., 2010).

The population is defined as the students from different campuses of the UoT. The UoA was non-randomly and conveniently selected (Saunders et al., 2019). Randomly selected students from six campuses were approached to complete the questionnaire. Students were visited at their respective faculties, where they were asked to what the faculty of study they belong and the year of study, as specified on the questionnaire.

Samples were obtained from students of different faculties of the institution. Furthermore, 1st, 2nd, 3rd and 4th years students were sampled. The targeted total of students for each

faculty was 120 x 6 = 720, and the total number of students divide by the number of the years of study from 1^{st} year to 4^{th} year was 720/4 = 180, as shown in Table 3.2.

Year of study (level)	1 st year	2 nd year	3 rd year	4 th year
Targeted audience	180	180	180	180
Number of students per year	127	157	152	168
%	21%	26%	25%	28%

Table 3.1: Number of students per study year level

The total number of respondents was 603. The statistical data collection, number of students and analysis were done under the supervision of a qualified supervisor.

3.5 Data collection

Permission to collect data was granted by the UoT (Appendix A). The method of gathering research information for relevant variables can be better characterised as data collection; and the data can be categories as primary and/or secondary data (Yin, 2011).

For this research, a structured questionnaire (Appendix C) as tool to collect data from randomly selected students of the UoT on all campuses was used. A questionnaire is considered by Harris et al. (2009) to be a collection of thoughtful and well-structured questions to obtain accurate answers to research questions. Through the use of fieldworkers, a large number of students were reached, and countable responses for the research were obtained and analysed (Appendix D). In total, 603 students completed the questionnaire (Appendix C). To obtain the required number of questionnaires, fieldworkers were recruited. A workshop where the field workers were trained was organised. The field workers were voluntary and no one was remunerated in any way. After each session of data collection, the fieldworkers were debriefed to maintain the same standard of data collection, and where needed, to improve the clarity of the questionnaire.

3.6 Data analysis

Data analysis is characterised by Moore and McCabe (2005) as categorising data collected into workable knowledge. According to Wahyuni (2012), data analysis may be recognised as the gathering of raw data for the study conclusion. There is no single exact process of analysis and the method can be personalised and reviewed depending on each study (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). The study used SPSS and Microsoft Excel's analysis ToolPak instruments because of their effectiveness to analyse quantitative-based research. All questionnaires were hard copies. After the data were collected, it was entered and captured into Excel (Appendix D) before it was transformed and converted into tables and graphs for ease of reading and analysis of the results.

3.6.1 Exploratory factor analysis (EFA)

Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) is a statistical method used to find "hidden meaning" in quantitative data. It does so by reducing many variables into fewer, but not necessarily, three groupings called "factors" based on correlation and communality tables generated from the data (Appendix E). The actual analysis is relatively complex, requiring numerous steps to complete. Each of these steps can utilise any of several methods. Fortunately, statistical analysis software such as IBM's SPSS makes this process easier, and this was used for this study. Similarly, for simple studies such as this one, the same options tend be used time and time again.

DATA Requirements for EFA appropriateness:

- i) To conduct a factor analysis, "normality within the data must be univariate and multivariate" (Child, 2006;42).
- ii) Reliability or commonality.
- iii) Items per factor.
- iv) The recommended sample size is 300 participants or more (Comrey & Lee, 1992).
- v) The lack of univariate and multivariate outliers is also significant (Field, 2009).

The following options were selected in SPSS for this analysis:

- i) Extraction method: **Principal Component Analysis (PCA)**. This is the most commonly used extraction method, and fitted the study well.
- ii) Rotation: **Varimax**. As above, this is the most commonly used extraction method and was well suited for the study.
- iii) The variables analysed were (as annotated in the questionnaire): "Year of study", IQ1.1.1, IQ1.1.2, IQ1.2.1, IQ1.2.2, IQ1.3.1, IQ1.3.2, and IQ1.3.3. The other variables, being either multiple choice or multiple answer questions, were deemed unsuitable for this analysis.

In this questionnaire, many/most of the questions were dependent on IQ1.1.1 - "Do you think climate exists?" (See further description of this problem in section 4.9.) Thus, the EFA was done using a selection variable of IQ1.1.1 = "Yes" (or, as coded, = "1").

3.6.2 Hypotheses

Seven hypotheses were posed to answer the research questions. The research hypotheses are:

• H₁: Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in some faculties rather than others

- H₂: The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university
- H₃: The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties
- H₄: Students are not concerned about climate change
- H₅: Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others
- H₆: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others

3.7 Ethical considerations

Bengtsson (2016) posits that from the beginning to the end of the exploration term, morals should consistently be the focal point. Ethical considerations are a central part of every research method and require to be dealt with through the entire life of the study (Clandinin & Connelly, 2000). Resnik (2015) recognises ethics as moral norms that distinguish between acceptable and inappropriate behaviour. Gajjar (2013:8) suggest that "ethical standards stimulate the ideals that are very crucial to cooperative work, such as accountability, shared respect, trust and fairness".

There are three important ethical requirements for researchers, namely: i) confidentiality (Bhattacherjee, 2012); ii) openness; and iii) honesty (Brynard & Hanekom, 2005), and these important requirements were upheld throughout the study. In terms of science ethics, Mouton (2001:238) believes that science ethics is concerned with what is wrong and what is right while conducting research.

In this research, the following ethical aspects were adhered to:

- A letter of consent was requested and granted from the UoT authority (Appendix A)
- Research ethical clearance was also acquired from the Research Ethics Committee (Appendix B) of the UoT before the research commenced
- A Memorandum of Agreement was signed between the student and supervisor
- The researcher was open and honest about the purpose of the research and declared that all information collected would be used for the purpose of the study only
- Participants were informed of their right to privacy and confidentiality as well as their right to respond or not if they choose so
- All participants participated voluntarily and of their own free will. They were all informed of their right to withdraw if they preferred at any time during the research (Silverman, 2010)
- The research never asked culturally sensitive questions
- No minor was interviewed

- Participants also received the opportunity to be informed and gained knowledge on CC awareness
- The sources used were acknowledged and recognised, as it is important for cooperative work for researchers and it is a required standard for all professionals

3.8 Chapter summary

Research studies need the correct identification of a problem and research tools suitable to gather data to address that problem. Chapter Three focused on the research process followed during the exploration interaction, which incorporated the exploration theory, research approach, research process, information assortment strategies and the investigation of the information. The chapter explained the research philosophy, which includes ontology and epistemology. The study followed an objectivism ontological position and the positivism epistemology philosophy.

The Research followed a deductive approach, which is synonymous to quantitative research. Quantitative research can include the use of a survey with questionnaires as data collection instrument. The data were collected and analysed using SPSS and Excel ToolPak.

The student sample was randomly selected from the broader student community of a University of Technology in the Western Cape Province of South Africa, across all campuses. Study factor analysis was also done. The chapter concluded by outlining the UoT ethical standards that were followed throughout the research process. The required consent letters were requested and granted.

In chapter Four, the analysis and findings of the research are discussed.

CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS AND FINDINGS



Figure 4.1: Chapter Four layout

4.1 Introduction

This chapter presents the research results from the collected data and discusses the research findings. Marshall and Rossman (1999:150) define data analysis as "a process of adding order, structure and meaning to the mass of data gathered". The data were collected to explore tertiary students' awareness of CC. The chapter is divided into section A and section B. Section A presents the contribution figures of all the faculties and levels (from here on forward 'levels' and 'year of study' are used interchangeably) of studies in the institution. Section B presents CC-related questions and research hypotheses. The data were collected by means of a questionnaire, and then coded and analysed using Microsoft Excel and SPSS.

4.2 Questionnaire – Section A

Section A of the questionnaire was aimed at displaying the student population diversity of the faculties in the University of Technology. It shows the number of students who contributed per **faculty** and **year of study**. The two questions posed to the students were: i) "To which faculty do you belong?" and ii) "What are your current study years of study (level)?" The objective of these questions was to understand the perspectives of the students on the different faculties and year of study. This section presents the number of students i) from various faculties and ii) per study year. At this point it is important to note that the research is not in any way attempting to claim that the sample is a true reflection of the student population of 33,000 students. The sample represents the number of students *per faculty* and **per year of study**.

4.2.1 Faculties

Students have been asked which faculty they represent to support the sampling method do as to ensure that all faculties were included in the survey. A total of 603 students participated in the study – 22% (130) from Business and Management Sciences, 20% (120) from Informatics and Design, 17% (104) from Health and Wellness Sciences, 16% (95) from Education, 13% (81) from Engineering and Built Environment, and 12% (73) from the Faculty of Applied Sciences. Table 4.1 and Figure 4.2 display the numbers of students from the various faculties of the University of Technology.

Faculty	Business and Management Sciences	Applied Sciences	Informatics and Design	Education	Engineering and Built environment	Health and Wellness Sciences
Number of students (603)	130	73	120	95	81	104
Percentage	22%	12%	20%	16%	13%	17%

	Table 4.1: Number	of students per	faculty who com	pleted the survey
--	-------------------	-----------------	-----------------	-------------------



Figure 4.2: Number of students per faculty

4.2.2 Student year of study

The question was asked to ensure that all the years (levels) of study were included in the survey. Students who participated in the study were inclusive of all levels, from 1st year, 2nd year, 3rd year to 4th year. Twenty-one percent (21%) (127) of the students who participated were 1st year, 26% (157) 2nd year, 25% 3rd (152) year and 28% (168) 4th year students. Table 4.2 and Figure 4.3 show the students numbers for each year level of study.

Table 4.2: Number of students per year of study

Year of study (level)	1 st year	2 nd year	3 rd year	4 th year
Number of respondents	127	157	152	168
%	21%	26%	25%	28%



Figure 4.3: Number of students per year of study

4.3 Questionnaire – Section B: Climate change related questions

This section sought to explore the students' awareness of CC and responding to the research questions.

4.3.1 Primary Research Question

PRQ: What is the level of climate change awareness of students at a selected University of Technology in South Africa?

4.3.1.1 SRQ1: What are the students' perceptions of climate change?

Four questions were posed to the students: i) Do you think climate change exists? ii) Do you think climate change is the world's biggest problem? iii) What do you think is the cause of climate change? iv) Which of the following do you perceive happen as a result of climate change?

i) Climate change exists

%

As a starting point, the question, "Do you think climate change exists?" was asked across faculties and year of study to explore the CC awareness of students. As shown in Table 4.3, 92% of students acknowledged that CC exists, while a minority of 7% did not. The response in Table 4.3 and Figure 4.4 show that the students are aware of the existence of CC.

Response Yes No No response Number of respondents 555 45 3 92% 7% < 1% 7% 0% Yes No No response 92%

Table 4.3: Number of students responding to the existence of CC

Figure 4.4: Number of students responding to the existence of CC

This may indicate that the students became aware of CC either before entering the university or during their university education. Thus, it could be that students were exposed to the CC concept at university. This will be discussed further in section 4.4. In total, 555 (92%) of the 603 students acknowledged that CC exists, while 45 (7%) were of the opinion that CC does not exists and 3 (<1%) did not answer the question. This shows that the majority of the students are aware of the existence of CC.

Finding 1: The majority of students are aware of climate change

ii) Climate change as a world problem

The guestion, "Do you think climate change is the world's biggest problem?" aimed to assess the students' understanding of the impact of CC on the world. As reflected in Table 4.4, of the 603 students, 79% (477) suggested that CC is the biggest problem while 21% (126) stated the opposite. This is not surprising, as most students are aware of CC.

Table 4.4: Students' view on CC as the world's biggest problem

Response	Yes	No
Number of respondents	477	126
%	79%	21%



Figure 4.5: Students acknowledge that CC is the world's biggest problem

Finding 2: Students acknowledge that climate change is the world's biggest problem

iii) Causes of climate change

The question, "What do you think is the cause of climate change?" was constructed to verify the students' perceptions of the contributions of countries, governments, corporations, businesses in general, and individuals to the causes of CC. Table 4.5 and Figure 4.6 show that 52% (316) of the students pointed to large countries, governments, large corporates, businesses and individuals as the major sources (causes) of CC. In total, 20% (122) suggested that individuals are responsible, 6% (39) indicated businesses in general, 7% (44) indicated large corporates, 2% (15) pointed to governments, 9% (54) indicated large countries, and 1% (7) opined that large countries and large corporations together are responsible for CC. Thus, all the role players were seen as responsible for CC. This is per se not useful – the question should have been posed differently.

Table 4.5: Role players	contributing to CC as	indicated by students
-------------------------	-----------------------	-----------------------

Responses	Percentage	No. of respondents
Large countries	9%	54
Large countries, Government, large corporates & Businesses	0%	2
Large countries & large corporates	1%	7
Large countries, large corporates & Businesses	0%	1
Government	2%	15
Government and large corporates	0%	1
Government, large corporates & Businesses	0%	2
large corporates	7%	44
Businesses in general	6%	39
Individuals	20%	122
Large countries, Government, large corporates, Businesses & Individuals	52%	316



Figure 4.6: Role players contributing to CC as indicated by students

It is evident from the responses that the students place the blame of CC on a range of organisations and individuals. Again, this is to be expected as the students are aware of CC and seemingly realise that everyone, whether organisations or individuals, are responsible for the climate changes.

Finding 3: Large countries, governments, large corporates, businesses and individuals are seen as the major causes of climate change

iv) Climate change consequences

The question, "Which of the following do you perceive happen as a result of climate change?" was asked to assess students' awareness of the different natural disasters and weather events that are happening across the globe. In total, 33% (196) of the students stated that rising temperatures happen because of the changes in climate, 3% (17) said desertification, 2% (13) coastal erosion, 10% (61) sea-level rise, (70) flooding 12%, and 12% (72) drought. Twenty percent (20%) of the students indicated that CC results in drought, flooding, rising temperatures, sea-level rise, coastal erosion and desertification, while 4% (27) pointed to drought, flooding, rising temperatures and sea-level rise. Five percent (5%) (29) stated drought, flooding and rising temperatures (Table 4.6; Figure 4.7).

Table 4.6 and Figure 4.7 clearly show the diverse opinion of the students on the consequences of CC. Many students are of the opinion that the rise in temperature on the planet is the main challenge facing the citizens on earth. Despite the severe drought the Western Cape Province recently experienced three years in a row, only 12% of the students recognised that drought on its own is consequence of CC. When considering that the question includes a combination of factors affecting climate change, drought seems to have increased in importance.

Table 4.6: Students' answers on the effects of CC on the planet

Response	Percentage	No. of respondents
Drought	12%	72
Drought, flooding & rising temperatures	5%	29
Drought, flooding, rising temperatures, sea-level rise, coastal erosion and desertification	20%	118
Drought, flooding, rising temperatures, sea-level rise	4%	27
Flooding	12%	70
Rising temperatures	33%	196
Sea-level rise	10%	61
Coastal erosion	2%	13
Desertification	3%	17



Figure 4.7: Students' answers on the effects of CC on the planet

Finding 4: The rise in the planet's temperature is a major challenge created by climate change

4.3.1.2 SRQ2: What are the differences in the levels of awareness of students on climate change?

i) Students' perceptions on their level of CC awareness

The question, "On a scale of 1 to 5, how would you rate your level of awareness of climate change?" aimed to measure the level at which students perceived their understanding of CC. As seen in Table 4.7 and Figure 4.8, 10% of students rated their level of CC understanding as poorly. Eighteen percent (18%) indicated that they are only a little aware of CC, 30% (179) said they have an idea of CC, 29% (177) stated that they are aware of CC, and 13%

(77) opined that they are very aware of CC. The response to this question is a surprise, especially when considering answers to the previous questions. When students were asked a more general question, e.g. "Do you think climate change exists?" compared to a question on CC awareness with more options, the students were less certain of their level of awareness, ranging from 'having an idea' to 'very aware'.



Table 4.7: Students' perceived level of CC awareness

Figure 4.8: Students' perceived level of CC awareness

Finding 5: Students tend to have an average understanding of climate change

ii) The role students' level of study plays in understanding climate change

The question, "Does your level of study play any role in how you understand climate change?" was asked to explore the students' perception of whether the level (year) of study plays a role in the awareness and understanding of CC. As indicated in Table 4.8 and Figure 4.9, 52% (314) of students said they believe that level of education plays a significant role in understanding CC, while 48% (289) suggested the level of study does not really matter. The results surprisingly indicate a level of uncertainty whether education plays an important role in the CC awareness of students.

Response	Yes	No
Number of respondents	314	289
%	52%	48%

 Table 4.8: Role of the level of education in CC awareness



Figure 4.9: Role of the level of education in CC awareness

Finding 6: Students are uncertain whether the level (year) of study plays a significant role in creating climate change awareness

4.3.1.3 SRQ3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of students?

i) The influence of students' personal background on climate change awareness

"Do you think your personal background has an influence on the way you understand climate change?" This question was asked to determine students' perceptions on whether their background has any effect on their CC awareness level. As illustrated in Table 4.9 and Figure 4.10, 70% (422) of the students said their personal background does have an effect on their awareness of CC, while 30% (181) felt the opposite. This indicates that the way students are raised may play a role in their awareness of CC.

This is not surprising, as the data show that TV and social media play an important role in creating CC awareness. Considering the socio-economic disparity in South Africa, where for example TV and social media are not freely available to all citizens, it makes sense that the background of the students may greatly vary.

Response	Yes	No
Number of respondents	422	181
%	70%	30%

Table 4.9: Personal background	influence on CC	awareness
--------------------------------	-----------------	-----------



Figure 4.10: Personal background influence on CC awareness

Finding 7: An individual's background contributes towards the awareness of climate change

ii) The lack of education in the awareness of climate change

The statement, "Lack of climate change education is a major contributor to students' awareness of climate change" was posed to determine if the curriculum presented at the University of Technology assists with creating CC awareness within faculties and at different levels of education. Table 4.10 and Figure 4.11 indicate that 47% (285) of the students strongly agreed that the lack of CC education at the university is a major contributor towards the lack of student awareness of CC, while 37% (221) somewhat agreed.

However, 13% (76) somewhat disagreed, while 3% (21) strongly disagreed. This shows that CC-related education is necessary to improve the awareness of students about CC, which is a surprise finding as it is expected that universities in general would teach at least to some degree the importance of CC and the impact on the planet.

Response	Strongly agree	Somewhat agree	Somewhat disagree	Strongly disagree
Number of respondents	285	221	76	21
%	47%	37%	13%	3%

 Table 4.10: Lack of CC education as major contributor to students' CC awareness



Figure 4.11: Lack of CC education as major contributor to students' CC awareness

Finding 8: Students are of the view that a lack of CC education contributes to low climate change awareness

iii) Human behaviour and climate change

The statement, "Human behaviour is responsible for climate change", has been made to determine the students' views on human behaviour affecting CC. As shown in Table 4.11 and Figure 4.12, 55% (329) of the students strongly agreed that human behaviour is more responsible for changes in the climate, 32% (191) somewhat agreed, 11% (67) somewhat disagreed, and 3% (16) strongly disagreed. The students are aware that human behaviour is contributing towards CC.

Unfortunately, this research did not further explore the matter in terms of determining what type of behaviour is responsible for CC and how this behaviour can be changed. These challenges need further research.

Response	Strongly agree	Somewhat agree	Somewhat disagree	Strongly disagree
No. of respondents	329	191	67	16
%	55%	32%	11%	3%

Table 4.11: Students' view on human behaviour affecting CC



Figure 4.12: Students' view on human behaviour affecting CC

Finding 9: Human behaviour contributes to climate change

4.3.1.4 SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to improve their awareness of climate change?

i) Sources of information that contribute to conveying the climate change awareness message to students

The question was asked to determine the sources that effectively contribute in conveying the message (awareness) of CC. Table 4.12 and Figure 4.13 indicate that 35% (214) of the

students heard of CC through television, 10% (59) through radio, 5% (28) through newspapers, 8% (50) through the Internet, 3% (16) through Facebook, 1% (8) through Twitter, 6% (34) from government, and 1% (4) from organisations. Several students became aware of CC through two or more mediums – 3% (16) from TV, school and university; 1% (5) from the Internet, school and university; 13% (80) from school and university; 4% (26) from family and friends; 2% (14) from TV and government; 2% (11) from other sources; and 2% (11) never heard of CC. TV is widely accepted and indicated as the medium that creates CC awareness. Surprisingly, social media is not indicated as significantly important. It must be said that the question was structured in such a way that the answered can be skewed in the sense that the combination of questions made it difficult to be statistically sound. This is a an oversight and needs to be rectified in future research.

Sources	Number of students	Percentages
TV	214	35%
TV & Internet	5	0%
TV & Facebook	3	0%
TV & twitter	1	0%
TV & Government	14	2%
TV & school or University	16	3%
TV & Family & friends	1	0%
Radio	59	10%
Radio & newspaper	1	0%
Radio & internet	1	0%
Newspapers	28	5%
Newspapers & government	2	0%
Internet	50	8%
Internet & government	1	0%
Internet & School & university	5	1%
Internet & family & friends	1	0%
Never heard of it	11	2%
Facebook	16	3%
Facebook & twitter	2	0%
Facebook, School or university & family & friends	1	0%
Facebook & others	1	0%
Twitter	8	1%
Government	34	6%
Government & schools & universities	3	0%
Government & other	1	0%
School & university	80	13%
School & university & family & friends	2	0%
School & university & other	1	0%
Family & friends	26	4%
Organisations	4	1%

Table 4.12: Sources where the students heard of CC

Sources	Number of students	Percentages
Other	11	2%



Figure 4.13: Sources where the students heard of CC

Finding 10: Most of the students became aware of climate change through TV

- Finding 11: Social media, including the Internet, seems to be less of a climate change information platform for students
- Finding 12: Schools and universities are perceived as not creating climate change awareness among students

ii) Preferred sources of information to create climate change awareness

The question, "Which communication model would you prefer to communicate issues of climate change?" was asked to explore which communication medium(s) the students prefer to learn about CC. Table 4.13 shows that 19% (117) of the students prefer TV to make them aware CC, 8% (46) indicated classroom, 7% (44) radio, 6% (36) SMS, 5% (32) Facebook, 5% (30) newspapers, 5% (390) seminars, 4% (24) e-mail, 4% (22) posters, 3% (17) other, and 3% (18) Twitter. The students also stated that awareness can be created through a combination of media – (5%) (31) indicated TV and classroom, 2% (18) TV and radio, 1% (6) TV and seminars, 1% (5) radio and SMS, 1% (4) Facebook and Twitter, 1% (5) classroom and seminars, 1% (7) TV, radio and newspapers, 1% (6) TV, Facebook and Twitter, 1% (6) TV, radio and classroom, 2% (13) TV, radio, newspaper and classroom, 1% (6) TV, radio, Facebook and classroom, 1% (7) TV, Facebook, classroom and seminars, and 1% (6) said TV, radio, newspaper, classroom and seminars. As in the case of section 4.3.1.4 i) where the

question was asked to determine the sources that effectively contribute in conveying the CC message in the opinion of the students, this question about a communication model is also more of a challenge to interpret. However, TV is once again the dominant model.

Source	Number of respondents	Percentage
TV	117	19%
TV & Radio	10	2%
TV, Radio & newspaper	7	1%
TV, Radio, newspaper & poster	2	0%
TV, Radio, newspaper & other	1	0%
TV, Radio, newspaper & Facebook	2	0%
TV, Radio, newspaper, Facebook & e-mail	1	0%
TV, Radio, Newspaper, Facebook & classroom	1	0%
TV, Radio, Newspaper & classroom	13	2%
TV, Radio, Newspaper, classroom & seminar	6	1%
TV, Radio, posters, Facebook & Twitter	1	0%
TV, Radio, posters & classroom	1	0%
TV, Radio, other, classroom & seminar	1	0%
TV, Radio, other & seminar	1	0%
TV, Radio & Facebook	2	0%
TV, Radio, Facebook & twitter	1	0%
TV, Radio, Facebook & e-mail	1	0%
TV, Radio, Facebook & classroom	6	1%
TV, Radio & SMS	1	0%
TV, Radio, SMS & e-mail	2	0%
TV, Radio & classroom	6	1%
TV, Radio & seminar	1	0%
TV & Newspaper	1	0%
TV, Newspaper & posters	1	0%
TV, Newspaper, posters & classroom	1	0%
TV, Newspaper & Facebook	1	0%
TV, Newspaper, Facebook & e-mail	1	0%
TV, Newspaper, Facebook & classroom	2	0%
TV, Posters & Facebook	1	0%
TV, Posters, Facebook & twitter	2	0%
TV, Posters, Facebook, twitter, classroom & seminar	1	0%
TV, Posters, Facebook & classroom	1	0%
TV, Posters, classroom & seminar	1	0%
TV & Facebook	2	0%
TV, Facebook & Twitter	6	1%
TV, Facebook, Twitter & classroom	1	0%
TV, Facebook & classroom	4	1%
TV, Facebook, classroom & seminar	7	1%
TV, Facebook & seminar	1	0%
TV & Twitter	1	0%
TV & SMS	3	0%
TV, SMS & e-mail	1	0%

Table 4.13: Communication models preferred to create CC awareness

TV & e-mail	1	0%
TV, eMail & classroom	1	0%
TV & Classroom	31	5%
TV, Classroom & seminar	8	1%
TV & Seminar	6	1%
Radio	44	7%
Radio, Facebook & Twitter	1	0%
Radio & SMS	5	1%
Radio & classroom	1	0%
Newspaper	30	5%
Newspaper & SMS	2	0%
Newspaper, SMS, classroom & seminar	1	0%
Newspaper & classroom	1	0%
Posters	22	4%
Poster & Facebook	1	0%
Posters, Facebook, Twitter & classroom	1	0%
Posters, Facebook & classroom	1	0%
Posters & SMS	1	0%
Posters, e-mail & classroom	1	0%
Posters, classroom and Seminar	1	0%
Other	17	3%
Other & SMS	2	0%
Facebook	32	5%
Facebook & Twitter	4	1%
Facebook, Twitter & classroom	1	0%
Twitter	18	3%
SMS	36	6%
Twitter & SMS	2	0%
SMS & Classroom	1	0%
SMS & Seminar	1	0%
e-mail	24	4%
e-mail & classroom	1	0%
Classroom	46	8%
Classroom & seminar	5	1%
Seminar	30	5%
Total	603	100%

Finding 13: TV is the preferred medium of students for creating and communicating climate change awareness

4.3.2 Summary of the findings

Thirteen (13) findings were derived from the responses received (Table 4.14).

Table 4.14: Summary of findings from the questionnaire data – Section B: CC-related questions

PRQ:	What is the Technology	e level of climate change awareness of students at a selected University of in South Africa?
	Finding No.	Finding description

SRQ1:	What are students' perceptions of climate change?		
	1	The majority of students are aware of climate change	
	2	Students acknowledge that climate change is the world's biggest problem	
	3	Large countries, governments, large corporates, businesses and individuals are seen as the major causes of climate change	
	4	The rise in the planet's temperature is a major challenge created by climate change	
SRQ2:	2: What are the differences in the climate change awareness levels of students?		
	5	Students tend to have an average understanding of climate change	
	6	Students are uncertain whether the level (year) of study plays a significant role in creating climate change awareness	
SRQ3:	3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of students?		
	7	An individual's background contributes towards the awareness of climate change	
	8	Students are of the view that a lack of climate change education contributes to low climate change awareness	
	9	Human behaviour contributes to climate change	
SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to improve their of climate change?		el of communication do students perceive as important to improve their awareness hange?	
	10	Most of the students became aware of climate change through TV	
	11	Social media, including the Internet, seems to be less of a climate change information platform for students	
	12	Schools and universities are perceived as not creating climate change awareness among students	
	13	TV is the preferred medium of students for creating and communicating climate change awareness	

4.4 Research hypotheses

Six hypotheses and a general question were posed to answer the research questions. The research hypotheses are:

- H₁: Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in some faculties rather than others
- H₂: The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university
- H₃: The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties
- H₄: Students are not concerned about climate change
- H_5 : Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others
- H₆: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others

The following statistics have been generated after filtering out the "CC exists = 'N" records. It was deemed for these particular relationships to include people who do not believe CC exists

in the first place. All tests were assessed at the probability level of 5% (p=0.05) as it is standard for this type of research (Wasserstein et al., 2019). It is the norm for this type of research (Yates, 1934).

4.4.1 H1: Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in some faculties rather than others

The hypotheses assessed whether the students believe in the existence of CC by comparing two variables, 'faculties' and 'CC existence'. It seems that some areas of study are more likely to include CC than others.

Hypothesis tested:

H₁: There is a tendency for students in certain faculties to believe that climate change exists H₀: Students who believe climate change exists are evenly distributed across faculties

Table 4.15: One-sample Chi-Square test summary for H₁

Total N	557	
Test Statistic	18.558 ^a	
Degree of Freedom	5	
Asymptotic Sig. (2-sided test)	.002	
^a There are 0 cells (0%) with expected values less than 5.		

The minimum expected value is 92.833.



Figure 4.14: One-sample Chi-Square test summary for H_1

The Chi-Square goodness-of-fit test shows that H_0 can be rejected (N=557, DF=5, p=0.002), i.e. the students are not evenly distributed across faculties. As can be seen in Figure 4.14, there is a strong bias towards the Business Faculty for students' awareness of CC. This agrees with Gill (2020) who states that Business schools accept the existence of CC and

have made substantial progress in reducing the environmental impact of CC. However, this is somehow surprising as Business faculties are usually the area with the least amount of CC integration in their curricula (Blackmore et al., 2018). It is furthermore somewhat surprising that the Engineering and Science faculties are the lowest ranking faculties in terms of CC awareness in this research. This may indicate their focus on specific disciplines, whereas the other faculties cover a wider variety of subjects.

In a study that included Delhi University, JNU, CUSAT, Pondicherry University, and Pune University, Ray (2020) reports that other faculties (other than business) offer instruction in all disciplines and use modern innovations to incorporate content related to CC in their classrooms while teaching subjects unique to their disciplines. That is, instead of making CC an independent subject, the course combines climate science with the core undergraduate curriculum.

Finding 14: Business Faculty students are more aware of climate than students of other faculties

Finding 15: There is a lower level of climate change awareness in the other faculties

4.4.2 H2: The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university

This hypothesis aimed to compare the different CC awareness levels of students as they progress with their studies by comparing their 'year of study' and 'CC existence'. It seems reasonable to expect from students to become more aware of CC over time, whether through the curriculum, or because of a general increase in interest in world affairs as they mature. Freije et al. (2017) posit that generally, 4th year students seem to be more aware of environment issues than 1st year students, something that is not clear, whether attributed to CC inclusion in the curriculum or to students' maturity in general. Falaye and Okwilagwe (2016) suggest that the more students mature, the more they become aware of CC.

Hypothesis tested:

 H_2 : There is a tendency for students' belief in the existence of climate change to increase throughout their years of study

 H_0 : Students who believe in the existence of climate change are evenly distributed across years of study

Total N	557
Test Statistic	4.113 ^a
Degree of Freedom	3

Table 4.16: One-sample Chi-Square test summary H₂




Figure 4.15: One-sample Chi-Square test summary for H₂

The Chi-Square goodness-of-fit test shows that H_0 cannot be rejected (N=557, DF=e, p=0.25), i.e. there is a relationship between students' belief in CC and their year of study (Table 4.16; Figure 4.15). The number of students who are aware of CC as they enter the university is substantially smaller than those in their 2nd, 3rd or 4th year of study. Although it cannot be deduced from this test, it is reasonable to assume that the very fact that they are studying at university increases their belief in CC. While this may be a simple case of increasing maturity or increasing contact with other strata of students than they might have at school, there is a distinct possibility that CC is part of the curricula being taught. Rahman et al. (2014) indicate that the level of the students is one of the most critical factors influencing the level of students' awareness of CC. The level of the maturity of students to grasp and comprehend the breadth of content of CC increases with their level of study. Rahman et al. (2014) further suggest that that a student's level of year study has a substantial effect on their views and the awareness of CC knowledge.

Finding 16: The year of study increases the level of students' climate change awareness

4.4.3 H₃: The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties

This hypothesis aimed to assess students' CC awareness in different faculties. If CC awareness is being taught in some faculties more than others, there should be a relationship between the variables 'faculty' and 'year of study'.

Hypothesis to be tested:

H₃: There is a relationship between the variables 'faculty' and 'year of study'

H₀: The variables are independent

Chi-Square test	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)				
Pearson Chi-Square	46.279 ^a	15	.000				
Likelihood Ratio	61.625	15	.000				
N of Valid Cases	557						
^a There are 0 cells (0%) with an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 15.86. Correlation statistics available for numeric data only.							

Table 4.17: Student awareness in different faculties by comparing CC existence and faculties (H_3 ; Chi-Square test)

As can be seen in Table 4.17 above and Figure 4.16 below, H_0 is rejected (N=557, DF=15, p>0.001). This indicates that there is a relationship between 'faculty' and 'year of study' for students who believe in CC and are aware that CC exists. It is interesting to note that no 1st year students in the Science Faculty are aware that CC exists. This changes drastically in year two, but remains constant in years three and four. This is most probably due to the inclusion of CC in the curriculum. On the other hand, a large proportion of students entering FID are aware that CC exists, but only half as many students believe the same in their second year. This is very hard to reconcile. The fact that there is a dramatic increase in students' awareness of CC in the fourth year may again implicate that CC is being taught in the third year curriculum.



Figure 4.16: Chi-Square test summary for H₃

Further research should be done into CC being included in the curriculum to ascertain when and how and perhaps in which courses of study CC awareness is taught.

Finding 17: Further research is needed as there are no clear findings on students' climate change awareness in different faculties

4.4.4 H₄: Students are not concerned about climate change

This hypothesis aimed to explore if students are concerned about climate change.

H₄: Students are concerned about climate change

H₀: Students are not concerned about climate change

Students have a better understanding of CC concerns, hence they play an important role in educating people on CC in their different localities (Mugambiwa & Dzomonda, 2018). Weber (2010) posits that students gain a more comprehensive understanding of CC than the layman in society when studying subjects such as Geography and Environmental Science. The majority of students (79%) said they believe CC is one of the world's biggest problems, which indicates that students are concerned about CC (Table 4.18; Figure 4.17).

		Frequency	Percent	Valid percent	Cumulative percent
Valid	N	126	20.9	20.9	20.9
	Y	477	79.1	79.1	100.0
	Total	603	100.0	100.0	

Table 4.18: Chi-Square test summary for H₄

As shown in Figure 4.17, 79% of the students indicated they believe that CC is the world's biggest problem. This agrees with a study done by Bevins (2020) in Waikato region of New Zealand, where students found CC to be the global problem and were concerned about how CC would impact their future lives and the lives of the people closest to them. The fact that students and young people have recognised the impact of CC globally resulted in students taking matters into their own hands in several ways. Throughout the world, young people use the courts to attempt compelling governments to intervene on CC in many landmark legal proceedings (Sanson et al., 2019). The students who believe CC is a world crisis are particularly concerned about certain aspects off CC, as shown in section 4.4.5 (H5).



Figure 4.17: Students' perception of CC as the world's biggest problem

Finding 18: Students are concerned about climate change as they regard this as the world's biggest problem

4.4.5 H₅: Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others

This hypothesis aimed to identify certain climate change effects students are concern about.

H₅: Students have specific concerns about the effects CC has on the world

 H_0 : Students have no specific concerns about the effects CC has on the world

Table 4.19: Students are more concerned about certain effects of CC on the world than others (H_5 ; Chi-Square test)

Chi-Square test	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)			
Pearson Chi-Square	13.982 ^a	8	.082			
Likelihood Ratio	14.623	8	.067			
N of Valid Cases 603						
^a 2 cells (11.1%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 2.72.						

The Chi-Square of H_5 (Table 4.19) indicates that H_0 (students have no specific concern about the effects CC has on the world) cannot be rejected; thus, there is more awareness about some CC effects than others. The bar chart (Figure 4.18) indicates that temperature increase ((c) global warming) creates the highest concern among the students.



(A=Drought/B=Flooding/C=Rising temperatures/D=Sea-level rise/E=Coastal erosion/F=Desertification) Figure 4.18: Chi-Square test summary for H₅

Finding 19: H₀ cannot be rejected; students are particularly concerned about temperature

4.4.6 H6: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others

This hypothesis sought to evaluate what sectors students perceive to be responsible for the crisis of CC by comparing 'CC is world's biggest problem' and 'CC causes'.

H₆: Certain sectors of the public are more responsible for CC than others

H₀: Students believe that CC is not caused by any one particular sector of the public

Chi-Square test	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)			
Pearson Chi-Square	26.015 ^a	10	.004			
Likelihood Ratio 26.216 10 .						
N of Valid Cases 603						
^a 10 cells (45.5%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is .21.						

Table 4.20: Students believe that CC is not caused by any one particular sector of the public (H_6 ;Chi-Square test)

Data coded to achieve the objectives of the study are indicated by the legends in Figure 4.19. The resulting Chi-Square of .004 (Table 4.20; Figure 4.19) dictates that the null hypothesis is rejected and that the students believe that particular effects are more responsible for CC than others. However, the option named 'all', shows that the students feel everyone plays a part in creating CC. This concurs with Ali (2020), who reports that many various natural variables are known as determinants of CC. Widiyawati (2020) also agrees that many variables lead to climate issues, which tend to be the footprint of human activity and natural causes.



(A=Large countries/B=Government/C=Large corporations/D=Business in general/E=Individuals/F=All of the above) Figure 4.19: Students believe that CC is not caused by any one particular sector of the public (H₆)

Rerunning the above test but ignoring the category 'all', delivered the following results (Figure 4.20):



(A=Large countries/B=Government/C=Large corporations/D=Business in general/E=Individuals) Figure 4.20: Results with category ALL removed from the test where students believe CC is not caused by any one particular sector of the public (H₆)

In this case, students perceived individuals ('E') as the biggest contributors to CC, followed by large countries ('A'), large corporations ('C'), and business in general ('D'). Despite numerous agreements between nations on the reduction of CC such as the UNFCCC (1992), the adoption of the Paris Agreement (UNFCCC, 2015), and the Kyoto Protocol that was enforced in 2005, it seems that the students are either unaware of the agreements, or do not differentiate between governments causing pollution through their SOEs such as power production, mining, airlines etc., and governments' role in mitigating CC through these agreements. This has potential for further research. Williams et al. (2020) agree with the research findings that individuals contribute in many aspects to the nature of CC through their carbon footprint, transportation and field fires. Empirical studies found that individuals are ignorant that CC affects human beings until they personally experience climate-related risks in their respective communities, for example floods (Botzen et al., 2020).

Finding 20: Individuals are perceived as the biggest contributors to climate change

4.5 Cross tabulation of variables

4.5.1 Faculty, year of study and student awareness

This section presents the CC awareness of students in different faculties and different years of study. All the three-way Chi-Square tests rejected H_1 where H_0 is variable independent, except for 'personal awareness' being neutral, with a very slight relationship (p=.096), and even this would be deemed insignificant at the 10% probability level. First year Science students still stands out as an oddity.

 Table 4.21: Cross tabulation: Case processing summary

	•	•	Ca	ses			
	Va	lid	Mis	Missing		Total	
Faculty * Year * Pers	Ν	Percent	N	Percent	N	Percent	
awareness	603	100.0%	0	0.0%	603	100.0%	

Table 4.21 shows the results of the entire study's questionnaires as well as variables used. It shows all the respondents in numbers and in percentage. In total, 603 respondents participated in the study, and variables 'faculty', 'year of study' and 'personal awareness' were utilised.

Table 4.22: Faculty * Year * Pers_awareness cross tabulation

Count								
Pers_aw	areness		1	2	3	4	Total	
High	Faculty	Business	13	8	14	13	48	
		Design	7	6	7	20	40	
		Education	6	7	8	14	35	
		Engineering	4	8	8	13	33	
		Health	12	13	7	10	42	
		Science	0	23	17	16	56	
	Total		42	65	61	86	254	
Low	Faculty	Business	11	11	11	5	38	
		Design	14	6	6	7	33	
		Education	8	21	9	2	40	
		Engineering	6	7	9	0	22	
		Health	10	3	10	9	32	
		Science	0	0	2	3	5	
	Total		49	48	47	26	170	
Neutral	Faculty	Business	10	13	3	18	44	
		Design	10	12	12	13	47	
		Education	5	4	6	5	20	
		Engineering	8	5	6	7	26	
		Health	3	6	10	11	30	
		Science	0	3	7	2	12	
	Total		36	43	44	56	179	
Total	Faculty	Business	34	32	28	36	130	
		Design	31	24	25	40	120	
		Education	19	32	23	21	95	
		Engineering	18	20	23	20	81	
		Health	25	22	27	30	104	
		Science	0	26	26	21	73	
	Total		127	156	152	168	603	

Table 4.23: Chi-Square test for Faculty * Year * Pers_awareness cross tabulation

Pers_awa	reness	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
High	Pearson Chi-Square	35.275 ^b	15	.002
	Likelihood Ratio	42.957	15	.000
	N of Valid Cases	254		
Low	Pearson Chi-Square	40.081 ^c	15	.000
	Likelihood Ratio	43.420	15	.000
	N of Valid Cases	170		
Neutral	Pearson Chi-Square	22.452 ^d	15	.096
	Likelihood Ratio	25.673	15	.042
	N of Valid Cases	179		
Total	Pearson Chi-Square	34.252 ^a	15	.003
	Likelihood Ratio	48.863	15	.000
	N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 15.37 ^b 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 5.46

Table 4.22 and Figure 4.21 present the 'Faculty * Year * Pers_awareness' cross tabulation. A total of 603 questionnaires were used for analysis. From the 603 participants, 130 were from the Business Faculty, 120 from Informatics and Design, 95 from Education, 81 from Engineering, 104 from Health and Wellness, and 73 from Applied Sciences (Science). Table 4.22 also shows the number of students per faculty and the year of study. No attempt was made to obtain a representative sample of the number of students per year of study. This was difficult to do as the students were spread across 5 campuses and it was not possible to repeatedly visit the campuses to get the correct sample of the year of study due to time constrains and the costs of such visits.



Figure 4.21: Personal awareness against year of study = high

Where personal awareness was rated by the students, it seems that the 4th year students are more aware of CC than 1st, 2nd and 3rd year students (section 5.5). However, it is only in the

Faculties of Informatics and Design, Education, and Engineering that awareness are significantly better as the year of study progresses from 1st to 4th year.



Figure 4.22: Personal awareness against year of study = low

In the case where the awareness was indicted as low, only Design 1st year and Education 2nd year students showed a higher level of awareness, but this could not be proved statistically. Therefore, it is concluded that there is no difference between the year of study and CC awareness.

In the scenario where students had no real opinion and were deemed 'neutral', students from the Business, Informatics and design and Health and Wellness seemed to be more aware of CC. BUT, the results are very erratic and it was difficult to assign it any meaning.



Figure 4.23: Personal awareness against year of study = neutral

4.6 Where have you heard about climate change?

This section addresses the two main variables, 'faculty' and 'year of study' (Table 4.24; Table 4.25). This was done in relation to the question where the students heard (became aware) of CC, and it answers the hypothesis that students prefer some communication models for CC-related information over others. The principle behind this is to determine how faculties and year of study do affect the participants' awareness of CC. Due to the severe impact of CC, it is important to study several media interests of students as it plays a critical role in education and information. The media plays a key role in raising CC awareness among students (Kakade, 2013).

Table 4.24: Students preference of communication models for CC in relation to faculties and year of study

Q1.4.1	τν	Radio	News- paper	Internet	Never heard of it	Face- book	Twitter	Govern- ment	School_ uni	Fam_ friends	Organisa- tions
Faculty	0.229	0.461	0.084	0.154	0.009	0.006	0.004	0.508	0.038	0.047	0.006
Year	0.089	0.528	0.435	0.225	0.078	0.11	0.863	0.185	0.262	0.008	0.119

|--|

Q1.4.2	т٧	Radio	News- paper	Posters	Other	Facebook	Twitter	SMS	Email	Class- room	Seminar
Faculty	0.012	0.001	0	0.206	0.001	0.001	0.24	0	0.393	0.026	0.074
Year	0.87	0.003	0.179	0.019	0.261	0.866	0.084	0.023	0.63	0.052	0.076

The variable 'other' has been omitted as there were no responses for that category. The highlighted cells are ' $H_0 < 0.05$ ', i.e. H_0 is rejected. Each variable's results, tables and graphs are shown in sections 4.7 and 4.8.

Finding 21: Students seem to prefer TV over other media interests

4.7 Students of different faculties' views of variables on climate change

In the following sections, the variables are analysed from a faculty perspective. The variables are: i) TV; ii) radio; iii) newspapers; iv) Internet; v) Facebook; vi) Twitter; vii) government; viii) school and university; ix) family and friends; x) organisations. The following faculties were included in the study: i) Business; ii) Informatics and Design (Design); iii) Education; iv) Health and Wellness (Health); v) Applied Science (Science).

4.7.1 Faculties and the role of TV in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through television. Table 4.26, Table 4.27 and Figure 4.24 represent the analysis.

Table 4.26: Number of students per faculty and the role of TV in CC awareness

Count		Т		
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	69	61	130
	Design	72	48	120
	Education	65	30	95
	Engineering	46	35	81
	Health	55	49	104
	Science	42	31	73
Total		349	254	603

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using TV for information on CC ¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty using TV for information on CC

Table 4.27: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of TV in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	6.889 ^a	5	.229
Likelihood Ratio	7.008	5	.220
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a Cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 30.75

With χ^2 = .229, H₀ cannot be rejected. There appears to be some relationship between the variables. The results suggest that most of the students from the faculties do not utilise TV to gain knowledge on CC. An increasing number of TV weather stations are reporting on the impacts of CC (Feygina et al., 2020) although the usefulness of such communication on student perspectives is little understood. Studies show that TV and radio are dominant sources of CC knowledge for most audiences (Adjin-Tettey, 2019).



⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using TV for information on CC ¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty using TV for information on CC

Figure 4.24: Number of students per faculty and the role of TV in CC awareness

Finding 22: Students across faculties do not use TV for information on climate change

4.7.2 Faculties and the role of radio in students climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through radio. Table 4.28, Table 4.29 and Figure 4.25 represent the analysis.

Count	Radio				
		0	1	Total	
Faculty	Business	120	10	130	
	Design	109	11	120	
	Education	84	11	95	
	Engineering	73	8	81	
	Health	95	9	104	
	Science	61	12	73	
Total		542	61	603	

Table 4.28: Number of students per faculty and the role of radio in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using radio for information on CC

¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty using radio for information on CC

In Table 4.29, χ^2 = .462, H₀ cannot be rejected. There is some relationship between the variables. Only 61 students across all faculties answered 'Yes' that they are obtaining information through radio. It would seem that very few students listen to radio for information on CC.

Table 4.29: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of radio in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	4.641 ^a	5	.461
Likelihood Ratio	4.260	5	.513
N of Valid Cases	603		

 a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 7.38



⁰ indicates the number of students per faculty not using radio for information on CC ¹ indicates the number of students per faculty using radio for information on CC

Figure 4.25: Number of students per faculty and the role of radio in CC awareness

Finding 23: Students do not use radio for information on climate change

4.7.3 Faculties and the role of newspapers in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through newspapers. Table 4.30, Table 4.31 and Figure 4.26 represent the analysis.

Table 4.30: Number of students per faculty and the role of newspapers	5
in CC awareness	

Count				
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	124	6	130
	Design	108	12	120
	Education	89	6	95
	Engineering	78	3	81
	Health	101	3	104
	Science	72	1	73
Total		572	31	603

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using newspapers for information on CC ¹ Indicates the number of students faculty using newspapers for information on CC

Table 4.31: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of newspapers in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	9.710 ^a	5	.084
Likelihood Ratio	9.567	5	.088
N of Valid Cases	603		

a 3 cells (25.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 3.75



⁰ indicates the number of students per faculty not using newspapers for information on CC ¹ indicates the number of students per faculty using newspapers for information on CC

Figure 4.26: Number of students per faculty and the role of newspapers in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .084, H₀ cannot be rejected. There is a weak relationship between the variables. Only 31 students answered 'Yes' to the question that they use newspapers for information on CC. It would seem that either a few students buy newspapers, or CC is not presented in newspapers. The latter is demonstrably not true, so presumably the former is.

Finding 24: Students do not use newspapers for information on climate change

4.7.4 Faculties and the role of the Internet in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through the Internet. Table 4.32, Table 4.33 and Figure 4.27 represent the analysis.

Count	Internet				
_		0	1	Total	
Faculty	Business	112	18	130	
	Design	115	5	120	
	Education	83	12	95	
	Engineering	72	9	81	
	Health	91	13	104	
	Science	67	6	73	
Total		540	63	603	

Table 4.32: Number of students per faculty and the role of the Internet in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using the Internet for information on CC

¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty using the Internet for information on CC

Table 4.33: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of the Internet in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	8.043 ^a	5	.154
Likelihood Ratio	9.224	5	.100
N of Valid Cases	603		

 \overline{a} 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 7.63



Figure 4.27: Number of students per faculty and the role of the Internet in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .154, H₀ cannot be rejected; there is a relationship between the variables, but what exactly, is unclear. Only 63 students answered 'Yes' that they use the Internet for information on CC.

Finding 25: Students do not use the Internet for information on climate change

4.7.5 Faculties and the role of Facebook in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through Facebook. Table 4.34, Table 4.35 and Figure 4.28 represent the analysis.

Count	Twitter				
		0	1	Total	
Faculty	Business	127	3	130	
	Design	109	11	120	
	Education	93	2	95	
	Engineering	81	0	81	
	Health	98	6	104	
	Science	72	1	73	
Total		580	23	603	
⁰ Indicatoo th	a number of students r	or foculty pot uni	ng Eggebook for	information on CC	

 Table 4.34: Number of students per faculty and the role of Facebook in CC awareness

¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using Facebook for information on CC ¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty using Facebook for information on CC

Table 4.35: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of Facebook in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	16.415 ^a	5	.006
Likelihood Ratio	17.446	5	.004
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 6 cells (50.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 2.78



Figure 4.28: Number of students per faculty and the role of Facebook in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .006, H₀ is rejected. Only 23 students use Facebook as a means of information on CC. Given that Facebook is such a popular medium, this result is rather surprising.

Finding 26: Students do not use Facebook for information on climate change

4.7.6 Faculties and the role of Twitter in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through Twitter. Table 4.36, Table 4.37 and Figure 4.29 represent the analysis.

Count		Twi		
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	130	0	130
	Design	113	7	120
	Education	94	1	95
	Engineering	81	0	81
	Health	101	3	104
	Science	73	0	73
Total		592	11	603

 Table 4.36: Number of students per faculty and the role of Twitter

 in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not using Twitter for information on CC

¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty using Twitter for information on CC

Table 4.37: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of Twitter in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	17.015 ^a	5	.004
Likelihood Ratio	18.236	5	.003
N of Valid Cases	603		

a 6 cells (50.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 1.33





Figure 4.29: Number of students per faculty and the role of Twitter in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .004, H₀ is rejected. Only 11 students confirmed that they became aware of CC through Twitter. This makes sense, since both Facebook and Twitter are chosen for their particular interest to students. Walter et al. (2019) suggested that the interest to discuss scientific issues on Twitter is still low.

Finding 27: Students do not use Twitter for information on climate change

4.7.7 Faculties and the role of government in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through government. Table 4.38, Table 4.39 and Figure 4.30 represent the analysis.

Count	Government			
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	120	10	130
	Design	111	9	120
	Education	86	9	95
	Engineering	71	10	81
	Health	97	7	104
	Science	63	10	73
Total		495	548	55

 Table 4.38: Number of students per faculty and the role of government

 in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not believing government creates CC awareness ¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty believing government creates CC awareness

 Table 4.39: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of government in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	4.293 ^a	5	.508
Likelihood Ratio	4.082	5	.538
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 6.66



⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not believing government creates CC awareness ¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty believing government creates CC awareness

Figure 4.30: The number of students per faculty and the role of government in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .508, H₀ cannot be rejected. There is a relationship between the variables, but what exactly, is unclear. Only 55 students indicated that they believe government contributes towards CC awareness.

Finding 28: Students do not believe government creates climate change awareness

4.7.8 Faculties and the role of school and university in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through school and university. Table 4.40, Table 4.41 and Figure 4.31 represent the analysis.

Table 4.40: Number of students per faculty and the role of school and university in CC awareness

Count				
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	104	26	130
	Design	108	12	120
	Education	82	13	95
	Engineering	64	17	81
	Health	84	20	104
	Science	53	20	73
Total		495	108	603

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not believing school and university create CC awareness

¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty believing school and university create CC awareness

Table 4.41: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of school and university in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	11.761 ^a	5	.038
Likelihood Ratio	12.101	5	.033
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 13.07



⁰ indicates the number of students per faculty not believing schools and university create CC awareness ¹ indicates the number of students per faculty believing schools and university create CC awareness

Figure 4.31: Number of students per faculty and the role of school and university in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .006, H⁰ is rejected. Faculties informing students appear to be relatively uniform. There is no visible evidence that any faculty is significantly better or worse than others. Only 108 students (approximately 20%) answered 'Yes' to the question that schools and universities create CC awareness.

Finding 29: Students believe school and university create climate change awareness

4.7.9 Faculties and the role of family and friends in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through family and friends. Table 4.42, Table 4.43 and Figure 4.32 represent the analysis.

Count		Family		
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	128	2	130
	Design	109	11	120
	Education	88	7	95
	Engineering	75	6	81
	Health	101	3	104
	Science	71	2	73
Total		572	31	603

Table 4.42: Number of students per faculty and the role of family andfriends in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not believing family and friends create CC awareness ¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty believing family and friends create CC awareness

Table 4.43: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of family and friends in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	11.216 ^a	5	.047
Likelihood Ratio	11.913	5	.036
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 3 cells (25.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 3.75



⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not believing family and friends create CC awareness ¹ indicates the number of students per faculty believing family and friends create CC awareness

Figure 4.32: Number of students per faculty and role of family and friends in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .047, H₀ is rejected. Only 31 students said they believe friends and family do create an awareness of CC. Clearly CC is not a conversation point, which tends to support the 'Faculty vs. FB, Twitter, newspapers' etc. variables.

Finding 30: Family and friends do not create CC awareness

4.7.10 Faculties and the role of organisations in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to determine if there is any difference in CC awareness between students of the various faculties through organisations. Table 4.44, Table 4.45 and Figure 4.33 represent the analysis. Note that by organisation is meant any business with influence. This was not clearly define in survey questionnaire and may have led to misinterpretation of the question.

 Table 4.44: Number of students per faculty and the role of organisations in CC awareness

Count	Organisations			
		0	1	Total
Faculty	Business	130	0	130
	Design	116	4	120
	Education	95	0	95
	Engineering	81	0	81
	Health	104	0	104
	Science	73	0	73
Total		599	4	603

⁰ Indicates the number of students per faculty not believing organisations create CC awareness

¹ Indicates the number of students per faculty believing organisations create CC awareness

Table 4.45: Chi-Square test on number of students per faculty and the role of organisations in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	16.208 ^a	5	.006
Likelihood Ratio	13.024	5	.023
N of Valid Cases	603		

a 6 cells (50.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 48



⁰ indicates the number of students per faculty not believing organisations create CC awareness ¹ indicates the number of students per faculty believing organisations create CC awareness

Figure 4.33: Number of students per faculty and the role of organisations in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .006, H₀ is rejected. Only four students said they believe organisations assist in creating CC awareness.

Finding 31: Organisations do not assist in creating climate change awareness

4.8 Year of study of students and the climate change variables

In the following sections, the variables have been analysed from the perspective of the year (level) of students.

The variables are: i) TV; i) radio; iii) newspapers; iv) Internet; v) Facebook; vi) Twitter; vii) government; viii) school and university; ix) family and friends; and x) organisations. The following faculties were included in the study: i) Business; ii) Informatics and Design (Design); iii) Education; iv) Health and Wellness (Health); and Applied Science (Science).

4.8.1 Year of study and the role of TV in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through TV. Table 4.46, Table 4.47 and Figure 4.34 represent the analysis.

Count		ту		
		0	1	Total
Year	1	82	45	127
	2	97	59	156
	3	80	72	152
	4	90	78	168
Total		349	254	603

Table 4.46: Number of students per year of study and the role of TV in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not using TV for information on CC

¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study using TV for information on CC

Table 4.47: Chi-Square test on ne	umber of students	per year of	study and
the role of TV in CC awareness			-

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	6.509 ^a	3	.089
Likelihood Ratio	6.537	3	.088
Linear-by-Linear Association	5.333	1	.021
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 53.50



Figure 4.34: Number of students per year of study and the role of TV in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .089, H₀ cannot be rejected, but there is some relationship between the variables. There is an increase in CC awareness through TV as students are progressing, but whether this is because they are increasingly interested in CC or whether they simply watch more TV cannot be assessed.

Finding 32: TV does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress

4.8.2 Year of study and the role of radio in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through radio. Table 4.48, Table 4.49 and Figure 4.35 represent the analysis.

Count		Rad		
		0	1	Total
Year	1	115	12	127
	2	143	13	156
	3	132	20	152
	4	152	16	168
Total		542	61	603

Table 4.48: Number of students per year of study and the role of	f
radio in CC awareness	

Indicates the number of students per year of study not using radio for information on CC
 Indicates the number of students per year of study using radio for information on CC

Table 4.49: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and
the role of radio in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	2.219 ^a	3	.528
Likelihood Ratio	2.133	3	.545
Linear-by-Linear Association	.181	1	.670
N of Valid Cases	603		

a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 12.85



Figure 4.35: Number of students per year of study and the role of radio in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .435, H₀ cannot be rejected; there is some relationship between the variables although difficult to determine. Only 61 students responded that radio assists in creating students' CC awareness.

Finding 33: Radio does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress

4.8.3 Year of study and the role of newspapers in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through newspapers. Table 4.50, Table 4.51 and Figure 4.36 represent the analysis.

Count		News		
		0	1	Total
Year	1	124	3	127
	2	146	10	156
	3	143	9	152
	4	159	9	168
Total		572	31	603

Table 4.50: Number of students per year of study and the role	of
newspapers in CC awareness	

⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not using newspapers for information on CC ¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study using newspapers for information on CC

Table 4.51: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and
the role of newspapers in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	2.732 ^a	3	.435
Likelihood Ratio	3.171	3	.366
Linear-by-Linear Association	.825	1	.364
N of Valid Cases	603		

 a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 6.53



Figure 4.36: Number of students per year of study and the role of newspapers in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .225, H₀ cannot be rejected. Only 31 students responded that newspapers did make them more aware of CC in contrast to 572 that hold the opposite position.

Finding 34: Newspapers do not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress

4.8.4 Year of study and role of the Internet in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through the Internet. Table 4.52, Table 4.53 and Figure 4.37 represent the analysis.

Count		Inte		
		0	1	Total
Year	1	114	13	127
	2	139	17	156
	3	142	10	152
	4	145	23	168
Total		540	63	603

Table 4.52: Number of students per year of study and the role of the Internet in CC awareness

⁰ indicates the number of students per year of study not using the Internet for information on CC ¹ indicates the number of students per year of study using the Internet for information on CC

Table 4.53: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and
the role of the Internet in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	4.360 ^a	3	.225
Likelihood Ratio	4.539	3	.209
Linear-by-Linear Association	.405	1	.524
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 0 cells (0.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 13.27





Figure 4.37: Number of students per year of study and the role of the Internet in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .078, H₀ cannot be rejected. In total, 63 students indicated that the internet contributed towards their awareness of CC.

Finding 35: The Internet does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress

4.8.5 Year of study and the role of Facebook in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through Facebook. Table 4.54, Table 4.55 and Figure 4.38 represent the analysis.

Count		Facel		
		0	1	Total
Year	1	124	3	127
	2	147	9	156
	3	150	2	152
	4	159	9	168
Total		580	23	603

Table 4.54 Number of students per year of study and the role of Faceboo	γk
in CC awareness	

⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not using Facebook for information on CC ¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study using Facebook for information on CC

Table 4.55: Chi-Square test on number	of students pe	er year of	study and the
role of Facebook in CC awareness			

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	6.031 ^a	3	.110
Likelihood Ratio	6.660	3	.084
Linear-by-Linear Association	.386	1	.534
N of Valid Cases	603		

 $^{\rm a}$ 1 cell (12.5%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 4.84



Figure 4.38: Number of students per year of study and the role of Facebook in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .078, H₀ cannot be rejected; there is some relationship between the variables. Only 23 students responded that Facebook increased their awareness of CC.

Finding 36: Facebook does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress

4.8.6 Year of study and the role of Twitter in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through Twitter. Table 4.56, Table 4.57 and Figure 4.39 represent the analysis.

Count	Count Twitter				
		0	1	Total	
Year	1	125	2	127	
	2	152	4	156	
	3	150	2	152	
	4	165	3	168	
Total		592	11	603	

Table 4.56: Number of students per year of study and the rol	e of
Twitter in CC awareness	

⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not using Twitter for information on CC

¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study using Twitter for information on CC

Table 4.57: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study a	nd
the role of Twitter in CC awareness	

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	.742 ^a	3	.863
Likelihood Ratio	.714	3	.870
Linear-by-Linear Association	.026	1	.872
N of Valid Cases	603		

 $\overset{a}{4}$ cells (50.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 2.32



Figure 4.39: Number of students per year of study and the role of Twitter in CC awareness

 χ^2 = .863, H₀ cannot be rejected. Eleven (11) of the 603 students indicated that Twitter played a role in their awareness of CC.

Finding 37: Twitter does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress

4.8.7 Year of study and the role of government in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through government. Table 4.58, Table 4.59 and Figure 4.40 represent the analysis.

Count		C		
		0	1	Total
Year	1	121	6	127
	2	143	13	156
	3	135	17	152
	4	149	19	168
Total		548	55	603

Table 4.58: Number of students per year of study and the role	è
of government in CC awareness	

Indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through government
 ¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through government

Table 4.59: Chi-Square test on number	of students pe	er year of stud	ly and the
role of government in CC awareness			

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	4.830 ^a	3	.185
Likelihood Ratio	5.300	3	.151
Linear-by-Linear Association	4.234	1	.040
N of Valid Cases	603		

 a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 11.58



⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through government ¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through government



 χ^2 = .185, H₀ cannot be rejected; there is some relationship between the variables. There seems to be an increase in the awareness of government's effort over time. Whether this is an interest in CC or just increasing maturity is impossible to tell. With only 55 students reporting 'Yes', it may be too little to truly identify a trend.

Finding 38: Government plays some role in increasing students' awareness of CC as their years of study progress

4.8.8 Year of study and the role of school and university in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through school and university. Table 4.60, Table 4.61 and Figure 4.41 represent the analysis.

Count		School &	y	
		0	1	Total
Year	1	97	30	127
	2	131	25	156
	3	129	23	152
	4	138	30	168
Total		495	108	603

Table 4.60: Number of students per year of study and the role of school
and university in CC awareness

⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through school and university

¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through school and university

Table 4.61 shows that χ^2 = .262; H₀ cannot be rejected, with some relationship between the variables. In total, 108 students indicated that school and university did play a role in their awareness of CC. However this is not statistically significant.

Table 4.61: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of school and university in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	3.993 ^a	3	.262
Likelihood Ratio	3.839	3	.279
Linear-by-Linear Association	1.256	1	.263
N of Valid Cases	603		

 a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 22.75



⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through school and university ¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through school and university

Figure 4.41: Number of students per year of study and the role of school and university in CC awareness

Finding 39: School and university play a small role in increasing students' awareness of CC as their years of study progress

4.8.9 Year of study and the role of family and friends in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through family and friends. Table 4.62, Table 4.63 and Figure 4.42 represent the analysis.

 Table 4.62: Number of students per year of study and the role of family and friends in CC awareness

Count		Family an	d friends	
		0	1	Total
Year	1	113	14	127
	2	149	7	156
	3	148	4	152
	4	162	6	168
Total		572	31	603

⁰ Indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through family and friends
 ¹ Indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through family and friends

Table 4.63: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the
role of family and friends in CC awareness

	Value	df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	11.960 ^a	3	.008
Likelihood Ratio	10.349	3	.016
Linear-by-Linear Association	7.638	1	.006
N of Valid Cases	603		

 a 0 cells (0.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 6.53



⁰ indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through family and friends ¹ indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through family and friends



 X^2 = .008 H₀ cannot be rejected. Surprisingly, 1st years talk about CC more than other years, which seems contradictory to some of the other findings although the numbers are small – 31 students responded 'Yes'.

Finding 40: Students are not talking about CC

4.8.10 Year of study and role of organisations in students' climate change awareness

The analysis approach was to explore if there is any difference in students' year of study and CC awareness through organisations. Table 4.64, Table 4.65 and Figure 4.43 represent the analysis.

Table 4.64: Number of students per year of study and the role of organisations in CC awareness

Count				
		0	1	Total
Year	1	127	0	127
	2	156	0	156
	3	149	3	152
	4	167	1	168
Total		599	4	603

⁰ indicates the number of students per year of study not gaining CC awareness through organisations

¹ indicates the number of students per year of study gaining CC awareness through organisations

Table 4.65: Chi-Square test on number of students per year of study and the role of organisations in CC awareness

	Value	Df	Asymptotic Significance (2-sided)
Pearson Chi-Square	5.862 ^a	3	.119
Likelihood Ratio	6.364	3	.095
Linear-by-Linear Association	1.399	1	.237
N of Valid Cases	603		

^a 4 cells (50.0%) have an expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is .84





 χ^2 = .119, H₀ cannot be rejected, with some relationship between the variables. Only 3rd year and 4th year students seem to have gained an awareness from organisations, but overall, students did not.

Finding 41: Organisations do not necessarily play any role in increasing students' awareness of CC as their years of study progress

4.8.11 Findings on the hypotheses, faculties and year of study

In total, 27 findings are presented in Table 4.66.

Table 4.66:	Findings	summary
-------------	----------	---------

Hypotheses	Finding No.	Finding description
H ₁ : Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in	14	Business Faculty students are more aware of climate than students of other faculties
some faculties rather than others	15	There is a lack of climate change awareness in the other faculties
H ₂ : The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university	16	The year of study increases the level of students' climate change awareness

H ₃ : The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties	17	Further research is needed as there are no clear findings on students' climate change awareness in different faculties		
H ₄ : Students are not concerned about climate change	18	Students are concerned about climate change as they regard this as the world's biggest problem		
H ₅ : Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others	19	H0 cannot be rejected; students are particularly concerned about temperature		
H_6 : Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others	20	Individuals are perceived as the biggest contributors to climate change		
Where have you heard about clima	ate chan	ge?		
The faculty, year of study of students and climate change variables	21	Overall, students seem to prefer TV over other media interests		
Faculties students' views of clima	te chang	je variables		
	22	Students across faculties do not use TV for information on climate change		
	23	Students do not use radio for information on climate change		
	24	Students do not use newspapers for information on climate change		
	25	Students do not use the Internet for information on climate change		
	26	Students do not use Facebook for information on climate change		
	27	Students do not use Twitter for information on climate change		
	28	Students do not believe government creates climate change awareness		
	29	Students believe school and university create climate change awareness		
	30	Family and friends do not create CC awareness		
	31	Organisations do not assist in creating climate change awareness		
The year of study of students and	climate	change variables		
	32	TV does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress		
	33	Radio does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress		
	34	Newspapers do not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress		
	35	The Internet do not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress		
	36	Facebook does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress		
37		Twitter does not play a role in creating CC awareness in students as their years of study progress		
	38	Government plays some role in increasing students' awareness of CC as their years of study progress		
	39	School and university play a small role in increasing students' awareness of CC as their years of study progress		
	40	Students are not talking about CC		
	41	41 Organisations do not necessarily play any role in increasin students' awareness of CC as their years of study progress		

4.9 Exploratory factor analysis

Exploratory factor analysis has been done in an effort to determine if any correlation exists between the variables of the research. The factor analysis proved to be of little use. The problem can first be seen in the correlation matrix (Table 4.67). No variables meet the ' $r \ge 0.3$ ' requirement, which is the generally accepted minimum measurement of related variables. The output of the factor analysis is attached as Appendix E.

		Year	Big_ prob	Pers_ awareness	Pers_ background	Humans_ responsible	Lack_of_ Ed
Correlation	Year	1.000	040	.156	024	028	037
	Big_prob	040	1.000	.099	.152	.178	.082
	Pers_awareness	.156	.099	1.000	.104	.102	.116
	Pers_background	024	.152	.104	1.000	.133	.171
	Humans_responsible	028	.178	.102	.133	1.000	.196
	Lack_of_Ed	037	.082	.116	.171	.196	1.000

Table 4.67: Correlation matrix for the variables

^a Only cases for which CC exists = 1 are used in the analysis phase

^b Determinant = .824

Bartlett's Test of Sphericity (p < 0.01) indicates that there may be some pattern(s) within the data (Table 4.66). The Eigen values from the PCA show that two components meet the commonly accepted requirement of 'eigenvalue > 1', although component three is very marginal (eigenvalue = 1.005). The Kaiser-Meyer Olkin (KMO) (Kaiser, 1974) measure of sampling adequacy meets the required cut off of .50 (KMO = 0.604).

For convenience, the rotated component matrix is reproduced in Table 4.68.

Table 4.68: Rotated component matrix

Rotated Component Matrix ^{a,b}	Component		
	1	2	
Year	204	.811	
Big_prob	.554	011	
Pers_awareness	.292	.703	
Pers_background	.581	.046	
Humans_responsible	.630	.015	
Lack_of_Ed	.592	.039	

Extraction Method: Principal Component Analysis

Rotation Method: Varimax with Kaiser Normalisation

^a Rotation converged in 3 iterations

^b Only cases for which CC exists = 1 are used in the analysis phase

The Alpha level of .01 (two-tailed), is used for a rotated factor loading to be considered statistically meaningful, a sample size of 300 to achieve a factor loading of .32 to give approximately 10% of the overlapping variance is needed (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2001). SPSS identified only two factors. In reverse order, the second factor comprises of only two

variables and is deemed unsuitable for reporting (Yong & Pearce, 2013). This leaves only one factor, namely: there is no statistically significant relationship between the variables. This lack of communality among the variables can be further highlighted through a Cronbach Alpha test. Cronbach Alpha attempts to measure the *internal consistence* of the data presented. The cut-off figure for Cronbach Alpha is generally considered to be 0.08. In Table 2.9, SPSS does not predict a sufficient increase in the Cronbach Alpha measurement to make a significant difference. Even if a row were eliminated, SPSS does not predict a sufficient increase in Cronbach's Alpha measurement to make a significant difference. Despite the fact that the alpha measurement showed that the H₀ is true, there is a probability that a Type 1 error may indicate that the alternative hypothesis is possibly true.

Item – Total Statistics							
	Scale Mean if Item Deleted	Scale Variance if Item Deleted	Corrected Item- Total Correlation	Squared Multiple Correlation	Cronbach's Alpha if Item Deleted		
Year	4.92	2.271	.027	.049	.400		
CC_exists	6.59	3.499	.015	.011	.286		
Big_prob	6.73	3.184	.162	.050	.231		
Pers_awareness	6.38	2.199	.286	.086	.080		
Role of LoS	7.00	3.125	.119	.079	.245		
Pers_backgrou0d	6.82	3.108	.165	.076	.224		
Lack_of_Ed	6.68	3.274	.133	.054	.246		

Table 4.69: Cronbach's Alpha measurements results

This may be attributed to the inconsistency of the data, e.g. many multiple response questions being answered by a single answer, and in one, case only one response for one of the Likert answers was given. These are probably due to a less than optimal questionnaire design, and some administration issues on the side of the data collectors (for example, not explaining the meaning of questions to potential respondents).

Finding 42: There is no correlation between the variables analysed

4.10 Chapter summary and general conclusions

This chapter examined tertiary students' awareness of CC as case study of a selected University of Technology. Ain total, 603 questionnaires were collected and analysed using MS Excel and SPSS. The descriptive statistics, Chi-Square test and exploratory factor analysis were formulated. Different faculties and levels of studies were all represented fairly. Forty-two (42) research finding were identified. The results indicate that students, through their acknowledgement of the existence of CC, are aware of climate change. CC is identified as the world's biggest problem. The findings shows that many contributing factors to the causes of CC, including large countries, governments, large corporates, businesses and individuals are seen as being responsible for CC. Personal background, human behaviour

and level of education are influential in one's awareness of CC. Overall, results identify TV as the most utilised channel of communication for CC-related matters. An analysis of faculties and year of study was analysed using the following variables: i) TV; ii) radio; iii) newspapers; iv) Internet; v) Facebook; vi) Twitter; vii) government; viii) school and university; ix) family and friends; and x) organisations. The following faculties were included in the study: i) Business; ii) Informatics and Design (Design) ; iii) Education; iv) Health and Wellness (Health); and v) Applied Science (Science). Most of the variables did not seem to contribute anything towards the CC awareness of students, although government and school/universities seemed to play some role in the increase in awareness as the year level progresses. The factor analysis indicated no correlation between the variables analysed.
CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION



Figure 5.1: Chapter Five layout

5.1 Introduction

Chapter Three described the research method that was followed for the study to collect and analyse data on tertiary students' awareness of climate change (CC). Chapter Four reported on the results and findings of the research. Chapter Five interprets the answers to the research questions and hypotheses posed in Table 5.1.

Section A focuses on the research questions under the following headings: i) the level of climate change awareness; ii) students' perceptions of climate change; iii) factors that affect the climate change awareness levels of students; iv) channels of communication that students perceive as important to improve their awareness of climate change.

Section B discusses the hypotheses under the following headings: i) H_1 : Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in some faculties rather than others; ii) H_2 : The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university; iii) H_3 : The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties; iv) H_4 : Students are not concerned about climate change; v) H_5 : Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others; vi) H_6 : Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others; vii) The faculty, year of study of students and climate change variables; viii) chapter summary.

SECTION A: RESEARCH QUESTIONS

5.2 Problem statement, research questions and aim of the study

For the convenience of the reader, the problem statement, RQs and aim of the study as formulated in section 1.4 are again presented in Table 5.1.

Research problem	It is unclear whether students at tertiary institutions are aware of climate change.		
Primary Research Question (PRQ)	What is the level of climate change awareness of students at a selected University of Technology in South Africa?		
Sub-Research Questions (SRQs)	Research method(s)	Objectives	
SRQ1: What are students' perceptions of climate change?	Survey	To determine the climate change perceptions of students	
SRQ2: What are the differences in the climate change awareness levels of students?	Survey	To assess the different levels of climate change awareness of students	
SRQ3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of students?	Survey	To examine the factors that affect the climate change awareness levels of students	
SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to improve their awareness of climate change?	Survey	To identify and recommend a climate change awareness communication model to use for students.	

Fable 5.1: Research problem	, research question,	research sub-questions,	methods, and objectives
-----------------------------	----------------------	-------------------------	-------------------------

5.3 The level of climate change awareness

The majority (92%) of students are to some level aware of CC. The results show that students do not fully realise the impact of CC on humans and the planet, which agrees with Salehi et al.'s (2016) findings that students have a moderate awareness of the CC phenomenon. Akrofi et al. (2019) reported that students have limited understanding of the impact of CC and how CC affects important issues such as conflict, gender inequality, and job insecurity. Zummo et al. (2020) and Ratinen (2021) found that students are not as aware of CC as one would expect them to be. A few students (7%) from this study stated that they are not aware of CC. This is a concern as students are generally perceived as an influencer group in the communities where they function. However, the finding that there is some lack of CC awareness is low – two-thirds of adults in South Africa and Nigeria never heard of CC (Lee et al., 2015). Many different reasons could be attributed to this, such as poverty, level of illiteracy and other socioeconomic challenges (Nyahunda & Tirivangasi, 2020). Everyone needs to be actively aware of CC, as it is no longer a looming threat but a harsh reality with grave predictions for the future (Hayes et al., 2018).

The World Health Organisation (WHO) estimates that between the years 2030 and 2050, the well-known impacts of CC will increase with 250,000 additional deaths per year (Watts et al., 2015). According to Parant et al. (2016), students' awareness and knowledge of CC is seen as a way to reinforce populations, people, and systems' resilience to CC. CC awareness is needed to motivate students to take action. Further research is needed on the reasons behind this phenomenon.

5.4 Students' perceptions of climate change

Based on the results of SRQ1 (Table 4.4), it can be concluded that students who are aware of CC, even if it is only to some extent, perceive CC as one of the world's biggest challenges. Rocklöv et al. (2021) agree with the study's findings that CC is a well-known 21st century global problem. There is scientific evidence of the CC phenomenon occurring and that it affects the lives of millions of people all over the world (Leal Filho et al., 2019). It is essential to comprehend the perception of students about the topic as it may assist with managing the effects of CC. Students' perceptions of CC are critical in promoting improved CC awareness and attitudes (Alves et al., 2018). Students also need to be active participants in creating CC awareness to deal with environmental crises and CC challenges.

There are different opinions in the research community about the major causes or contributors to CC (Hutchins et al., 2019). Since natural processes and human activity are interconnected, CC is one of the most divisive topics in environmental history (Khadka et al., 2020). There is still a lack of evidence of students' awareness about the causes of CC

(Ratinen, 2021). The views on the effects of CC are largely contested among researchers (Mach & Kraan, 2020).

Students are of the view that CC is the cause of rising temperatures, which supports Mason et al. (2021) finding that temperatures have been rising at an alarming pace around the world as result of CC. This is certainly the most mentioned cause of CC in research (Sodangi et al., 2011). As a result of the impact of CC across the globe, rising local temperatures and severe weather events continue to be at the forefront of climate debates (Howe et al., 2019). Temperature patterns confirm the effects of global warming/CC (Daneshvar et al., 2019). Not surprisingly, in the context of this study, students believe CC is responsible for droughts. SA is a drought-stricken country; the impact of CC on students' awareness is therefore high. South Africa has become a drought prone and water-scarce region (Bhaga et al., 2020). According to Ndlovu and Demlie (2020), in recent years, South Africa experienced a series of droughts that limited the supply of water sources in reservoirs and affected several sectors of the economy. Nordstrom and Cotton (2020) and Smith and Fitchett (2020) report that as a result of CC, some regions in Southern Africa have undergone a prolonged drought period that started around 2015.

5.5 Factors that affect the climate change awareness levels of students

Students opine that an individual's background contributes to the awareness of CC, and that this plays are role in CC awareness. Personal experiences are regarded as the best predictors of CC risk perception (refer to section 2.10). CC has now become a way of life, requiring people to change their lifestyle, the way they think, and the way they live. The way we are raised will in future haunt us as CC is no longer merely speechmaking; all people should adopt a new way of life. The research findings presented in Table 4.9 suggest that 70% of students believe personal background has an influence on the way CC is understood. Individual culture and history shape local and regional reactions to climate change. Personal background and family influence one's conscience on climate change (refer to section 2.12). Nguyen et al. (2016) report that variations in students' CC awareness are influenced by personal background, socio-cultural and institutional contexts, as well as their views on the perceived impact of CC and their understanding of the factors that play an important role in the CC awareness, as CC is attributed to human actions. Table 4.10 presents the findings of the statement, "the lack of CC education as major contributor to students' CC awareness". Students are of the view that the lack of CC education contributes to low CC awareness. In total, 47% of the students strongly agree that the lack of CC education is a main contributor to students' CC awareness, while 37% somewhat agree. Even though there are no convincing outcomes on the role of schools in terms of CC education, Bello (2017) suggests that school are among the top sources of CC information for students. Students themselves

97

are making the most convincing demands for CC education, as they predict the uncertainties of future practice in a rapidly changing environment (Goshua et al., 2020).

Students' responses to the statement, "human behaviour is responsible for CC" seem to suggest that human behaviour contributes to the challenges of CC. Table 4.11 shows that 55% of students who participated in the study strongly agree that human behaviour is responsible for these changes in climate, while 32% somewhat agree. The findings show agreement among students that all humans must take personal responsibility of what is happening with the climate as their behaviours are suggested to be a liability. The finding resonates well with the anthropogenic cause of CC as confirmed by scientific evidence that human behaviour is at the heart of CC (Sorvali, et al., 2021). Future behavioural approaches are advised, with special regard for CC (i.e., between and within nations, at intergenerational level, and between men and women) (Chevance et al., 2021). It is suggested that since the mid-19th century, human activities have largely increased greenhouse gases such as methane, carbon dioxide, and nitrous oxide, which resulted in CC (refer to section 2.12). Gardner (2021) proposes a harsh government response before the world reaches a tipping point. This research proposes a CC educational initiative at all levels of education.

There are many other factors that contribute to the causes of CC. According to the research findings, an overall number of 52% of students suggest that large countries, government, large corporations, all businesses and individuals are major contributors to causing CC. However, the results do not really seem to be beneficial as the students chose all players as contributing factors to the challenge of CC. It is suggested that the question should had been posed differently to deliver with more specific outcomes (Table 4.5). The research narrative on the responsibility of CC seems to differ, but large countries such as China, the USA and India are among the countries regarded as major contributors to the challenge of CC (Murali et al., 2021). Some groups argue that large and industrialised countries must take full responsibility as they have a history of contributing to the highest proportion of emissions leading to CC (refer to section 2.11). The impact of the mentioned CC contributors was proven during the COVID-19 pandemic when more than 140 countries forced lockdown regulations, restricting the movement of the people and many socio-economic activities, especial in large cities, which resulted to a significant reduction in industrial activity and vehicle usage, causing a significant reduction of air pollutant emissions (Liu et al., 2021).

5.6 Channels of communication students perceive as important to improve their awareness of climate change

Three major findings on the sources of CC information emerged (Table 4.12; Table 4.13). The first finding states that most students became aware of CC by watching television (TV), which, in their opinion, is a preferred and good source for conveying the message of CC

awareness. This supports Chukwuji et al. (2019) finding that television is a major source of CC information. A number of studies have shown that young people's views of CC are predominantly constrained, inaccurate, and highly influenced by mass media (refer to section 2.15).

The second finding is on social media, which includes the Internet. Surprisingly, social media seems to be less of a CC information platform for the students. This is contrary to the popular view that social media and internet have added more voice to the subject of CC. In the fight for public opinion on CC, Facebook, Twitter, other social-media sites, and Internet blogs are influential voices (Harvey et al., 2017). The reason for this finding might be that students do not really use social media or the Internet for educational-related topics, but more for social interaction. Contrary to the findings, students obtain knowledge on CC from different sources, including media such as television, radio, and newspapers (refer to section 2.17). This research supports Abbas et al. (2019) research conducted in Pakistan, which found that Internet and social media usage do not contribute towards students' awareness of CC.

Finding 3 indicates that school and universities are not perceived as a source that creates awareness among students. This research was conducted 20 years after Arocena and Sutz (2001) reported that universities were not on the forefront of the CC debate. At this point in time, the outcome is still the same. According to a new global study on CC at universities (involving 1,250 students from 166 universities), 43% of the students believe CC is not adequately addressed in their programmes (Preston-Jones, 2020). CC should be taught to students in school, along with its causes and consequences (Namboodhiri & Raghavendra, 2021). Including new courses on the climate and CC to disconnected fields is absolutely critical (Ahmadi et al., 2020). Educators need to incorporate the CC topic into their curricula (Li et al., 2019).

SECTION B: HYPOTHESES

In this section, the six hypotheses as presented in section 3.6.2 are discussed.

5.7 H₁: Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in some faculties rather than others

After the Chi-Square goodness-of-fit test was done where two variables (faculties & CC existence) were compared (Table 4.15), it was found that students in the Business Faculty are more aware of CC than students in other faculties. This is surprising, as Business faculties are usually teaching CC or environment related matters the least, while Science students are usually more informed. This is contrary to the findings of Blackmore et al. (2018), who argue that students in Business and Management are taught the least about

CC-related problems, while students in General Sciences and Environmental Science are more exposed to information on CC.

The second finding from Hypothesis 1 shows a lack of CC awareness in other faculties. These results are more surprising, especially since the debate on CC and the importance of higher education have been in the spotlight. Students in all faculties should be educated on CC as they are the next generation that will be responsible for policies and decision-making concerning CC for the planet. Marcus et al. (2015) opines that teaching CC-related education in all curricula will significantly influence sustainable CC policy and decision making. Student courses with embedded climate-related activities may provide the opportunity to potential decision makers to improve climate science awareness and risk perceptions (refer to section 2.10).

5.8 H₂: The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university

The finding that the year of study increases students' level of CC awareness is not surprising, as it is expected that the more a student progresses, the more the student becomes knowledgeable on CC. It is not clear which levels of study include CC in the curriculum. According to Ajuang et al. (2016), one's level of education has a huge impact on CC awareness. Educational levels are positively influencing CC practices and awareness (Falaye et al., 2016). Since the aim of the study did not include exploring the curricula of the faculties, further research within the context of this study is needed.

5.9 H₃: The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties

The comparison of the variables 'faculty', 'year of study' and 'CC existence' delivered results that are difficult to reconcile. It is worth noting that none of the Science Faculty's first-year students are aware of CC. In year two, CC awareness shifts dramatically, but then remains unchanged in years three and four. It is uncertain whether this is due to the inclusion or exclusion of CC education in the curriculum. Further research is needed as there are no clear findings.

5.10 H₄: Students are not concerned about climate change

CC of the general public has become a political matter. Some citizens regard CC as a myth, while other are politicising it as non-existent. CC is polarising politics throughout, where rightwing political parties and agendas have been linked to a lack of concern about CC. As a result, right-wing populism in various regions and nations, such as the United States, Australia, and Europe, appears to be anti-climate policy (McCright et al., 2015). However, regardless of this political polarisation, the findings of this research show that students are concerned about CC as they regard it as the world's biggest problem. This is evident by the renewed activism of students, as, since 2018, millions of students in the world took the struggle of CC to the streets, protesting against governments and requiring them to take action (Von Storch et al., 2021). This generation of students has made their voices heard, clearly raising their concerns about CC challenges that will ultimately affect their future (Wallis & Loy, 2021). Today's younger students' future lifestyles and pro-environmental behaviour will be a critical factor in reducing the severity of predicted CC (Lehnert et al., 2019). For students and youth to comprehend CC and its expected consequences, they need to be educated on CC (refer to section 2.14).

5.11 H₅: Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others

The findings show that students are particularly concerned about the increase in temperature as an effect of CC. Student thinking on the CC system is significantly linear, i.e., human activity triggers global rising temperatures, which eventually has an effect on humans themselves (Handayani & Putra, 2019). The average global temperature is slowly rising and is expected to increase by 2°C by the year 2100, resulting in a major climate crisis (Malhi et al., 2021).

5.12 H₆: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others

Even though sectors such as large corporates, large countries and businesses in general were stated as options to choose from, the research findings show that Individuals are perceived as the biggest contributors to CC. In terms of causes and effects, COVID-19 and CC have much in common, particularly in terms of individual actions (Botzen et al., 2020).

5.13 The faculty, year of study of students and climate change variables

After the Chi-Square testing of the variables 'faculty', 'CC awareness' and 'year of study', it was found that various variables were not contributing to the awareness of CC. Research shows that radio is not seen as a medium to create CC awareness among students. Newspapers also do not contribute to students' awareness of CC. Surprisingly the Internet is not used as a medium to gain awareness of CC. Taking into account the high usage of Facebook by students, it was expected that Facebook as medium would contribute to a large extent to the awareness of CC; however, this was not the case. Furthermore, social media, including Twitter, also does not seem to contribute towards the CC awareness of students. Organisations do not necessarily play any role in CC awareness. However, government plays some role in increasing CC awareness as the year level increases. Schools and universities play a small role in creating CC awareness w among students, but it seems that students generally do not talk about CC.

5.14 Exploratory factor analysis

Factor analysis was performed on the data in an attempt to gain a deeper understanding of the fundamental design of a progression of factors (Conway & Huffcut, 2003). No correlation between the variables was found. This lack of a substantial relationship between the variables is a significant result in itself (Worthington & Whittaker, 2006). The lack may be attributed to data inconsistency, for example, several multiple response questions were answered with a single answer and in one case, only one of the Likert scale questions was answered. The Eigen values from the Principal Component Analysis PCA show that two components meet the commonly accepted requirement of the "eigenvalue>1", although component three is marginal (eigenvalue=1.005). The Kaiser-Meyer Olkin Measure (KMO) of sampling adequacy meets the required cut-off of .50 (KMO=0.604) (Table 4.67).

5.15 Chapter summary

The current study's findings were further explored in this chapter. It was found that students are aware of the existence of CC, perceiving it as the world's biggest problem. Students view large countries, government, businesses, and individuals as responsible for the causes of CC and they perceive temperature as a major effect of CC. Students measured their awareness of CC as moderate to high. Human behaviour and personal backgrounds are regarded as contributing factors to CC. The majority of students learned of CC by watching television, and they regard TV as a good medium for spreading CC awareness. It was found that the Business Faculty's students are more aware of CC. The level of education increases the level of CC awareness.

The research findings suggest that students' awareness of CC seems to increase as the student progress to higher levels of study. Students across the globe seem to engage in mass actions to protest against CC, and the research results in this study seem to correlate as students seem to be concerned about CC and its impact. Even though there many effects of CC, such as drought, sea-levels rising and floods, students highlighted rising temperatures as the most noticeable effect. Environmental studies suggest many factors contributing to CC science; however, the outcomes of this research suggest that individuals are most responsible for CC.

Following Chi-Square testing of the variables 'faculty', 'CC awareness' and 'year of study', it was found that various variables do not contribute to CC awareness. Furthermore, radio, newspapers, the Internet, Facebook, and Twitter do not necessarily play a role in CC awareness. As students' progress with their studies, they seem to suggest that government plays a part in raising awareness, while schools and universities play a minor role. Students in general do not discuss CC-related issues. The findings of the factor analysis show no correlation between the variables analysed.

CHAPTER SIX: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS



Figure 6.1: Chapter Six layout

6.1 Introduction

The current study's conclusion and recommendations are summarised in this chapter. The research objectives, research questions, and hypotheses are outlines and the key findings are re-stated. Recommendations are made to raise students' awareness of CC. The chapter concludes with a final reflection by the researcher.

6.2 Research objectives

6.2.1 Objective 1

The first objective of this study was to assess the CC awareness of students at a University of Technology in South Africa. The questionnaire was developed to gather responses from the students. Chapter Four (section 4.3.1.1) of the study addressed the findings of this particular objective, which demonstrate that the majority of students are aware of CC.

6.2.2 Objective 2

The second objective of this research was to assess the different levels of students' CC awareness. The study used questionnaires as tool to gather the students' responses. Chapter Four (section 4.3.1.2) shows the results of this objective. The students tend to have an average understanding of climate change. Students are also uncertain whether the level of study plays a significant role in creating CC awareness.

6.2.3 Objective 3

The third objective was to examine the type of factors that affect the CC awareness level of students. Questionnaires were used to collect this information from the respondents. Chapter Four (section 4.3.1.3) demonstrates that this research objective has been met. The findings suggest that students are of the opinion that an individual's background contributes to the awareness of CC. Students are of the view that the lack of CC education contributes to a low awareness of CC (Table 4.10). Figure 4.11 of the research shows that human behaviour contributes to CC awareness.

6.2.4 Objective 4

The final of objective of the study was to identify and recommend a climate change awareness communication model to use for students CC awareness. The questionnaire was developed to gather the responses from the students. Chapter Four (section 4.3.1.4) presents the findings of this objective. Most of the respondents became aware of CC through TV as communication medium. Table 4.13 shows that TV is preferred as the medium for creating and communication CC awareness.

6.3 Answering the research questions

6.3.1 SRQ1: What are students' perceptions of climate change?

Figure 4.4 shows that the majority of students are aware of CC and perceive this as the world's biggest challenge. Students also opine that large countries, governments, large corporates, businesses and individuals are responsible for CC. The rise in temperature of the planet is a major challenge created by CC.

6.3.2 SRQ2: What are the differences in the climate change awareness levels of students?

Figure 4.8 suggest that the students tend to have an average understanding of climate change. Meanwhile figure 4.9 shows that students are uncertain if the level of study plays a significant role in creating CC awareness.

6.3.3 SRQ3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of students?

Figure 4.10 of the study suggests that an individual's background contributes towards the awareness of CC. Students are also of the view that the lack of CC education contributes to low CC awareness. Human behaviour contributes to CC.

6.3.4 SRQ4: What channel of communication do students perceive as important to improve their awareness of climate change?

Table 4.12 shows that most students became aware of CC through television. Social media including the internet seems to be less of a CC information platform for the students. Schools and universities are not perceived as creating awareness among students. TV is the preferred medium for creating and communicating CC awareness.

6.4 Hypotheses

6.4.1 H1: Students aware of climate change are more likely to study in some faculties rather than others

Table 4.15 of the study shows the results of this hypothesis. The results show that students in the Business Faculty are more aware of CC than students in other faculties. It also shows that there is some lack of CC awareness in the other faculties.

6.4.2 H2: The number of students who believe in climate change is to increase as they progress through university

The results of this hypothesis are shown in Table 4.16. The findings show that the year of study increases the level of CC awareness of students.

6.4.3 H_3 : The level of acceptance of the existence of climate change are different in the faculties

Table 4.17 presents the outcome of this hypothesis. Further research is needed as there are no clear findings. It is worth noting that none of the Science Faculty's first-year students are aware of CC. In year two, this awareness shifts dramatically, but in years three and four, it remains unchanged.

6.4.4 H4: Students are not concerned about climate change

Table 4.18 of the research demonstrate the results of this hypothesis. It shows that students are concerned about CC as they regard this as the world's biggest problem.

6.4.5 H₅: Students are more concerned about certain climate change effects than others

Table 4.19 shows that students are particularly concerned about temperatures.

6.4.6 H6: Students feel that certain sectors of the public are more responsible for climate change than others

Individuals are perceived as the biggest contributors to CC, as shown in table 4.20 of the research.

6.5 Recommendations

Although there is awareness of CC among the students, the following recommendations are made to further the awareness of CC in students:

- i) A coordinated national strategy is needed in all tertiary institutions. The current curriculum should be reviewed to include CC.
- ii) Universities should appoint environmental officers to seat in all their curriculum decision making forums.
- iii) An introduction of weekly CC awareness campaigns is necessary.
- iv) Universities should introduce special modules dealing with CC at all levels, or integrate CC into existing modules.
- v) Workshops and seminars must be done.
- vi) A CC university ombudsman is required.
- vii) Nationwide university CC clubs and competitions should be introduced.
- viii) The Student Representative Council should introduce a CC portfolio.
- ix) The university should encourage the use of environmentally friendly technology and a paperless academic environment.
- An urgent appointment of national and provincial CC Environmental Commissioners is needed, and they must be made Chapter 9 institutions and given powers equal to judges, public protector, etc.
- xi) Nations should introduce CC courts.
- xii) Countries should include CC education in all schools.
- xiii) Governments should introduce climate annual base tax for all major contributing companies.
- xiv) Government should compile national CC manuals with solutions to reduce CC.
- xv) CC education must be instilled at an early age of schooling.
- xvi) Parents should be encouraged to promote CC-related education in their homes.
- xvii) Companies should create educational children's toys that focus on climate issues.
- xviii) Introduction of national CC education in all schools.
- xix) All persons must learn to change their lifestyles.
- xx) The United Nations should have national offices that advocate a world climatefriendly society in every nation.
- xxi) There needs to be universal policies to combat the threats of this gigantic world challenge.

6.6 Fulfilling the aim of the study

The aim of this research was to explore the level of CC awareness of tertiary students. The study showed that students are aware of CC. The awareness of students was recognised by answering the primary research question, "What is the level of climate change awareness of

students at a selected University of Technology in South Africa?" The research findings show that students are awareness of climate change (section 4.3.1.1).

6.7 Future studies

This study focused only on students of one University of Technology. Future research is needed to assess the CC level of awareness of students at other universities in South Africa. There is also a need for research on the relationship between CC and the curricula offered by universities. Further research could also be done with TVET college students as participants to expand the scope to all tertiary institutions.

6.8 Reflection

The study used questionnaires to collect data. The research results are a true reflection of all 603 participants. Challenges were experienced with some questions, especially questions with multiple answers. Some of the questions seemed to be confusing and created challenges during the analysis phase. This was a learning experience for the researcher and it became clear that quality pilot studies are of the utmost importance. However, it is the researcher's view that the study was effective in answering the research questions, as evident by the findings presented in Chapter Four. The supervisor's guidance and leadership clearly shaped this research.

6.9 Conclusion

The study was conducted at one the Universities of Technology in the Western Cape, South Africa. The majority of this university's students are aware of climate change, according to the results of the study. Notwithstanding the restriction of conducting the study at only one university, which is not representative of all South African universities, it provided sufficient exposure to CC knowledge among the university's students. CC awareness can play an important role in shaping students' pro-environmental attitudes and empowering them to fight the negative effects of CC in the country and throughout the globe.

In Chapter One, a general introduction of the research was provided, the problem statement was discussed, and research objectives and questions were outlined. Chapter Two dealt with the theoretical perspective of the topic from different authors. Chapter Three outlined the methods used to generate the research findings. Chapter Four presented the results and findings of the study. Chapter Five discussed the research findings, and Chapter Six concluded with provide recommendations to assist with managing the CC problem. Although the study found that students are aware of climate change, much more needs to be done to empower students to become advocates of climate change in the future.

REFERENCES

- Abatzoglou, J.T. & Williams, A.P. 2016. Impact of anthropogenic CC on wildfire across western US forests. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 113(42):11770-11775. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1607171113.
- Abbas, J., Aman, J., Nurunnabi, M. & Bano, S. 2019. The impact of social media on learning behaviour for sustainable education: Evidence of students from selected universities in Pakistan. *Sustainability*, 11(6):1683. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11061683.
- Adil, A. & Chohan, U.W. 2020. Climate change as socioeconomic threat: International Perspectives. CASS Working Papers on Environmental Security, 2020. Centre for Aerospace & Security Studies (CASS). https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3544582.
- Adjin-Tettey, T.D. 2019. Coverage of climate change: Graduate students' climate change policy awareness and assessment of Ghanaian media. *The International Journal of Climate Change: Impacts and Responses*, 11(3):35-52. https://doi.org/10.18848/1835-7156/CGP/v11i03/35-52.
- Afrifa, G.A., Tingbani, I., Yamoah, F. & Appiah, G. (2020). Innovation input, governance and climate change: Evidence from emerging countries. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 161:120256. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2020.120256.
- Agboola, O.S. & Emmanuel, M. 2016. Awareness of climate change and sustainable development among undergraduates from two selected universities in Oyo State, Nigeria. *World Journal of Education*, 6(3):1.
- Ahima, R. 2020. Global warming threatens human thermoregulation and survival. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 130(2):559-561.
- Ahmadi, A., Abbaspour, M. & Afkhami, N. 2020. Assessment of Iran academic environmental education needs with climate change approach. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology*, 18(1):49-56. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13762-020-02850-6.
- Ahmed, M. 2020. [Book review]. Introduction to modern climate change. Andrew E. Dessler: Cambridge University Press, 2011, 252 pp., ISBN-10: 0521173159. *Science of The Total Environment*, 734:139397. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139397.
- Ajuang, C.O., Abuom, P.O., Bosire, E.K., Dida, G.O. & Anyona, D.N. 2016. Determinants of climate change awareness level in upper Nyakach Division, Kisumu County, Kenya. *SpringerPlus*, 5:1015 (2016). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40064-016-2699-y.
- Akintunde, E. 2017. Theories and concepts for human behaviour in environmental preservation. *Journal of Environmental Science and Public Health*, 1(2):120-133.
- Akrofi, M., Antwi, S. & Gumbo, J. 2019. Students in climate action: A study of some influential factors and implications of knowledge gaps in Africa. *Environments*, 6(2):12. https://doi.org/10.3390/environments6020012.
- Aksit, O., McNeal, K., Gold, A., Libarkin, J. & Harris, S. 2017. The influence of instruction, prior knowledge, and values on climate change risk perception among undergraduates. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 55(4):550-572. https://doi.org/10.1002/tea.21430.

- Alagidede, P. & Adu, G. 2014. Climate change and economic growth in sub-Sahara Africa: A nonparametric evidence. Working Papers 460. Economic Research Southern Africa. https://EconPapers.repec.org/RePEc:rza:wpaper.
- Albouy, C., Delattre, V., Donati, G., Frölicher, T., Albouy-Boyer, S., Rufino, M., Pellissier, L., Mouillot, D. & Leprieur, F. 2020. Global vulnerability of marine mammals to global warming. *Scientific Reports*, 10:584. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-57280-3.
- Ali, S. 2020. Astronomical Variables Transcend of Weather Patterns and Natural Causes of Climate Change. Solid State Technology, 63(1). Available at: http://www.solidstatetechnology.us/index.php/JSST/article/view/557. [Accessed: 11 November 2020].
- AlKindy, A.M., Shah, I.M. & Jusoh, A. 2016. The impact of transformational leadership behaviors on work performance of Omani civil service agencies. *Asian Social Science*, 12(3):152. https://doi.org/10.5539/ass.v12n3p152.
- Al-Saadi, H. 2014. *Demystifying ontology and epistemology in research methods*. Sheffield: University of Sheffield.
- Alves, F., Nicolau, L.B., Lima, D., Azeiteiro, U.M. & Nicolau, P.B. 2018. University students' perceptions about climate change: The case of interior design and architecture students of a Brazilian university. In Leal Filho W., Manolas E., Azul A., Azeiteiro U. & McGhie H. (eds.), *Handbook of climate change communication, Vol. 2. Climate change Management.* Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-70066-3_13.
- Anderegg, W., Anderegg, L., Kerr, K. & Trugman, A. 2019. Widespread drought-induced tree mortality at dry range edges indicates climate stress exceeds species' compensating mechanisms. *Global Change Biology*, 25(11):3793-3802. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14771.
- Arocena, R. & Sutz, J. 2001. Changing knowledge production and Latin American universities. *Research Policy*, 30(8):1221-1234. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0048-7333(00)00143-8.
- Awojobi, N.O. & Tetteh, J. 2017. The impacts of climate change in Africa: A review of the scientific literature. *Journal of International Academic Research for Multidisciplinary* (*JIARM*), 5(11):39-52. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/321838838.
- Baarsch, F., Granadillos, J.R., Hare, W., Knaus, M., Krapp, M., Schaeffer, M. & Lotze-Campen, H. 2020. The impact of climate change on incomes and convergence in Africa. *World Development*, 126:104699. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.104699.
- Babbie, E. 2005. *The basics of social research*. 3rd ed. Belmont: Thomson/Wadsworth.
- Badau, K., 2016. Teacher's classroom management practices for increasing effectiveness in climate change in Nigeria. Advances in Social Sciences Research Journal, 3(1):43-50. https://doi.org/10.14738/assrj.31.1765.
- Bakaç, E. 2018. Engineering faculty students' perceptions on climate change. *Environment and Ecology Research*, 6(4): 240-247. https://doi.org/10.13189/eer.2018.060404.
- Bakaki, Z. & Bernauer, T. 2016. Do global climate summits influence public awareness and policy preferences concerning climate change? *Environmental Politics*, 26(1):1-26. https://doi.org/10.1080/09644016.2016.1244964.

- Banks, M. 2013. Individual responsibility for climate change. *The Southern Journal of Philosophy*, 51(1):42-66. https://doi.org/10.1111/sjp.12008.
- Barreda, A.B. 2018. Assessing the level of awareness on climate change and sustainable development among students of Partido State University, Camarines Sur, Philippines. *The Journal of Sustainable Development*, 17: online.
- Becker, G. 2018. Climate change education for sustainable development in urban educational landscapes and learning cities. Experiences perspectives from Osnabrück. In Azeiteiro U., Akerman M., Leal Filho W., Setti A. & Brandli L. (eds.), *Lifelong learning and education in healthy and sustainable cities. World sustainability series.* Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-69474-0_26.
- Bello, T.O. 2017. Assessment of secondary school students awareness of climate change. Available: https://scholar.google.com/scholar?hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C5&q=UNIVERSITY+studentS+ awareness+of++climate+change+from+RADIO+&btnG. [Accessed: 15 November 2020].
- Benevolenza, M.A. & DeRigne, L.A. 2018. The impact of climate change and natural disasters on vulnerable populations: A systematic review of literature. *Journal of Human Behaviour in the Social Environment*, 29(2):266-281. https://doi.org/10.1080/10911359.2018.1527739.
- Bengtsson, M. 2016. How to plan and perform a qualitative study using content analysis. *Nursing Plus Open*, 2:8-14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.npls.2016.01.001.
- Benjaminsen, T. & Hiernaux, P. 2019. From desiccation to global climate change: A History of the desertification narrative in the West African Sahel, 1900-2018. *Global Environment*, 12(1):206-236. https://doi.org/10.3197/ge.2019.120109.
- Berlemann, M. & Steinhardt, M. 2017. Climate change, natural disasters, and migration—A survey of the empirical evidence. *CESifo Economic Studies*, 63(4):353-385. https://doi.org/10.1093/cesifo/ifx019.
- Bevins, P.A. 2020. *Climate change is here: Teachers' and students' perceptions about education for IT.* Master's Thesis, The University of Waikato, Hamilton, New Zealand. https://hdl.handle.net/10289/13954.
- Bhaga, T., Dube, T. & Shoko, C. 2020. Satellite monitoring of surface water variability in the drought prone Western Cape, South Africa. *Physics and Chemistry of the Earth, Parts A/B/C*, in press. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pce.2020.102914.
- Bhandari, M. 2018. Climate change science: A historical outline. Advances in Agriculture and Environmental Science: Open Access (AAEOA), 1(1):5-12. https://doi.org/10.30881/aaeoa.00002.
- Bhattacherjee, A. 2012. Social science research: Principles, methods, and practices. 2nd ed. Textbooks Collection 3. http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/oa_textbooks/3.
- Black, R. 2013. A brief history of climate change. *BBC News*. Available: http://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-15874560. [Accessed: 16 May 2020].

- Blackmore, Holly., Harrington, C., Letchford, C. & Martin, F. 2018. Perceptions of climate change: How Dalhousie students conceptualise climate change and the role of faculty in promoting awareness. Available: https://dalspace.library.dal.ca/handle/10222/76644. [Accessed: 11 November 2020].
- Botzen, W., Duijndam, S. & Van Beukering, P. 2020. Lessons for climate policy from behavioural biases towards COVID-19 and climate change risks. *World Development*, 137:105214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105214.
- Bradley, G.L., Babutsidze, Z., Chai, A. & Reser, J.P. 2020. The role of climate change risk perception, response efficacy, and psychological adaptation in pro-environmental behaviour: A two nation study. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 68:101410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2020.101410.
- Brewster, C. & O'Hara, K. 2007. Knowledge representation with ontologies: Present challenges future possibilities. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 65:563-568. www.elsevier.com/locate/ijhcs.
- Bryman, A. 2012. Social research methods. 5th ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Brynard, P.A. & Hanekom, S.X. 2005. *Introduction to research in public administration and related academic principles.* Pretoria: J.L. van Schaik.
- Carlton, J.S., Mase, A.S., Knutson, C.L., Lemos, M.C., Haigh, T., Todey, D.P. & Prokopy, L. 2015. The effects of extreme drought on climate change beliefs, risk perceptions, and adaptation attitudes. *Climatic Change*, 135:211-2016. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-015-1561-5.
- Cazenave, A., Palanisamy, H. & Ablain, M. 2018. Contemporary sea level changes from satellite altimetry: What have we learned? What are the new challenges? *Advances in Space Research*, 62(7):1639-1653. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.asr.2018.07.017.
- Centre for International Governance Innovation. 2009. *CIGI climate change in Africa: Adaptation, mitigation and governance challenges.* Available: https://www.cigionline.org/articles/climate-change-africa-adaptation-mitigation-andgovernance-challenges. [Accessed: 12 March 2019].
- Chapungu, L. 2020. *Mitigating the impact of cyclone disasters: Lessons from Cyclone Idai. Policy briefing climate change and migration, May 2020.* Available: https://www.africaportal.org/publications/mitigating-impact-cyclone-disasters-lessonscyclone-idai/. [Accessed: 24 January 2021].
- Chase, B., Boom, A., Carr, A., Quick, L. & Reimer, P. 2020. High-resolution record of Holocene climate change dynamics from Southern Africa's temperate-tropical boundary, Baviaanskloof, South Africa. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 539:109518. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.palaeo.2019.109518.
- Cheeseman, J. 2016. 7 Food Security in the face of salinity, drought, climate change, and population growth. In Khan M.A., Ozturk M., Gul B. & Ahmed M.Z. (eds.), *Halophytes for food security in dry lands*. Elsevier, 111-123. https://doi.org/10.1016/C2014-0-01176-8.
- Chen, S., Bagrodia, R., Pfeffer, C.C., Meli, L. & Bonanno, G.A. 2020. Anxiety and resilience in the face of natural disasters associated with climate change: A review and methodological critique. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 76:102297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2020.102297.

- Chevance, G., Fresán, U., Hekler, E.B., Edmondson, D., Lloyd, S. J., Ballester, J., Litt, J. et al., 2021. Thinking health-related behaviours in a climate change context: A narrative review. Preprint. https://doi.org/10.31219/osf.io/pb8vc.
- Child, D. 2006. *The essentials of factor analysis.* 3rd ed. Bloomsbury Academic.
- Christensen, R. & Knezek, G. 2018. Impact of middle school student energy monitoring activities on climate change beliefs and intentions. *School Science and Mathematics*, 118(1-2):43-52. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/ssm.12257.
- Christidis, N., Jones, G.S. & Stott, P.A. 2015. Dramatically increasing chance of extremely hot summers since the 2003 European heatwave. *Nature Climate Change*, 5:46-50. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2468.
- Chukwuji, C. N., Tsafe, A.G., Sayudi, S., Yusuf, Z. & Zakariya, J. 2019. Awareness, access and utilisation of information on climate change by farmers in Zamfara State, Nigeria. *Library Philosophy and Practice (e-Journal)*, 1(7):216-226.
- Clandinin, D.J. & Connelly, F.M. 2000. *Narrative inquiry: Experience and story in qualitative research*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Clark, P., Shakun, J., Marcott, S., Mix, A., Eby, M., Kulp, S., Levermann, A., Milne, G. et al. 2016. Consequences of twenty-first-century policy for multi-millennial climate and sealevel change. *Nature Climate Change*, 6(4):360-369.
- Clayton, S., Devine-Wright, P., Stern, P.C., Whitmarsh, L., Carrico, A., Steg, L., Swim, J. & Bonnes, M. 2015. Psychological research and global climate change. *Climate Change*, 5:640-646. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2622.
- Climate Council of Australia. 2017. Critical decade 2017: Accelerating climate action. Available: https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/uploads/6d762163fc81535d1813585d8ad43854.pdf [Accessed: 12 March 2020].
- Collier, P., Conway, G. &Venables, T. 2008. Climate change and Africa. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 24(2):337-353. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/grn019.
- Collins, M., Knutti, R., Arblaster, J., Dufresne, J.-L., Fichefet, T., Friedlingstein, P., Gao, X., Gutowski, W.J. et al. 2013. Long-term climate change: Projections, commitments and irreversibility. In Stocker T.F., Qin D., Plattner G.-K., Tignor M., Allen S.K., Boschung J., Nauels A., Xia Y. et al. (eds.), Climate change 2013: *The physical science basis*. *Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*. Cambridge University Press, 109-230.
- Comrey, A L. & Lee, H.B. 1992. *A first course in factor analysis*. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Conversi, D. 2020. The ultimate challenge: Nationalism and climate change. *Nationalities Papers*, 48(4):625-636. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2020.18.
- Conway, J.M. & Huffcut, A.I. 2003. A review and evaluation of exploratory factor analysis practices in organisational research. *Organisational Research Methods*, 6(2):147-168.

- Cook, J., Oreskes, N., Doran, P., Anderegg, W., Verheggen, B., Maibach, E., Carlton, J., Lewandowsky, S. et al. 2016. Consensus on consensus: A synthesis of consensus estimates on human-caused global warming. *Environmental Research Letters*, 11(4):048002. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/11/4/048002/meta.
- Coulibaly, T., Islam, M. & Managi, S. 2020. The impacts of climate change and natural disasters on agriculture in African countries. *Economics of Disasters and Climate Change*, 4:347-364. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41885-019-00057-9.
- Creswell, J.W. 2003. *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches.* 2nd ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J.W. 2009. *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches.* 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J.W. 2014. *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches.* 4th ed. London: Sage.
- Creswell, J.W. & Creswell, J.D. 2017. *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches.* Sage.
- Creswell, J.W. & Plano Clark, V.L. 2007. *Designing and conducting mixed methods research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Crotty, M. 1998. *The foundation of social research: Meaning and perspective in the research process.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Cutter-Mackenzie, A.C. & Rousell, D. 2018. Education for what? Shaping the field of climate change education with children and young people as co-researchers. *Children' Geographies*, 17(1):90-104. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2018.1467556.
- D'Amato, G., & Akdis, C.A. 2020. Global warming, climate change, air pollution and allergies. *Allergy*, 75(9):2158-2160. https://doi.org/10.1111/all.14527.
- Daneshvar, M.R., Ebrahimi, M. & Nejadsoleymani, H. 2019. An overview of climate change in Iran: Facts and statistics. *Environmental Systems Research*, 8(1):1-2. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40068-019-0135-3.
- Dai, A. 2014. Drought under global warming: A review. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change*, 3(6): 617-617. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.81.
- Das, P. 2018. People's history of climate change. *History Compass*, 16(11):e12497. https://doi.org/10.1111/hic3.12497.
- Davis, C.J. & Hanna, E.G. 2020. Seasonal temperature and rainfall extremes 1911–2017 for Northern Australian population centres: Challenges for human activity. *Regional Environmental Change*, 20(4):1. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-020-01706-6.
- Dawson, V. & Carson, K. 2018. Introducing argumentation about climate change socioscientific issues in a disadvantaged school. *Research in Science Education*, 50(3):863-883. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11165-018-9715-x.

- Deisenrieder, V., Kubisch, S., Keller, L. & Stötter, J. 2020. Bridging the action gap by democratizing climate change education—The Case of k.i.d.Z.21 in the context of Fridays for future. *Sustainability*, 12(5):1748. https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/12/5/1748.
- Denzin, N.K. & Lincoln, Y.S. 2005. Introduction: The discipline and practice of qualitative research. In Denzin N. & Lincoln Y. (eds.), *The Sage handbook of qualitative research*. 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 21.
- Di Giusto, B., Lavallee, J. & Yu, T. 2018. Towards an East Asian model of climate change awareness: A questionnaire study among university students in Taiwan. *PLoS One*, 13(10):e0206298. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0206298.
- Dixon, G., Bullock, O., & Adams, D. 2018. Unintended effects of emphasising the role of climate change in recent natural disasters. *Environmental Communication*, 13(2):135-143. https://doi.org/10.1080/17524032.2018.1546202.
- Djikeng, A., Rao, I., Njarui, D., Mutimura, M., Caradus, J., Ghimire, S., Johnson, L., Cardoso, J. et al. 2014. Climate-smart Brachiaria grasses for improving livestock production in East Africa. *Tropical Grasslands Forrajes Tropicales*, 2(1):38.
- D'Odorico, P., Bhattachan, A., Davis, K., Ravi, S. & Runyan, C. 2013. Global desertification: drivers and feedbacks. *Advances in Water Resources*, 51:326-344. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.advwatres.2012.01.013.
- Dong, C., Dong, X., Jiang, Q., Dong, K. & Liu, G. 2018. What is the probability of achieving the carbon dioxide emission targets of the Paris Agreement? Evidence from the top ten emitters. *Science of the Total Environment*, 1:622-623, 1294-1303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.12.093.
- Dong, Y., Hu, S. & Zhu, J. 2018. From source credibility to risk perception: How and when climate information matters to action. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 136:410-417. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2018.05.012.
- Drewes, A., Henderson, J. & Mouza, C. 2017. Professional development design considerations in climate change education: Teacher enactment and student learning. *International Journal of Science Education*, 40(1):67-89. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500693.2017.1397798.
- Dube, K. & Nhamo, G. 2019. Evidence and impact of climate change on South African National Parks. Potential implications for tourism in the Kruger National Park. *Environmental Development*, 33:100485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envdev.2019.100485.
- Durrheim, K. & Painter, D. 2006. Collecting qualitative data: Sampling and measuring. In Terre Blance M., Durrheim K. & Painter D. (eds.), *Research in practice*. Cape Town: UCT Press, 46-48.
- Edenhofer, O., Pichs-Madruga, R., Sokona, Y., Farahani, E., Kadner, S., Seyboth, K., Adler, A., Baum, I. et al. (eds.). 2014. *Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of climate change.* Contribution of Working Group III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press.
- Edwards, D. 2020. Editorial overview: Feeding a warming planet. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 56:A5-A6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2020.08.001.

- Eilam, E., Prasad, V. & Widdop, Q.H. 2020. Climate change education: Mapping the nature of climate change, the content knowledge and examination of enactment in upper secondary Victorian curriculum. *Sustainability*, 12(2):591. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12020591/.
- Ellison, J. 2014. Vulnerability assessment of mangroves to climate change and sea-level rise impacts. *Wetlands Ecology and Management*, 23(2):115-137. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11273-014-9397-8.
- Elshirbiny, H. & Abrahamse, W. 2020. Public risk perception of climate change in Egypt: A mixed methods study of predictors and implications. *Journal of Environmental Studies and Sciences*, 10(3):242–254. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13412-020-00617-6.
- Engelbrecht, F., Adegoke, J., Bopape, M.-J., Naidoo, M., Garland, R., Thatcher, M. & Gatebe C. 2015. Projections of rapidly rising surface temperatures over Africa under low mitigation *Environmental Research Letters*, 10(8):085004. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/10/8/085004.
- Engle, R.F., Giglio, S., Kelly, B., Lee, H. & Stroebel, J. 2019. Hedging climate change news. SSRN Electronic Journal. The Review of Financial Studies, 33(3):1184-1216. https://doi.org/10.1093/rfs/hhz072.
- Eskandari, H., Borji, M., Khosravi, H. & Mesbahzadeh, T. 2016. Desertification of forest, range and desert in Tehran province, affected by climate change. *Solid Earth*, 7(3):905-915. https://doi.org/doi:10.5194/se-7-905-2016.
- Etwire, P.M. 2020. The impact of climate change on farming system selection in Ghana. *Agricultural Systems*, 179, 102773. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2019.102773.
- Evans, G.W. 2019. Projected behavioural impacts of global climate change. *Annual Review* of *Psychology*, 70(1):449-474. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010418-103023.
- Falaye, F. & Okwilagwe, E. 2016. Assessing the senior school students' knowledge, attitude and practices related to climate change: Implications for curriculum review and teacher preparation. *Journal of the International Society for Teacher Education (JISTE)*, 20(1):43-53.
- Falkland, T. & White, I. 2020. Freshwater availability under climate change. In Kumar L. (ed), Climate change and impacts in the Pacific. Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-32878-8_11.
- Fawzy, S., Osman, A.I., Doran, J. & Rooney, D.W. 2020. Strategies for mitigation of climate change: a review. *Environmental Chemistry Letters*, 18:2069-2094. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10311-020-01059-w.
- Feinstein, N. & Mach, K. 2019. Three roles for education in climate change adaptation. *Climate Policy*, 20(3):317-322. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2019.1701975.
- Feng, Q., Ma, H., Jiang, X., Wang, X. & Cao, S. 2015. What has caused desertification in China? *Scientific Reports*, 5:15998. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep15998.
- Feygina, I., Myers, T., Placky, B., Sublette, S., Souza, T., Toohey-Morales, J. & Maibach, E. 2020. Localised climate reporting by TV weathercasters enhances public understanding of climate change as a local problem: Evidence from a randomised controlled experiment. *Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society*, 101(7):E1092-E1100. https://doi.org/10.1175/BAMS-D-19-0079.1.

Field, A. 2009. *Discovering statistics using SPSS*. 3rd ed. London: Sage.

- Fischer, E.M. & Knutti, R. 2015. Anthropogenic contribution to global occurrence of heavyprecipitation and high-temperature extremes. *Nature Climate Change*, 5:560-564. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2617.
- Franco, I.B., Tapia, R. & Tracey, T. 2019. SDG 13 Climate Action. In Franco I., Chatterji T., Derbyshire E. & Tracey J. (eds.), Actioning the global goals for local impact. Science for sustainable societies. Springer, Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-32-9927-6_14.
- Freije, A., Hussain, T. & Salman, E. 2017. Global warming awareness among the University of Bahrain science students. *Journal of the Association of Arab Universities for Basic and Applied Sciences*, 22(1):9-16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaubas.2016.02.002.
- Frumhoff, P.C., Heede, R. & Oreskes, N. (2015). The climate responsibilities of industrial carbon producers. *Climatic Change*, 132:157-171. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-015-1472-5.
- Gadea Rivas, M.D. & Gonzalo, J. 2020. Trends in distributional characteristics: Existence of global warming. *Journal of Econometrics*, 214(1):153-174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeconom.2019.05.009.
- Gajjar, N.B. 2013. Ethical consideration in research. *International Journal for Research in Education*, 2(7):8-15.
- Galvani A.P., Bauch, C.T., Anand, M., Singer, B.H. & Levin S.A. 2016. Human environment interactions in population and ecosystem health. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America, 113(51):14502-14506. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1618138113.
- Ganguly, G., Setzer, J. & Heyvaert, V. 2018. If at first you don't succeed: Suing corporations for climate change. Oxford Journal of Legal Studies, 38(4):841-868. https://doi.org/10.1093/ojls/gqy029.
- Gardner, S.T. 2021. Sisyphus and climate change: Educating in the context of tragedies of the commons. *Philosophies*, 6(1):4. https://doi.org/10.3390/philosophies6010004.
- Gemeda D.O. & Sima, A.D. 2015. The impacts of climate change on African continent and the way forward. *Journal of Ecology and the Natural Environment*, 7(10):256-262. https://doi.org/10.5897/JENE2015.0533.
- Ghil, M. & Lucarini, V. 2020. The physics of climate variability and climate change. *Reviews* of *Modern Physics*, 92(3):035002. https://doi.org/10.1103/revmodphys.92.035002.
- Gill, J.C. & Malamud, B.D. 2017. Anthropogenic processes, natural hazards, and interactions in a multi-hazard framework. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 166:246-269.
- Gill, J.M. 2020. High flying business schools: Working together to address the impact of management education and research on climate change. *Journal of Management Studies*, 58(2):554-561. https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12575.
- Gordon, D. 2020. Sustainability in the operating room. *Anaesthesiology Clinics*, 38(3):679-692. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anclin.2020.06.006.

- Goshua, A., Gomez, J., Erny, B., Burke, M., Luby, S., Sokolow, S., LaBeaud, A.D., Auerbach, P. et al. 2020. Addressing climate change and its effects on human health: A call to action for medical schools. *Academic Medicine*, 96(3):324-328. https://doi.org/10.1097/acm.00000000003861.
- Gowdy, J. 2008. Behavioural economics and climate change policy. *Journal of Economic Behaviour & Organisation*, 68:632-644.
- Grace, P. 2001. Descriptive research methodologies. Florida: University of Southern Florida.
- Grases, A., Gracia, V., García-León, M., Lin-Ye, J. & Sierra, J. 2020. Coastal flooding and erosion under a changing climate: Implications at a low-lying coast (Ebro Delta). *Water*, 12(2):346. https://www.mdpi.com/2073-4441/12/2/346.
- Gravetter, F. & Forzano, L. 2009. *Research methods for the behavioural sciences*. 3rd ed. Canada: Wadsworth Cengage Learning.
- Griffin, P. 2017. The Carbon Majors Report: CDP Carbon Majors Report 2017. CDP Worldwide.
- Guilbeault, L. 2019. *What Is human behaviour? Theories, definition, and types.* BetterHelp. Available: https://www.betterhelp.com/advice/behaviour/what-is-human-behaviour-theories-definition-and-types/. [Accessed: 16 February 2020].
- Hahn, R., Reimsbach, D. & Schiemann, F. 2015. Organisations, climate change, and transparency. *Organisation & Environment*, 28(1):80-102. https://doi.org/10.1177/1086026615575542.
- Hallmann, N., Camoin, G., Eisenhauer, A., Botella, A., Milne, G., Vella, C., Samankassou, E., Pothin, V. et al. 2018. Ice volume and climate changes from a 6000 year sea-level record in French Polynesia. *Nature Communications*, 9:285. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-02695-7.
- Hamza, Y.G., Ameta, S.K., Tukur, A. & Usman, A. 2020. Overview on evidence and reality of climate change. *IOSR Journal of Environmental Science, Toxicology and Food Technology*, 14(7):17-26. https://doi.org/10.9790/2402-1407021726.
- Handayani, R.D. & Putra, P.D.A. 2019. Student cognition in the context of a climate system: Global warming and greenhouse effect. *Momentum: Physics Education Journal*, 3(2):69-77. https://doi.org/10.21067/mpej.v3i2.3739.
- Harris, T.J., Owen, C.G., Victor, C.R., Adams, R., Ekelund, U. & Cook, D.G. 2009. A comparison of questionnaire, accelerometer, and pedometer. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 41(7):1392-1402. https://doi.org/10.1249/mss.0b013e31819b3533.
- Harvey, J.A., Van den Berg, D., Ellers, J., Kampen, R., Crowther, T.W., Roessingh, P., Verheggen, B., Nuijten, R.J.M. et al. 2017. Internet blogs, polar bears, and climatechange denial by proxy. *BioScience*, 68(4):281-287. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/bix133.
- Hassan, I., Kalin, R.M., Aladejana, J.A. & White, C.J. 2020. Potential impacts of climate change on extreme weather events in the Niger Delta part of Nigeria. *Hydrology*, 7(1):19. https://doi.org/10.3390/hydrology7010019.

- Haunschild, R., Bornmann, L. & Marx, W., 2016. Climate change research in view of bibliometrics. *PLoS One*, 11(7):e0160393. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0160393.
- Hayes, K., Blashki, G., Wiseman, J., Burke, S. & Reifels, L. 2018. Climate Change and mental health: Risks, impacts and priority actions. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems*, 12:28. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13033-018-0210-6.
- Hoogendoorn, G., Sütterlin, B. & Siegrist, M. 2020. The climate change beliefs fallacy: The influence of climate change beliefs on the perceived consequences of climate change. *Journal of Risk Research*, 23(12):1577-1589. https://doi.org/10.1080/13669877.2020.1749114.
- Hornsey, M.J. & Fielding, K.S. 2019. Understanding (and reducing) inaction on climate change. Social Issues and Policy Review, 14(1):30-35. https://doi.org/10.1111/sipr.12058.
- Hornsey, M.J., Harris, E.A., Bain, P.G. & Fielding, K.S. 2016. Meta-analyses of the determinants and outcomes of belief in climate change. *Nature Climate Change*, 6(6):622-626. Available: https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2943.
- Hossain, S. 2019. Salinity and miscarriage: Is there a link? Impact of climate change in coastal areas of Bangladesh A systematic review. *European Journal of Environment and Public Health*, 4(1):em0036. https://doi.org/10.29333/ejeph/6291.
- Hossain, S.M., Arshad, M., Qian, L., Kächele, H., Khan, I., Din II Islam, M. & Mahboob, M.G. 2020. Climate change impacts on farmland value in Bangladesh. *Ecological Indicators*, 112:106181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.106181.
- Houghton, J.T., Ding, Y., Griggs, D.J., Noguer, M., Van der Linden, P.J., Xiaosu, D., Maskell, K. & Johnson, C.A. 2001. *Climate change 2001: The scientific basis.* Contribution of Working Group I to the Third Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Howe, P.D., Marlon, J.R., Mildenberger, M. & Shield, B.S. 2019. How will climate change shape climate opinion? *Environmental Research Letters*, 14(11):113001. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ab466a.
- Huang, J., Zhang, G., Zhang, Y., Guan, X., Wei, Y. & Guo, R. 2020. Global desertification vulnerability to climate change and human activities. *Land Degradation & Development*, 31(11):1380-1391. https://doi.org/10.1002/ldr.3556.

Hughes, J. & Sharrock, W.1997. *The Philosophy of social research.* 3rd ed. Pearson: Essex.

- Hummel, D. 2015. Climate change, land degradation and migration in Mali and Senegal some policy implications. *Migration and Development*, 5(2):211-233. https://doi.org/10.1080/21632324.2015.1022972.
- Hutchins, D.A., Jansson, J.K., Remais, J.V., Rich, V.I., Singh, B.K. & Trivedi, P. 2019. Climate change microbiology — problems and perspectives. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 17(6):391-396. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-019-0178-5.
- Ibeabuchi, K., Thomas, T., Jenkins, R.E., Phillips, M.R. & Kantamaneni, K. 2017. Climate change impacts, awareness and perception of Africa rural farming communities. *Advance Crop Science Technology*, 5(6):313. https://doi.org/10.4172/2329-8863.1000313.

- Ishaq-ur Rahman, M. 2013. Climate change: A theoretical review. *Interdisciplinary Description of Complex Systems*, 11(1):1-13. https://doi.org/10.7906/indecs.11.1.1.
- Jamieson, D. 2014. Reason in a dark time: Why the struggle against climate change failed and what it means for our future. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Jamshidi, O., Asadi, A., Kalantari, K. & Azadi, H. 2018. Perception, knowledge, and behaviour towards climate change: A survey among agricultural professionals in Hamadan Province Iran. *Journal of Agricultural Science*, 20(7):1369-1382.
- Jehanzaib, M., Shah, S.A., Kwon, H.H. & Kim, T.W. 2020. Investigating the influence of natural events and anthropogenic activities on hydrological drought in South Korea. *Terrestrial, Atmospheric and Oceanic Sciences*, 31(1):85-96. https://doi.org/10.3319/tao.2019.08.13.01.
- Jones, C.A. & Davison, A. 2021. Disempowering emotions: The role of educational experiences in social responses to climate change. *Geoforum*, 118:190-200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2020.11.006.
- Jorge, L., Nunes, R., Isabel. C., Carlo, R.M., Pinto, J., Nuno, G., Cabral, G. & Ribeiro, D. 2019. Global climate change outlook. In *Climate change impact on environmental variability in the forest.* SpringerBriefs in Environmental Science. Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-34417-7_2.
- Jude, M.L., Alban, D.L., Johan, T., Malin, B., Johan, S., Alena, B. & Berit, A. 2019. The impact of climate change on the water quality in the KwaZulu-Natal province of South Africa. *EGU General Assembly Conference Abstracts*. Available: https://ui.adsabs.harvard.edu/abs/2019EGUGA..2117049L/abstract. [Accessed: 1 April 2020].
- Junsheng, H., Akhtar, R., Masud, M.M., Rana, M.S. & Banna, H. 2019. The role of mass media in communicating climate science: An empirical evidence. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 238:117934. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.117934.
- Kabir, R., Khan, H.T.A., Ball, E. & Caldwell, K. 2016. Climate change impact: The experience of the coastal areas of Bangladesh affected by cyclones Sidr and Aila. *Journal of Environmental and Public Health*, Article 9654753. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/9654753.

Kaiser, H.F. 1974. An index of factorial simplicity. Psychometrika, 39:401-415.

- Kakade, D. 2013. Role of media in creating awareness about climate change A case study of Bijapur City. *IOSR Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 10(1):37-43.
- Karavitis, C., Tsesmelis, D., Oikonomou, P., Kairis, O., Kosmas, C., Fassouli, V., Ritsema, C., Hessel, R. et al. 2020. A desertification risk assessment decision support tool (DRAST). *CATENA*, 187:104413. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.catena.2019.104413.
- Kawulich, B. 2012. Selecting a research approach: Paradigm, methodology and methods. In Wagner C., Kawulich B., & Garner M. (eds.), *Doing social research: A global context*. McGraw Hill, 51-61.

Kendall, D. 2011. Sociology in our times: The essentials . 8th ed. Cengage Learning.

- Kennedy C. & Lindsey, R. 2015. *What's the difference between global warming and climate change?* Available: https://www.climate.gov/news-features/climate-qa/whats-difference-between-global-warming-and-climate-change. [Accessed: 6 March 2019].
- Kent, C., Chadwick, R. & Rowell, D. 2015. Understanding uncertainties in future projections of seasonal tropical precipitation. *Journal of Climate*, 28(11):4390-4413. https://doi.org/10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00613.1.
- Khadka, A., Li, C.J., Stanis, S.W. & Morgan, M. 2020. Unpacking the power of place-based education in climate change communication. *Applied Environmental Education & Communication*, 20(1):77-91. https://doi.org/10.1080/1533015x.2020.1719238.
- Knight, K.W. 2016. Public awareness and perception of climate change: A quantitative crossnational study. *Environmental Sociology*, 2(1):101-113. https://doi.org/10.1080/23251042.2015.1128055.
- Knutti, R., Rogelj, J., Sedláček, J. & Fischer, E. 2015. A scientific critique of the two-degree climate change target. *Nature Geoscience*, 9(1):13-18. https://doi.org/10.1038/ngeo2595.
- Kothari, C.R. 2004. *Research methodology: Methods and techniques*. New Delhi: New Age International.
- Kotir, J.H. 2010. Climate change and variability in sub-Saharan Africa: A review of current and future trends and impacts on agriculture and food security. *Environment, Development and Sustainability: A Multidisciplinary Approach to the Theory and Practice of Sustainable Development,* 13(3):587-605. http://hdl.handle.net/10.1007/s10668-010-9278-0.
- Kuang, Y., Peng, Y., Sun, B., Jiang, C. & Sang, W. 2020. Enhanced ecosystem services by land use composition adjustment can reduce weather disasters loss under climatic change. *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering*, 730:012058. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1757-899X/730/1/012058/pdf.
- Kula, N., Haines, A. & Fryatt, R. 2013. Reducing vulnerability to climate change in sub-Saharan Africa: The need for better evidence. *PLoS Medicine*, 10(1): e1001374. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001374.
- Kumar, R. 2011. *Research methodology. A step-by-step guide for beginners*. 3rd ed. New Delhi: Sage.
- Kurup, P.M., Levinson, R. & Li, X. 2021. Informed decision regarding global warming and climate change among high school students in the United Kingdom. *Canadian Journal* of Science, Mathematics and Technology Education, 21:166-185. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42330-020-00123-5.
- Kusangaya, S., Mazvimavi, D., Shekede, M.D., Masunga, B., Kunedzimwe, F. & Manatsa, D. 2021.Climate change impact on hydrological regimes and extreme events in Southern Africa. In Diop S., Scheren P. & Niang A. (eds.), *Climate change and water resources in Africa.* Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-61225-2_5.
- Lahikainen, L. 2018. *Individual responsibility for climate change: A social structural account.* Academic Dissertation, University of Tampere, Finland.

- Landman, W.A., Mason, S.J., Tyson, P.D. & Tennant, W.J. 2001. Retro-active skill of multitiered forecasts of summer rainfall over southern Africa. *International Journal of Climatology*, 21(1):1-19. https://doi.org/10.1002/joc.592.
- La Torre, G., De Paula Baer, A., Sestili, C., Cocchiara, R.A., Barbato, D., Mannocci, A. & Del Cimmuto, A. 2020. Knowledge and perception about climate change among healthcare professionals and students: A cross-sectional study. *South Eastern European Journal* of *Public Health (SEEJPH)*, XIII. https://doi.org/10.4119/seejph-3347.
- Lawal, S., Lennard, C. & Hewitson, B. 2019. Response of Southern African vegetation to climate change at 1.5 and 2.0° global warming above the pre-industrial level. *Climate Services*, 16:100134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cliser.2019.100134.
- Lawless, C.J. 2018. Exploring the socio-material boundaries of climate change resilience. *Environmental Sociology*, 4(4):434-444. https://doi.org/10.1080/23251042.2018.1449341.
- Lawson, D.F., Stevenson, K.T., Peterson, M.N., Carrier, S.J., Strnad, R.L. & Seekamp, E. 2019. Children can foster climate change concern among their parents. *Nature Climate Change*, 9:458-462. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-019-0463-3.
- Leal Filho, W., Mifsud, M., Molthan-Hill, P.J., Nagy, G., Veiga Ávila, L. & Salvia, A.L. 2019. Climate change scepticism at universities: A global study. *Sustainability*, 11(10):2981. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11102981.
- Leal Filho, W., Morgan, E.A., Godoy, E.S., Azeiteiro, U.M., Bacelar-Nicolau, P., Veiga Ávila, L., Mac-Lean, C. & Hugé, J. 2018. Implementing climate change research at universities: Barriers, potential and actions. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 170:269-277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.09.105.
- Leck, H. & Simon, D. 2018. Local authority responses to climate change in South Africa: The challenges of transboundary governance. *Sustainability*, 10(7):2542. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10072542.
- Lee, T.M., Markowitz, E.M., Howe, P.D., Ko, C.Y. & Leiserowitz, A.A. 2015. Predictors of public climate change awareness and risk perception around the world. *Nature Climate Change*, 5(11):1014-1020. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2728.
- Leedy, P.D. & Ormrod, J.E. 2001. *Practical research: Planning and design.* 7th ed. Upper Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Legeais, J., Ablain, M., Zawadzki, L., Zuo, H., Johannessen, J., Scharffenberg, M., Fenoglio-Marc, L., Fernandes, M. et al. 2018. An improved and homogeneous altimeter sea level record from the ESA climate change initiative. *Earth System Science Data*, 10(1):281-301. https://doi.org/10.5194/essd-10-281-2018.
- Lehnert, M., Fiedor, D., Frajer, J., Hercik, J. & Jurek, M. 2019. Czech students and mitigation of global warming: Beliefs and willingness to take action. *Environmental Education Research*, 26(6):864-889. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2019.1694140.
- Li, C.J., Monroe, M.C., Oxarart, A. & Ritchie, T. 2019. Building teachers' self-efficacy in teaching about climate change through educative curriculum and professional development. *Applied Environmental Education & Communication*, 20(1):34-48. https://doi.org/10.1080/1533015x.2019.1617806.

- Liu, D., Guo, X. & Xiao, B. 2019. What causes growth of global greenhouse gas emissions? Evidence from 40 countries. *Science of The Total Environment*, 661:750-766.
- Liu, F., Wang, M. & Zheng, M. 2021. Effects of COVID-19 lockdown on global air quality and health. *Science of the Total Environment*, 755:142533. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.142533.
- Liu, Z., Feng, K., Davis, S.J., Guan, D., Chen, B., Hubacek, K. & Yan, J. 2016. Understanding the energy consumption and greenhouse gas emissions and the implication for achieving climate change mitigation targets. *Applied Energy*, 184:737-741. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.10.110.
- Long, D. & Ziervoge, G. 2020. Vulnerability and adaptation to climate change in urban South Africa. In Massey R., Gunter A. (eds.) ,Urban Geography in South Africa. *GeoJournal Library*. Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-25369-1_9.
- Loo, Y., Billa, L. & Singh, A. 2015. Effect of climate change on seasonal monsoon in Asia and its impact on the variability of monsoon rainfall in Southeast Asia. *Geoscience Frontiers*, 6(6):817-823. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gsf.2014.02.009.
- Lorenzoni, I., Nicholson-Cole, S. & Whitmarsh, L. 2007. Barriers perceived to engaging with climate change among the UK public and their policy implications. *Global Environmental Change*, 17(3-4), 445-459. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2007.01.004.
- Lubos, L.C. & Lubos, L.C. 2019. Knowledge, attitudes, practices, and action on climate change and environmental awareness of the twenty-two villages along the river banks in Cagayan de Oro city, Philippines: PART II. *Acta Scientific Agriculture*, 3(2):114-125.
- Mach, K.J. & Kraan, C.M. 2020. Science-policy dimensions of research on climate change and conflict. *Journal of Peace Research*, 58(1):168-176. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343320966774.
- Malhi, G.S., Kaur, M. & Kaushik, P. 2021. Impact of climate change on agriculture and its mitigation strategies: A Review. *Sustainability*, 13(3):1318. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13031318.
- Mann, M. & Gleick, P. 2015. Climate change and California drought in the 21st century. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 112(13):3. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1503667112.
- Marcus, J., Coops, N.C., Ellis, S. & Robinson, J. 2015. Embedding sustainability learning pathways across the university. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, 16:7-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2015.07.012.
- Maree, K. & Pietersen, J. 2007. Survey and the use of questionnaires. In *First steps in research*. Pretoria: Van Schaik.
- Maree, K. 2012. First steps in research. Pretoria: Van Schaik.
- Marshall, C. & Rossman, G.B. 1999. *Designing qualitative research*. 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Masipa, T. 2017. The impact of climate change on food security in South Africa: Current realities and challenges ahead. *Jàmbá: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies*, 9(1): online. https://dx.doi.org/10.4102/jamba.v9i1.411.

- Mason, R.E., Merrill, S.C., Görres, J., Faulkner, J. & Niles, M.T. 2021. Agronomic and environmental performance of dairy farms in a warmer, wetter climate. *Journal of Soil and Water Conservation*, 76(1):76-88. https://doi.org/10.2489/jswc.2021.00169.
- Maúre, G., Pinto, I., Ndebele-Murisa, M., Muthige, M., Lennard, C., Nikulin, G., Dosio, A. & Meque, A. 2018. The Southern African climate under 1.5 °C and 2 °C of global warming as simulated by CORDEX regional climate models. *Environmental Research Letters*, 13(6):065002. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/aab190.
- Mathers, N., Fox, N. & Hunn, A. 2007. Surveys and questionnaires. The NIHR RDS for the East Midlands / Yorkshire & the Humber. Available: https://www.rds-yh.nihr.ac.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2013/05/12_Surveys_and_Questionnaires_Revision_2009.pdf. [Accessed: 6 April 2020].
- Mavhura, E. 2020. Learning from the tropical cyclones that ravaged Zimbabwe: Policy implications for effective disaster preparedness. *Natural Hazards*, 104(3):2261-2275. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11069-020-04271-7.
- Mavrodieva, A.V., Rachman, O.K., Harahap, V.B. & Shaw, R. 2019. Role of social media as a soft power tool in raising public awareness and engagement in addressing climate change. *Climate*, 7(10):122. https://doi.org/10.3390/cli7100122.
- Mayer, B. & Rajavuori, M. 2017. State ownership and climate change mitigation: Overcoming the carbon curse? *Carbon & Climate Law Review*, 11(3):223-233. https://doi.org/10.21552/cclr/2017/3/15.
- McCright, A.M., Dunlap, R.E. & Marquart-Pyatt, S.T. 2015. Political ideology and views about climate change in the European Union. *Environmental Politics*, 25(2):338-358. https://doi.org/10.1080/09644016.2015.1090371.
- McDonald, R.I., Chai, H.Y. & Newell, B.R. 2015. Personal experience and the 'psychological distance' of climate change: An integrative review. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 44:109-118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2015.10.003.
- McNabb, D.E. 2013. *Research methods in public administration and non-profit management: Quantitative and qualitative approaches.* 3rd ed. ME Sharpe.
- Mercer, C. 2019. Medical students call for more education on climate change. Canadian Medical Association Journal, 191(10):E291-E292. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.109-5717.
- Mimura, N. 2013. Sea-level rise caused by climate change and its implications for society. *Proceedings of the Japan Academy, Series B*, 89(7):281-301. https://doi.org/10.2183/pjab.89.281.
- Mitchell, D., Heaviside, C., Vardoulakis, S., Huntingford, C., Masato, G., Guillod, B.P., Frumhoff, P., Bowery, A. et al. 2016. Attributing human mortality during extreme heat waves to anthropogenic climate change. *Environmental Research Letters*, 11(7):074006. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/11/7/074006.
- Mitchell, W. 2007. *Research methodology*. 3rd ed. Oxford University Press Southern Africa.
- Mkansi, M. & Acheampong, E.A. 2012. Research philosophy debates and classifications: Students' dilemma. *The Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 10(2):132-140.

- Mochizuki, Y. & Bryan, A. 2015. Climate change education in the context of education for sustainable development: Rationale and principles. *Journal of Education for Sustainable Development*, 9(1):4-26. https://doi.org/10.1177/0973408215569109.
- Mohamed Ali Khan, N.S., Karpudewan, M. & Annamalai, N. 2020. Moving Beyond the onesize-fits-all model in describing the climate conserving behaviours of Malaysian secondary students. *Sustainability*, 13(1):18. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13010018.
- Mohammadi-Mehr, S., Bijani, M. & Abbasi, E. 2018. Factors affecting the aesthetic behaviour of villagers towards the natural environment: The case of Kermanshah Province, Iran. *Journal of Agriculture, Science and Technology (JAST)*, 20: 1353-1367.
- Monette, D., Sullivan, T., De Jong, C. & Hilton, T. 2014. *Applied social research: A tool for the human services*. 9th ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Cengage.
- Monroe, M.C., Plate, R.R., Oxarart, A., Bowers, A. & Chaves, W.A. 2017. Identifying effective climate change education strategies: A systematic review of the research. *Environmental Education Research*, 25(6):791-812. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2017.1360842.
- Moore, D.S. & McCabe, G.P. 2005. *Introduction to the practice of statistics*. 5th ed. New York, NY: W.H. Freeman & Company.
- Morishima, W. & Akasaka, I. 2010 Seasonal trends of rainfall and surface temperature over southern Africa. *African Studies Monographs*, 40:67-76.
- Morris, T. 2006. Social work research methods: Four alternative paradigms. London: Sage.
- Mouton, J. 2001. *How to succeed in your Master's and Doctoral Studies: A South African guide and resource book.* Pretoria: Van Schaik.
- Mugambiwa, S.S. & Tirivangasi, H. 2017. Climate change: A threat towards achieving 'Sustainable Development Goal number two' (end hunger, achieve food security and improved nutrition and promote sustainable agriculture) in South Africa. *Jàmbá: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies*, 9(1): online. http://dx.doi.org/10.4102/jamba.v9i1.350.
- Mugambiwa, S.S. & Dzomonda, O. 2018. Climate change and vulnerability discourse by students at a South African university. *Jàmbá: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies*, 10(1):476. https://doi.org/10.4102/jamba.v10i1.476.
- Mukul, S., Alamgir, M., Sohel, M., Pert, P., Herbohn, J., Turton, S., Khan, M., Munim, S. et al. 2019. Combined effects of climate change and sea-level rise project dramatic habitat loss of the globally endangered Bengal tiger in the Bangladesh Sundarbans. *Science of The Total Environment*, 663:830-840. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.01.383.
- Murali, R., Kuwar, A. & Nagendra, H. 2021. Who's responsible for climate change? Untangling threads of media discussions in India, Nigeria, Australia, and the USA. *Climatic Change*, 164: Art. 51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-021-03031-1.
- Naik, M. & Abiodun, B. 2019. Projected changes in drought characteristics over the Western Cape, South Africa. *Meteorological Applications*, 27(1):1-14. https://doi.org/10.1002/met.1802.
- Nam, W., Hayes, M., Svoboda, M., Tadesse, T. & Wilhite, D. 2015. Drought hazard assessment in the context of climate change for South Korea. *Agricultural Water Management*, 160: 06-117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2015.06.029.

- Namboodhiri, S.D. & Raghavendra G.R. 2021. Teaching climate change at primary and secondary levels for sustainable development: Young Indians becoming climate-friendly. In *Handbook of Research on Environmental Education Strategies for Addressing climate change and sustainability*. IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-7998-7512-3.ch012.
- Narksompong, J. & Limjirakan, S. 2015. Youth participation on climate change for sustainable development. *RECIEL: Special Issue: Public Participation and Climate Governance*, 24(2):171-181. https://doi.org/10.1111/reel.12121.
- NASA Global Climate Change. 2018. Overview: *Weather, global warming and climate change*. Available: https://climate.nasa.gov/resources/global-warming-vs-climate-change. [Accessed: 18 May 2020].
- Nation, M.T. & Feldman, A. 2021. Environmental education in the secondary science classroom: How teachers' beliefs influence their instruction of climate change. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*, 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1080/1046560x.2020.1854968.
- Ndlovu, M. & Demlie, M. 2020. Assessment of meteorological drought and wet conditions using two drought indices across KwaZulu-Natal Province, South Africa. *Atmosphere*, 11(6):623. https://doi.org/10.3390/atmos11060623.
- Network of African Science Academies (NASAC). 2015. Climate change adaptation and resilience in Africa Recommendations to policymakers. *NASAC e-bulletin*, 2(2): online.
- Neuman, W.L. 2011. Social research methods: Qualitative and quantitative approaches. 7th ed. Boston: Pearson/Allyn and Bacon.
- Neumayer, E. & Barthel, F. 2011. Normalising economic loss from natural disaster: a global analysis. *Global Environmental Change*, 21(1):13-24.
- Ng, W. 2018. A partnership-designed online module on climate science: Impact on year 10 teachers and students. *Eurasia Journal of Mathematics, Science and Technology Education*, 15(2):em1660. https://doi.org/10.29333/ejmste/100638.
- Nguyen, T.P.L., Seddaiu, G., Virdis, S.G.P., Tidore, C., Pasqui, M. & Roggero, P.P. 2016. Perceiving to learn or learning to perceive? Understanding farmers' perceptions and adaptation to climate uncertainties. *Agricultural Systems*, 143:205-216. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2016.01.00.
- Niang, I., Ruppel, O., Abdrabo, M., Essel, A., Lennard, C., Padgham, J. & Urquhart, P. 2014. Africa. In Barros V.R., Field C.B., Dokken D.J., Mastrandrea M.D., Mach K.J., Bilir T.E., Chatterjee M., Ebi K.L. et al. (eds.), *Climate Change 2014: Impacts, adaptation, and vulnerability. Part B: Regional aspects.* Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 1199-1265.
- Nkrumah, B. 2021. Beyond tokenism: The "born frees" and climate change in South Africa. *International Journal of Ecology*, Art. 8831677. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/8831677.
- Noor, K.B.M. 2008. Case study: A strategic research methodology. *American Journal of Applied Sciences*, 5(11):1602-1604. https://doi.org/10.3844/ajassp.2008.1602.1604.

- Nordstrom, A. & Cotton, C. 2020. Impact of a severe drought on education: More schooling but less learning. Available: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3601834. [Accessed: 11 November 2020].
- Nyahunda, L. & Tirivangasi, H.T. 2020. Effects of climate change on rural women in Makhado Municipality, Vhembe District, Limpopo Province, South Africa. *Gender & Behaviour,* 18(2):15769-15778.
- O'Brien, K., Selboe, E. & Hayward, B.M. 2018. Exploring youth activism on climate change: Dutiful, disruptive, and dangerous dissent. *Ecology and Society*, 23(3):2-4. https://doi.org/10.5751/es-10287-230342.
- Oduniyi, O.S. 2013. *Climate change awareness: A case study of small scale maize farmers in Mpumalanga Province*. Master's Dissertation, UNISA.
- Ogunsola, O.E, Araromi, O.I. & Adeshina, O.A. 2018. Studies on students' awareness on climate change education in Nigeria: A case study of the University of Ibadan. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies (JETERAPS)*, 9(6):251-257.
- Oğuz, D., Ccedil, I., Akçi & Kavas, S. 2010. Environmental awareness of university students in Ankara, Turkey. *African Journal of Agricultural Research*, 5:2629-2636.
- Ohba, M. & Sugimoto, S. 2018. Differences in climate change impacts between weather patterns: Possible effects on spatial heterogeneous changes in future extreme rainfall. *Climate Dynamics*, 52(7-8):4177-4191. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-018-4374-1.
- Omerkhil, N., Chand, T., Valente, D., Alatalo, J.M. & Pandey, R. 2020. Climate change vulnerability and adaptation strategies for smallholder farmers in Yangi Qala District, Takhar, Afghanistan. *Ecological Indicators*, 110:105863. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2019.105863.
- Oppenheimer, M & Anttila-Hughes, J.K. 2016. *The science of climate change.* Available: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1101429.pdf. [Accessed: 17 May 2020].
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). 2019. *Trends shaping education 2019.* Paris, France: OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/22187049.
- Oruonye, E.D. 2011. An assessment of the level of awareness of the effects of climate change among students of tertiary institutions in Jalingo Metropolis, Taraba State Nigeria. *Journal of Geography and Regional Planning*, 4(9):513-517. https://doi.org/10.5897/JGRP.9000012.
- Osland, M., Enwright, N., Day, R., Gabler, C., Stagg, C. & Grace, J. 2015. Beyond just sealevel rise: Considering macroclimatic drivers within coastal wetland vulnerability assessments to climate change. *Global Change Biology*, 22(1):1-11. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13084.
- Otto, M., Kjellstrom, T. & Lemke, B. 2019. O8B.6 Occupational heat stress due to climate change: Estimating future heat wave hazards. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, (Suppl 1):A73.
- Painter, J., Osaka, S., Ettinger, J. & Walton, P. 2020. Blaming climate change? How Indian mainstream media covered two extreme weather events in 2015. *Global Environmental Change*, 63:102119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2020.102119.

- Parant, A., Pascual, A., Jugel, M., Kerroume, M., Felonneau, M. & Guéguen, N. 2016. Raising students awareness to climate change: An illustration with binding communication. *Environment and Behaviour*, 49(3):339-353. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916516629191.
- Pereira, L. 2017. Climate change impacts on agriculture across Africa. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Environmental Science, 1-35. Available: https://www0.sun.ac.za/cst/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Pereira-2017.pdf [Accessed: 7 March2019].
- Persson, J., Sahlin, N.-E. & Wallin, A. 2015. Climate change, values, and the cultural cognition thesis. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 52:1-5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2015.05.001.
- Pinsonneault, A. & Kraemer, K.L. 1993. Survey research methodology in management information systems: An assessment. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 10:75-105.
- Pitpitunge, A.D. 2013. Students' perceptions about climate change. *Asian Journal of Biology Education*, 7:1-10.
- Powell, J.P. & Reinhard, S. 2016. Measuring the effects of extreme weather events on yields. *Weather and Climate Extremes*, 12:69-79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wace.2016.02.003.
- Praveen, B. & Sharma, P. 2019. Climate change and its impacts on Indian agriculture: An Econometric analysis. *Journal of Public Affairs*, 20(1): e1972. https://doi.org/10.1002/pa.1972.
- Preston-Jones, A. 2020. The Importance of climate change education in urban planning: A review of planning courses at UK universities. In Leal Filho W., Nagy G., Borga M., Chávez Muñoz P. & Magnuszewski A. (eds.), *Climate change, hazards and adaptation* options. *Climate change management*. Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-37425-9_54.
- Punch, K. 2005. Introduction to social research: Qualitative and qualitative. London: Sage.
- Quinlan, C. 2011. *Business research methods*. South-Western Cengage.
- Raghavendra, A., Dai, A., Milrad, S. & Cloutier-Bisbee, S. 2018. Floridian heatwaves and extreme precipitation: Future climate projections. *Climate Dynamics*, 52(1-2):495-508. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-018-4148-9.
- Rahman, S., Tasmin, S., Uddin, M., Islam, M. & Sujauddin, M. 2014. Climate change awareness among the high school students: Case study from a climate vulnerable country. *International Journal of Built Environment and Sustainability*, 1(1):18-26.
- Ramkumar, J., Rosencranz, H. & Herzog, L. 2021. Asthma exacerbation triggered by wildfire: A standardised patient case to integrate climate change into medical curricula. *MedEdPORTAL*, 17:11063. https://doi.org/10.15766/mep_2374-8265.11063.
- Rangel-Buitrago N., Gracia C.A., Anfuso G. & Bonetti J. 2020. GIS hazard assessments as the first step to climate change adaptation. In Leal Filho W., Nagy G., Borga M., Chávez Muñoz P. & Magnuszewski A. (eds.), *Climate change, hazards and adaptation* options. *Climate change management.* Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-37425-9_6

- Ratinen, I. 2021. Students' knowledge of climate change, mitigation and adaptation in the context of constructive hope. *Education Sciences*, 11(3):103. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci11030103.
- Ratner, C. 2012. Methodological holism versus individualism. In Given L.M. (ed.), *The Sage Encyclopedia of Qualitative Research Methods*. Sage.
- Ray, A. 2020. Research and education in India on climate change. *Science And Culture*, 86(1-2):28-37. https://doi.org/10.36094/sc.v86.2020.
- Reager, J., Gardner, A., Famiglietti, J., Wiese, D., Eicker, A. & Lo, M. 2016. A decade of sea level rise slowed by climate-driven hydrology. *Science*, 351(6274):699-703. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aad8386.
- Remenyi, D., Williams, B., Arthur, M. & Swartz, E. 1998. *Doing research in business and management: An introduction to process and method.* London: Sage.
- Resnik, D.B. 2015. What is ethics in research & why is it important? National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences. Available: http://www.niehs.nih.gov/research/resources/bioethics/whatis/ [Accessed: 10 April 2020].
- Riebeek, H. 2005 *The rising cost of natural hazards.* Available: https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/features/RisingCost. [Accessed: 3 April 2020].
- Rocklöv, J., Ahlm, C., Scott, M.E. & Humphries, D.L. 2021. Climate change pathways and potential future risks to nutrition and infection. In Humphries D.L., Scott M.E. & Vermund S.H. (eds.), *Nutrition and infectious diseases. Nutrition and health.* Cham: Humana. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-56913-6_15.
- Rogelj, J., Den Elzen, M., Höhne, N., Fransen, T., Fekete, H., Winkler, H., Schaeffer, R., Sha, F. et al. 2016. Paris Agreement climate proposals need a boost to keep warming well below 2 °C. *Nature*, 534:631-639. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature18307.
- Rojo, J., Picornell, A., Oteros, J., Werchan, M., Werchan, B., Bergmann, K.-C., Smith, M., Weichenmeier, I. et al. 2021. Consequences of climate change on airborne pollen in Bavaria, Central Europe. *Regional Environmental Change*, 21:9. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-020-01729-z.
- Rosenau, R.1992. *Post-modernism and the social sciences: Insights, inroads, and intrusions.* Princeton University Press.
- Rosidin, U. & Suyatna, A. 2017. Teachers and students knowledge about global warming: A study in smoke disaster area of Indonesia. *International Journal of Environmental & Science Education*, 12(4):777-785.
- Rossati, A. 2017. Global warming and its health impact. *The International Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 8(1):7-20. https://doi.org/10.15171/ijoem.2017.963.
- Rother, H.A. & Godsmark, C.N. 2018. Literature review assessing climate change risks and impacts on the health sector in the Western Cape, South Africa. Available: https://www.westerncape.gov.za/eadp/files/atoms/files/Health%20%26%20CC%20Liter ature%20Review%2020180702.pdf. [Accessed: 21 Feb 2019].

- Rousell, D. &Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, A. 2019. A systematic review of climate change education: Giving children and young people a 'voice' and a 'hand' in redressing climate change. *Children's Geographies*, 18(2):191-208. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2019.1614532.
- Sadler, G.R., Lee, H.C., Lim, R.S.H. & Fullerton, J. 2010. Recruitment of hard-to-reach population subgroups via adaptations of the snowball sampling strategy. *Nursing & Health Sciences*, 12(3):369-374. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-2018.2010.00541.x.
- Şahin, Ü.A., Onat, B. & Ayvaz, C. 2019. Climate change and greenhouse gases in Turkey. In Balkaya N. & Guneysu S. (eds.), *Recycling and reuse approaches for better sustainability. Environmental science and engineering.* Cham: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-95888-0_17.
- Salehi, A., Nejad, Z.P., Mahmoudi, H. & Burkart, S. 2016. Knowledge of global climate change: View of Iranian university students. *International Research in Geographical* and Environmental Education, 25(3):226-243. https://doi.org/10.1080/10382046.2016.1155322.
- Sanson, A., Van Hoorn, J. & Burke, S. 2019. Responding to the impacts of the climate crisis on children and youth. *Child Development Perspectives*, 13(4):201-207. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdep.12342.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. 2009. *Research methods for business students*. 5th ed. Harlow, UK: Pearson Educational.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. 2019. *Research methods for business students*. 8th ed. Pearson.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., Thornhill, A. & Bristow, A. 2019. Understanding research philosophy and approaches to theory development. In *Research methods for business students*. 8th ed. Pearson Education.
- Schilling, J., Hertig, E., Tramblay, Y. & Scheffran, J. 2020. Climate change vulnerability, water resources and social implications in North Africa. *Regional Environmental Change*, 20(1):1. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-020-01597-7.
- Schlaepfer, D., Bradford, J., Lauenroth, W., Munson, S., Tietjen, B., Hall, S., Wilson, S., Duniway, M. et al. 2017. Climate change reduces extent of temperate dry lands and intensifies drought in deep soils. *Nature Communications*, 8(1):14196. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms14196.
- Schuerch, M., Spencer, T., Temmerman, S., Kirwan, M.L., Wolff, C., Lincke, D., McOwen, C.J., Pickering, M.D. et al. 2018. Future response of global coastal wetlands to sealevel rise. *Nature*, 561:231-234. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0476-5.
- Schwarzer, R. & Frensch, P. (eds.). 2010. Personality, human development, and culture: International perspectives on psychological science (Volume 2). Psychology Press.
- Schwirplies, C. 2018. Citizens' acceptance of climate change adaptation and mitigation: A survey in China, Germany, and the US. *Ecological Economics*, 145:308-322. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2017.11.003.
- Scott, D., Hall, C.M. & Gössling, S. 2019. Global tourism vulnerability to climate change. Annals of Tourism Research, 77, 49-61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2019.05.007.
- Scott-Parker, B., Nunn, P.D., Mulgrew, K., Hine, D., Marks, A., Mahar, D. & Tiko, L. 2016. Pacific islanders' understanding of climate change: Where do they source information and to what extent do they trust it? *Regional Environmental Change*, 17(4):1005-1015. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-016-1001-8.
- Seacrest, S., Kuzelka, R. & Leonard, R. 2000. Global climate change and public perception: The challenge of translation. *Journal of the American Water Resources Association*, 36(2):253-263. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-1688.2000.tb04265.x.
- Senbel, M., Ngo, V. & Blair, E. 2014. Social mobilisation of climate change: University students conserving energy through multiple pathways for peer engagement. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 38:84-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2014.01.001.
- Serdeczny, O., Adams, S., Baarsch, F., Coumou, D., Robinson, A., Hare, W., Schaeffer, M., Perrette, M. et al. 2016. Climate change impacts in sub-Saharan Africa: From physical changes to their social repercussions. *Regional Environmental Change*, 17(6):1585-1600.
- Sezen-Barrie, A., Miller-Rushing, A. & Hufnagel, E. 2019. 'It's a gassy world': Starting with students' wondering questions to inform climate change education. *Environmental Education Research*, 26(4):555-576. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2019.1610158.
- Shafiei, A. & Maleksaeidi, H. 2020. Pro-environmental behaviour of university students: Application of protection motivation theory. *Global Ecology and Conservation*, 22:e00908. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2020.e00908.
- Shahid, Z. & Piracha, A. 2010. Climate change impacts in Pakistan: Awareness and adaptation. *The International Journal of Climate Change: Impacts and Responses*, 2(1):119-130.
- Shahzad, U. 2015. Global Warming: Causes, Effects and Solutions. *Durreesamin Journal*, 1(4): online.
- Sharifi, A., Simangan, D. & Kaneko, S. 2020. Three decades of research on climate change and peace: A bibliometrics analysis. *Sustainability Science*, 16:1079-1095. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-020-00853-3.
- Sharma, A.S. & Veeramani, T. 2011. Extreme events and long-range correlations in space weather. Nonlinear Processes in Geophysics, 18(5):719-725. https://doi.org/10.5194/npg-18-719-2011.
- Sharma, D. & Chowhan, D. 2020. Impact of climate change to reduce the economic costs on developing countries with reference to India. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, id3516569.
- Shue, H. 2017. Responsible for what? Carbon producer CO₂ contributions and the energy transition. *Climatic Change*, 144(4):591-596. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-017-2042-9.
- Sidibe, M., Dieppois, B., Eden, J., Mahé, G., Paturel, J., Amoussou, E., Anifowose, B., Van De Wiel, M. et al. D. 2020. Near-term impacts of climate variability and change on hydrological systems in West and Central Africa. *Climate Dynamics*, 54(3-4):2041-2070. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-019-05102-7.

Silverman, D. 2010. *Doing qualitative research: A practical handbook*. 3rd ed. London: Sage.

- Simon, M.S. 2011. Assumptions, limitations and delimitations. *PDF4PRO*. Available: https://pdf4pro.com/view/assumptions-limitations-and-delimitations-2ec0f0.html. [Accessed: 27 March 2019].
- Smith, T. & Fitchett, J. 2020. Drought challenges for nature tourism in the Sabi Sands Game Reserve in the eastern region of South Africa. *African Journal of Range & Forage Science*, 37(1):107-117. https://doi.org/10.2989/10220119.2019.1700162.
- Snieder, R. & Larner, K. 2009. *The art of being a scientist: A guide for graduate students and their mentors*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Sodangi, I.A., Izge, A.U. & Maina, Y.T. 2011. Climate change: Causes and effects on African agriculture. *Journal of Environmental Issues and Agriculture in Developing Countries*, 3(3):22-33.
- Sorvali, J., Kaseva, J. & Peltonen-Sainio, P. 2021. Farmer views on climate change–a longitudinal study of threats, opportunities and action. *Climatic Change*, 164:50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-021-03020-4.
- South African Department of Forestry, Fisheries and the Environment. 2017. Department of Environmental Affairs releases 2017/18 National Environmental Compliance and Enforcement Report. Available: https://www.environment.gov.za/mediarelease/deareleases2017-18necereport [Accessed: 12 March 2020].
- Stanhill, G. 2001. The growth of climate change science: A scientometric study. *Climatic Change*, 48:515-524. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1010721600896.
- Stevenson, K., Peterson, M. & Bondell, H. 2016. The influence of personal beliefs, friends, and family in building climate change concern among adolescents. *Environmental Education Research*, 25(6):832-845. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2016.1177712.
- Stevenson, K.T., Nils Peterson, M. & Bondell, H.D. 2018. Developing a model of climate change behaviour among adolescents. *Climatic Change*, 151(3–4):589-603. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-018-2313-0.
- Stocker, T., Qin, D., Plattner, G.K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y. et al. (eds.). 2014. *Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis.* Working Group I contribution to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Swim, J.K., Clayton, S. & Howard, G.S. 2011. Human behavioural contributions to climate change: Psychological and contextual drivers. *American Psychologist*, 66(4):251-264. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0023472.
- Tabachnick, B. & Fidell, L. 2001. Using multivariate statistics. Needham Heights: Allyn & Bacon.
- Tang, K.H.D. 2019. Climate change in Malaysia: Trends, contributors, impacts, mitigation and adaptations. *Science of The Total Environment*, 650:1858-1871. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.09.316.
- Tavakoli, A. 2018. A journey among top ten emitter country, decomposition of "Kaya Identity". *Sustainable Cities and Society*, 38:254-264. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2017.12.040.

- The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC).1996. *Revised 1996 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories*. Available: https://www.ipcc.ch/report/revised-1996-ipcc-guidelines-for-national-greenhouse-gas-inventories/. [Accessed: 18 May 2020].
- The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 2005. *Has climate variability, or have climate extremes, changed?* IPCC. Available: https://archive.ipcc.ch/ipccreports/tar/wg1/088.htm [Accessed: 18 May 2020].
- Tietjen, B., Schlaepfer, D., Bradford, J., Lauenroth, W., Hall, S., Duniway, M., Hochstrasser, T., Jia, G. et al. 2017. Climate change-induced vegetation shifts lead to more ecological droughts despite projected rainfall increases in many global temperate dry lands. *Global Change Biology*, 23(7):2. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13598.
- Trenberth, K. 2018. Climate change caused by human activities is happening and it already has major consequences. *Journal of Energy & Natural Resources Law*, 36(4):463-481. https://doi.org/10.1080/02646811.2018.1450895.
- Trigoso, E.R. 2008. Climate change impacts and adaptation in Perú: The Case of Puno and Piura. 2007/2008 Human Development Report. United Nations Development Program.
- Trott, C.D. 2021. What difference does it make? Exploring the transformative potential of everyday climate crisis activism by children and youth. *Children's Geographies, Forthcoming Special Issue: Everyday Climate Crisis Activism.* https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2020.1870663.
- United Nations. 1992. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Available: https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/convkp/conveng.pdf. [Accessed: 30 January 2020].
- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2012. UNEP 2012 annual report. Available: https://www.unep.org/resources/annual-report/unep-2012-annual-report. [Accessed: 30 January 2020].
- United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). 2009. Report of the Conference of the Parties on its fifteenth session, Copenhagen, 7-19 Dec. Available: https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2009/cop15/eng/11a01.pdf. [Accessed: 30 January 2020].
- United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). 2015. Adoption of the Paris Agreement. *Conference of the Parties, Twenty-first session*, Paris, 30 Nov-11 Dec. Paris: United Nations. Available: https://unstats.un.org/unsd/environment/Climate%20Change/ClimateChange_FDES.pd f . [Accessed: 7 December 2020].
- United Nations Environment Scientific, Cultural Organisation (UNESCO). 2013. World Social Science Report 2013: Changing global environments. Available: https://en.unesco.org/wssr2013. [Accessed: 7 December 2020].
- United Nations Environment Scientific, Cultural Organisation (UNESCO). 2014. The Lima Ministerial Declaration on Education and Awareness-Raising adopted at UN Climate Change Conference. Lima, Peru. Available: https://en.unesco.org/news/ministerialdeclaration-education-and-awareness-raising-adopted-climate-change-conference. [Accessed: 16 May 2020].

- United States Environmental Protection Agency. 2018. *EPA science matters 2018 (No. 16)*. Available: https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2019-07/documents/sciencematters2019_booklet-508_web.pdf. [Accessed: 16 May 2020].
- Urbanc, M.A. & Martinez, G. 2021. Culture and climate resilience: A comparative analysis of experiences and practices in four case studies across Europe. In: Martinez G. (ed.), *Culture and climate resilience*. Palgrave Studies in Climate Resilient Societies. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-58403-0_7.
- Van der Linden, S. 2015. The social-psychological determinants of climate change risk perceptions: Towards a comprehensive model. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 41:112-124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2014.11.012.
- Van der Linden, S. 2017. Determinants and Measurement of climate change risk perception, worry, and concern. In Nisbet M.C., Schafer M., Markowitz E., Ho S., O'Neill S. & Thaker J. (eds.), *The Oxford Encyclopedia of Climate Change Communication*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Van Eck, C.W., Mulder, B.C. & Van der Linden, S. 2020. Climate change risk perceptions of audiences in the climate change blogosphere. *Sustainability*, 12(19):7990. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12197990.
- Van Lange, P.A.M., Joireman, J. & Milinski, M. 2018. Climate change: What Psychology can offer in terms of insights and solutions. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 27(4):269-274. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721417753945.
- Vardoulakis, S., Dear, K., Hajat, S., Heaviside, C., Eggen, B. & McMichael, A.J. 2014. Comparative assessment of the effects of climate change on heat- and cold-related mortality in the United Kingdom and Australia. *Environmental Health Perspective*, 122(12):1285-1292. https://ehp.niehs.nih.gov/doi/10.1289/ehp.1307524.
- Varela, M., Patrício, A., Anderson, K., Broderick, A., DeBell, L., Hawkes, L., Tilley, D., Snape, R. et al. 2018. Assessing climate change associated sea-level rise impacts on sea turtle nesting beaches using drones, photogrammetry and a novel GPS system. *Global Change Biology*. 25(2):753-762. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14526.
- Veltri, G.A. & Atanasova, D. 2015. Climate change on Twitter: Content, media ecology and information sharing behaviour. *Public Understanding of Science*, 26(6):721-737. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963662515613702.
- Verichev, K., Zamorano, M. & Carpio, M. 2020. Effects of climate change on variations in climatic zones and heating energy consumption of residential buildings in the Southern Chile. *Energy and Buildings*, 215:109874. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2020.109874.
- Vijaya, S., Ramana, V., Iniyanb, S. & Goicc, R. 2012. A review of climate change, mitigation and adaptation. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 16(1):878-897. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.09.009.
- Vinues, A.G., Blanco, M.A., Bisquert, K.M. & Meira, P.A. 2019. Social representations of climate change in a group of college students from the University of Santiago de Compostela: Common culture vs. scientific culture (Volume 1). Available: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/332656357 [Accessed: 17 August 2019].

- Visconti, G. & Young, K. 2019. Do natural disasters change risk perceptions and policy preferences about climate change? Climate Advocacy Lab. Available: https://climateadvocacylab.org/system/files/visconti-young.pdf. [Accessed: 13 April 2020].
- Visser, H., Petersen, A. & Ligtvoet, W. 2014. On the relation between weather-related disaster impacts, vulnerability and climate change. *Climatic Change*, 125(3-4):461-477. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-014-1179-z.
- Vlassopoulos, C.A. 2012. Competing definition of climate change and the post-Kyoto negotiations. *International Journal of Climate Change Strategies and Management*, 4(1):104-118. https://dx.doi.org/10.1108/17568691211200245.
- Von Storch, L., Ley, L. & Sun, J. 2021. New climate change activism: Before and after the COVID-19 pandemic. *Social Anthropology*, 29(1):205-209. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8676.13005.
- Wachholz, S., Artz, N. & Chene, D. 2014. Warming to the idea: University students' knowledge and attitudes about climate change. *International Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education*, 15(2):128-141. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSHE-03-2012-0025.
- Wahyuni, D. 2012. The research design maze: Understanding paradigms, cases, methods and methodologies. *Journal of Applied Management Accounting Research*, 10(1):69-80.
- Wallis, H. & Loy, L.S. 2021. What drives pro-environmental activism of young people? A survey study on the Fridays For Future Movement. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 74:101581. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2021.10158.
- Walter, S., Lörcher, I. & Brüggemann, M. 2019. Scientific networks on Twitter: Analysing scientists' interactions in the climate change debate. *Public Understanding of Science*, 28(6):696-712. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963662519844131.
- Wasserstein, R.L., Schirm A.L. & Lazar, N.A. 2019. Moving to a world beyond "p < 0.05". *The American Statistician*, 73(Sup1):1-19, https://doi.org/.1080/00031305.2019.1583913.
- Watts, N., Adger, W.N., Agnolucci, P., Blackstock, J., Byass, P., Cai, W., Chaytor, S., Colbourn, T. et al. 2015. Health and climate change: Policy responses to protect public health. *The Lancet Commissions*, 386(10006):1861-1914. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(15)60854-6.
- Weber, E. 2010. What shapes perceptions of climate change? *WIRES Climate Change*, 1(3):332-342. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.41.
- Wi, A. & Chang, C.H. 2018. Promoting pro-environmental behaviour in a community in Singapore – from raising awareness to behavioural change. *Environmental Education Research*, 25(7):1019-1037. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2018.1528496.
- Widiyawati, Y. 2020. Global warming & climate change: Integration of socio-scientific issues to enhance scientific literacy. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1511:012071. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1511/1/012071.
- Wiid, J. & Diggines, C. 2013. Marketing research. 2nd ed. Cape Town: Juta.
- Wiles, R., Crow, G. & Pain, H. 2011. Innovation in qualitative research methods: A narrative review. *Qualitative Research*, 11(5):587-604.

- Williams, A.P., Abatzoglou, J.T., Gershunov, A., Guzman-Morales, J., Bishop, D.A., Balch, J.K. & Lettenmaier, D.P. 2019. Observed impacts of anthropogenic climate change on wildfire in California. *Earth's Future*, 7(8):892-910. https://doi.org/10.1029/2019ef001210.
- Williams, J., Kao, J. & Omary, M. 2020. How can individuals and the GI community reduce climate change? *Gastroenterology*, 158(1):14-17. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2019.10.013.
- Williams, M.N. & Bond, C. MC. 2020. A preregistered replication of "Inoculating the public against misinformation about climate change". *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 70:101456. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2020.101456.
- Wilson, J. 2010. Essentials of business research: A guide to doing your research project. Sage, 3-21.
- Wong, P.T. 2016. *How to write a research proposal*. Available: http://www.drpaulwong.com/how-to-write-a-research-proposal/ [Accessed: 17 March 2021].
- World Bank. 2014. The World Bank Annual Report 2014. Washington, DC: World Bank. http://hdl.handle.net/10986/20093. License: CC BY-NC-ND 3.0 IGO.
- World Health Organisation. 2018. *Climate change and health.* Available: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/climate-change-and-health [Accessed: 12 March 2020].
- Worthington, R.L. & Whittaker, T.A. 2006. Scale development research: A content analysis and recommendations for best practices. *The Counselling Psychologist*, 34(6):806-838.
- Yates, F. 1934. Contingency tables involving small numbers and the χ2 Test. Supplement to the Journal of the Royal Statistical Society, 1(2):217-235.
- Yin, R.K. 2011. Qualitative research from start to finish. New York: The Guilford Press.
- Yong, A.G. & Pearce, S. 2013. A beginner's guide to factor analysis: Focusing on exploratory factor analysis. *Tutorials in Quantitative Methods for Psychology*, 9(2):79-94. https://doi.org/10.20982/tqmp.09.2.p079.
- Zewdie, A. 2014. Impacts of Climate Change On Food Security: A Literature Review in sub-Saharan Africa. *Journal of Earth Science & Climatic Change*, 5(8):225. https://doi.org/10.4172/2157-7617.1000225.
- Zhang, C., Gao, R., Wu, J. & Yang, Z. 2020. Combating climate change, desertification and sandstorms: A collaborative approach. In Wang W. & Liu Y. (eds.), *Annual report on China's response to climate change (2017)*. Research Series on the Chinese Dream and China's Development Path. Singapore: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-9660-1_13.
- Zhang, H., Wang, Y., Park, T.W. & Deng, Y. 2017. Quantifying the relationship between extreme air pollution events and extreme weather events. *Atmospheric Research*, 188:64-79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2016.11.010.
- Zhang, K., Douglas, B. & Leatherman, S. 2004. Global Warming and coastal erosion. *Climatic Change*, 64(1/2):41-58. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:CLIM.0000024690.32682.48.

- Zhang, Y., Ye, C., Yu, J., Zhu, W., Wang, Y., Li, Z., Xu, Z., Cheng, J. et al. 2020. The complex associations of climate variability with seasonal influenza A and B virus transmission in subtropical Shanghai, China. *Science of the Total Environment*, 701: 134607. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.134607.
- Zheng, X., Streimikiene, D., Balezentis, T., Mardani, A., Cavallaro, F. & Liao, H. 2019. A review of greenhouse gas emission profiles, dynamics, and climate change mitigation efforts across the key climate change players. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 234:1113-1133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.06.140.
- Zhou, T., Chen, Z., Zou, L., Chen, X., Yu, Y., Wang, B., Bao, Q., Bao, Y. et al. 2020. Development of climate and earth system models in China: Past achievements and new CMIP6 results. *Journal of Meteorological Research*, 34:1-19. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13351-020-9164-0.
- Ziervogel, G., New, M., Archer van Garderen, E., Midgley, G., Taylor, A., Hamann, R., Stuart-Hill, S., Myers, J. et al. 2014. Climate change impacts and adaptation in South Africa. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climatic Change*, 5(5):605-620. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.295.
- Zikmund, W., Babin, B., Carr, J. & Griffin, M. 2010. *Business research methods*. 8th ed. South-Western: Cengage Learning.
- Zobeidi, T., Yazdanpanah, M. & Bakhshi, A. 2020. Climate change risk perception among agriculture students: The role of knowledge, environmental attitude, and belief in happening. *Journal of Agricultural Science and Technology*, 22(1):43-55. http://jast.modares.ac.ir/article-23-24669-en.html.
- Žukauskas, P., Vveinhardt, J. & Andriukaitienė, R. 2018. *Management culture and corporate social responsibility*. IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/65483.
- Zummo, L., Donovan, B. & Busch, K. C. 2020. Complex influences of mechanistic knowledge, worldview, and quantitative reasoning on climate change discourse: Evidence for ideologically motivated reasoning among youth. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 58(1):95-127. https://doi.org/10.1002/tea.21648.

APPENDIX A: CONSENT FORM



Office of the Assistant Dean Research & Innovation Unit Faculty of Business and Management Sciences Room 4.32, 4th Floor Commerce Building Cape Town 8000

> Tel.: +27 (0)21 460 8339 E-mail: iwuc@cpuLac.za

To Chairperson, FoBMS Ethics Committee

I Prof Chux Gervase Iwu, in my capacity as Acting Assistant Dean, Research & Innovation at the Faculty of Business and Management Sciences, give consent in principle to allow Vuyolwethu Dyani (207174113) a student at the Cape Peninsula University of Technology, to collect data in this company as part of his/her M Tech (Business Administration) research. The student has explained to me the nature of his/her research and the nature of the data to be collected.

This consent in no way commits any individual staff member to participate in the research, and it is expected that the student will get explicit consent from any participants. I reserve the right to withdraw this permission at some future time.

In addition, the company's name may or may not be used as indicated below. (Tick as appropriate.)

	Thesis	Conference paper	Journal article	Research poster
Yes				
No				

Prof Chux Gerv

13/03/19

APPENDIX B: ETHICS CERTIFICATE



P.O. Box 1906 • Bellville 7535 South Africa •Tel: +27 21 4603291 • Email: fbmsethics@cput.ac.za Symphony Road Bellville 7535

Office of the Chairperson Research Ethics Committee	Faculty: BUSINESS AND MANAGEMENT SCIENCES
--	---

At a meeting of the Faculty's Research Ethics Committee on 30 April 2019, Ethics Approval was granted to Vuyolwethu Dyani (207174113) for research activities of M Tech: Business Administration at Cape Peninsula University of Technology.

Title of dissertation/thesis/project:	TERTIARY STUDENT'S AWARENESS OF CLIMATE CHANGE: A CASE STUDY OF A SELECTED UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY		
	Lead Researcher/Supervisor: Dr A de la Harpe		

Comments:

Decision: Approved

- And	4 May 2019	
Signed: Chairperson: Research Ethics Committee	Date	

APPENDIX C: QUESTIONNAIRE



SEMI-STRUCTURED-QUESTIONNAIRES

Interview schedule

Introductory remarks: Climate Change has become one of the most debated environmental issues both locally and internationally. This study will be looking at the Tertiary Students' awareness of Climate Change: a case study of a selected University of Technology.

<u>Aim</u>: The aim of the research is to explore the level of awareness of tertiary students on climate change.

We are kindly requesting answers to the questions listed below in your good faith. Your answers will be used specifically for this study purposes only and they will be treated with the highest degree of confidentiality and privacy. Also participation in this interview is voluntary and allows anonymity as well as autonomy.

Section A: Participant's details

Faculty (tick one below)

Business and	Applied	Informatics	Education	Engineering	Health and
Management	Sciences	and Design		and the Built	Wellness
Sciences				Environment:	Sciences

Year of study (tick one below)

1 st year 2 nd year	3 rd year	4 th year
---	----------------------	----------------------

Section B: Questions

Primary Research Question (PRQ): What is the level of climate change awareness of students at a selected University of Technology in South Africa?

Sub-Research Question 1: What are students' perceptions of climate change? (please tick one or more below)

IQ 1.1.1: Do you think climate change exists?

Yes()No()

IQ 1.1.2: Do you think climate change is a world biggest problem?

Yes () No ()

IQ 1.1.3: What do you think is the cause of climate change?

□ Large countries

Government

Large corporations

Businesses in general

Individuals

□ All of the above

IQ 1.1.4: Which of the following do you perceive happen as a result of climate change? Tick all that apply.

Drought

□ Flooding

□ Rising temperatures

 $\hfill\square$ Sea-level rise

Coastal erosion

 \square Desertification

Other.....

Sub-Research Question 2: What are the differences in the climate change awareness levels of students? (please tick one below)

IQ 1.2.1: On a scale of 1 to 5, how would you rate your level of awareness of climate change?

□ 1 out of 5 =Poor

□ 2 out of 5= little aware

□ 3 out of 5= I have an idea

 \Box 4 out of 5= Aware

□ 5 out of 5= Very aware

IQ 1.2.2: Does your level of study play any role in how you understand climate change?

Yes () No ()

Sub-Research Question 3: What are the factors affecting the climate change awareness levels of students? (please tick one below)

IQ 1.3.1: Do you think your personal background has an influence on the way you understand climate change?

Yes

 $\square \ No$

IQ 1.3.2: Lack of CC education is a major contributor to students' awareness of climate change.

Strongly	Somewhat	Somewhat	Strongly
Agree	Agree	Disagree	Disagree
4	3	2	1

IQ 1.3.3: Human behaviour is responsible for climate change.					
Strongly	Somewhat	Somewhat Strongly			
Agree	Agree	Disagree	Disagree		
4	3	2	1		
Sub-Research Quest improve their awarene	tion 4: What cha	annel of communication d	o students perceive as important to		
(please tick one or m	ore below)				
IQ 1.4.1: Where have	you heard about	climate change?			
□ TV		Government			
Radio		School/university			
Newspaper		Family/friends			
Internet		□ Organisations			
Never heard of it		Other			
Facebook					
Twitter					
IQ 1.4.2: Which comm	nunication model	would you prefer to comm	nunicate issues of climate change?		
□ TV		□ SMS			
Radio		🗆 Emails			
Newspaper		Classroom			
Posters		Seminars			
Other					
□ Facebook					
Twitter					

Thank you for your time and patience in answering the questions. Your contribution is highly appreciated.

Date

Signature

APPENDIX D: SPREADSHEET



(Double click)

APPENDIX E: EXPLORATORY FACTOR ANALYSIS (EFA)



(Double click)

APPENDIX F: TURNITIN

TERTIARY STUDENTS' AWARENESS OF CLIMATE CHANGE: A CASE STUDY OF A SELECTED UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

11%	9%	6%	0%
SIMILARITY INDEX	INTERNET SOURCES	PUBLICATIONS	STUDENT PAPERS
PRIMARY SOURCES			
1 hdl.han	dle.net		1
2 Alison R Tutoring	aby. "Student V g", Frontiers in E	oice in Person ducation, 2020	al 1 d

APPENDIX G: EDITING CERTIFICATE

